SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

Form S-3 REGISTRATION STATEMENT UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

FTI CONSULTING, INC.

Maryland
(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

(Exact name of registrant as specified in charter) 8742 (Primary Standard Industrial Classification Code Number) 900 Bestgate Road, Suite 100

52-1261113 (I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

Annapolis, Maryland 21401 SUBSIDIARY GUARANTORS LISTED ON SCHEDULE A HERETO

(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of registrants' principal executive offices)

Theodore I. Pincus
Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer
FTI Consulting, Inc.
900 Bestgate Road, Suite 100
Annapolis, Maryland 21401
(410) 224-8770

(Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service of process)

With a copy to:
David J. Johnson, Jr., Esq.
O'Melveny & Myers LLP
7 Times Square
New York, New York 10036
(212) 326-2000

Aı	pproximate date of commencement	of pro	posed sale to the r	oublic: I	From time t	o time afte	r the effe	ctive date	of this registration statement.

If the only securities being registered on this Form are being offered pursuant to dividend or interest reinvestment plans, please check the following box. If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), other than securities offered only in connection with dividend or interest reinvestment plans, check the following box.

If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, please check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If delivery of the prospectus is expected to be made pursuant to Rule 434, please check the following box. \Box

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

Title of each Class of Securities to be Registered	Amount to be Registered	Proposed Maximum Offering Price Per Unit	Proposed Maximum Aggregate Offering Price	Amount of Registration Fee
3 ³ / ₄ % Convertible Senior Subordinated Notes due July 15, 2012	\$150,000,000(1)	100%(2)(3)	\$150,000,000(2)	\$17,655
Common Stock, par value \$0.01 per share	4,799,700 shares(4)	(5)	(5)	(5)
Guarantees of 3 ³ / ₄ % Convertible Senior Subordinated Notes due July 15, 2012				(6)

- (1) Represents the aggregate principal amount of the registrant's 3 3/4% Convertible Senior Subordinated Notes due July 15, 2012 (the "notes") issued by the registrant prior to the date of this registration statement.
- (2) Estimated solely for purpose of calculating the registration fee pursuant to Rule 457(i) under the Securities Act.
- (3) Exclusive of accrued interest, if any.
- (4) Such number represents the number of shares of the registrant's common stock that may be initially issuable upon conversion of the notes registered hereby. For purposes of estimating the number of shares of the registrant's common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes, the registrant used a conversion price of \$31.25 per share of such common stock, which is the initial conversion price under the notes. Pursuant to Rule 416 under the Securities Act, in addition to the shares of the registrant's common stock as may be issuable from time to time upon conversion of the notes as a result of stock splits, stock dividends and the anti-dilution provisions thereof.
- (5) No additional consideration will be received for the common stock, and therefore, no registration fee is required pursuant to Rule 457(i) of the Securities Act.
- $(6) \quad \text{Pursuant to Rule 457(n) of the Securities Act, no additional registration fee is payable with respect to the guarantees.}$

The registrants hereby amend this registration statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the registrants shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this registration statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 or until the registration statement shall become effective on such date as the Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

SCHEDULE A

Subsidiary Guarantor	State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization	I.R.S. Employer Identification Number
FTI, LLC	Maryland	34-2025396
FTI Repository Services, LLC	Maryland	02-0736098
Lexecon, LLC	Maryland	20-0302099
Technology & Financial Consulting, Inc.	Texas	76-0663038
Teklicon, Inc.	California	94-3000753
FTI Cambio LLC	Maryland	11-3750355
FTI IP, LLC	Maryland	11-3755429

The information in this prospectus is not complete and may be changed. The selling securityholders may not sell these securities until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This prospectus is not an offer to sell securities and it is not soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any state where the offer is not permitted.

Subject to completion, dated

, 2005

PROSPECTUS



$3^{3}/4\%$ Convertible Senior Subordinated Notes due July 15, 2012 and the Shares of Common Stock Issuable upon Conversion of the Notes

We issued the notes in a private placement in July 2005. This prospectus may be used by selling securityholders to sell their notes and the shares of our common stock issuable upon conversion of their notes.

The notes will mature on July 15, 2012. We will pay interest on the notes on July 15 and January 15 of each year. The first interest payment will be made on January 15, 2006.

The notes may be converted at any time prior to maturity (unless earlier repurchased or exchanged), following the satisfaction of one or more conditions described herein, at the option of the holder into the consideration described below at the initial conversion rate of 31.9980 shares of our common stock per \$1,000 in principal amount of notes, which is equal to an initial conversion price of \$31.25 per share. In respect of each \$1,000 in principal amount of notes, the conversion consideration will consist of (a) cash in an amount equal to the lesser of (i) the principal amount of each note or (ii) the conversion value (as described in this prospectus) of such note, and (b) a number of shares of our common stock equal to the sum of the daily trading share amounts (calculated as described in this prospectus) for each of the 20 consecutive trading days during the applicable conversion reference period (as described in this prospectus). On November 11, 2005, the last reported sale price for our common stock on the New York Stock Exchange was \$29.81 per share. The common stock is listed under the symbol "FCN".

The notes are our general unsecured obligations and are subordinated to all of our existing and future senior indebtedness. The notes rank *pari passu* with any of our future indebtedness and senior to any future subordinated indebtedness. Substantially all of our domestic subsidiaries have guaranteed the notes on a senior subordinated, unsecured basis.

Upon the occurrence of certain "fundamental changes," as described in this prospectus, we will have the option to adjust the conversion rate and related conversion obligation so that the consideration otherwise payable on conversion of the notes in shares of our common stock will be payable instead in shares of the surviving or acquiring company. If we do not exercise this option upon a fundamental change, or if it does not apply, you will have the option, in certain cases, to require us to repurchase any notes you hold at a price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the notes plus accrued interest to the date of repurchase or, in certain cases, to convert your notes into conversion consideration at an increased conversion rate based on the price paid per share of our common stock in the fundamental change transaction.

The notes were sold initially to qualified institutional buyers and are currently trading in the Private Offerings, Resales and Trading through Automated Linkages ("PORTAL") system of the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc. Notes sold by means of this prospectus will not be eligible for trading in the PORTAL system. We have not applied, and do not intend to apply, for listing of the notes on any national securities exchange or automated quotation system.

We will not receive any proceeds from the sale by the selling securityholders of the notes or the shares of our common stock. Other than selling commissions and fees and stock transfer taxes, we will pay all expenses of the registration of the notes and the common stock and certain other expenses, as set forth in the registration rights agreement we have entered into with the holders of the notes.

You should carefully review the <u>Risk Factors</u> beginning on page 5 of this prospectus before investing in the notes and common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of this prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The date of this prospectus is

, 2006

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
Additional Information	ii
ncorporation of Certain Documents By Reference	ii
Cautionary Notice Regarding Forward-Looking Statements	iv
Prospectus Summary	1
Risk Factors	5
Summary Consolidated Financial Data and Other Operating Information	16
Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges	19
Jse of Proceeds	19
Price Range and Dividend History of Our Common Stock	19
Description of Other Indebtedness	20
Description of Notes	23
Description of Capital Stock	50
Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences	53
Selling Securityholders	60
Plan Of Distribution	65
<u>Legal Matters</u>	67
ndependent Registered Public Accounting Firm	67

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

This prospectus is part of a registration statement on Form S-3 that we have filed with the Securities Exchange Commission, or SEC, under the Securities Act. This prospectus does not contain all of the information set forth in the registration statement. For further information about us and the notes, you should refer to the registration statement. This prospectus summarizes material provisions of contracts and other documents to which we refer you. Since this prospectus may not contain all of the information that you find important, you should review the full text of these documents. We have filed these documents as exhibits to our registration statement.

The registration statements (including exhibits and schedules thereto) and the annual, quarterly and special reports, proxy statements and other information we file with the SEC may be read and copied at the public reference facilities of the SEC, Room 1024, Judiciary Plaza, 450 Fifth Street, N.W., Washington D.C. 20549. Please call the SEC at 1-888-SEC-0330 for further information on the public reference rooms. Our SEC filings are also available to the public from the SEC's web site at www.sec.gov or from our web site at www.ficonsulting.com. However, the information on our web site does not constitute a part of this prospectus.

You should rely only upon the information provided in this prospectus. We have not authorized anyone to provide you with different information. You should not assume that the information in this document is accurate as of any date other than that on the front cover of this prospectus.

INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE

We are "incorporating by reference" into this prospectus certain information we file with the SEC, which means that we are disclosing important information to you by referring you to those documents. The information incorporated by reference is deemed to be part of this prospectus, except for any information superseded by information contained directly in this prospectus. This prospectus incorporates by reference the following documents, each of which we previously filed with the SEC:

- our annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2004;
- our quarterly report on Form 10-Q for the three months ended March 31, 2005;
- our quarterly report on Form 10-Q for the six months ended June 30, 2005;
- our quarterly report on Form 10-Q for the nine months ended September 30, 2005;
- our definitive proxy statement on Schedule 14A relating to our 2005 annual meeting of stockholders;
- our current reports on Form 8-K filed on February 23, 2005, February 24, 2005, March 2, 2005, April 22, 2005, May 3, 2005, May 23, 2005, May 24, 2005, June 2, 2005, June 28, 2005, July 19, 2005, July 29, 2005, August 3, 2005, August 10, 2005, August 12, 2005, October 28, 2005, October 31, 2005 and November 2, 2005; and
- the description of our common stock contained in filings we have made under the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), and any amendments or reports filed for the purpose of updating such description.

These reports contain important information about us and our finances.

All documents that we file with the SEC pursuant to Section 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act, from the date of this prospectus to the end of the offering of the notes and common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes under this document shall also deemed to be incorporated herein by reference and will automatically update information in this prospectus.

Any statements made in this prospectus or in a document incorporated or deemed to be incorporated by reference into this prospectus will be deemed to be modified or superseded for purposes of this prospectus to the extent that a statement contained in this prospectus or in any other subsequently filed document that is also incorporated or deemed to be incorporated by reference into this prospectus modifies or supercedes the statement. Any statement so modified or superseded will not be deemed, except as so modified or superseded, to constitute a part of this prospectus. Unless expressly incorporated into this registration statement, a report furnished on Form 8-K under the Exchange Act shall not be incorporated by reference into this registration statement. Information furnished under Items 2.02 and 7.01 of our Current Reports on Form 8-K, including the related exhibits, are not incorporated by reference in this registration statement.

You may request a copy of these filings, at no cost, by writing or calling us at the following address or telephone number:

Corporate Secretary FTI Consulting, Inc. 900 Bestgate Road, Suite 100 Annapolis, Maryland 21401 (410) 224-8770

Exhibits to the filings will not be sent, however, unless those exhibits have specifically been incorporated by reference in this document.

CAUTIONARY NOTICE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus includes "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act and Section 21E of the Exchange Act. Forward-looking statements include statements concerning our plans, objectives, goals, strategies, future events, future revenues or performance, capital expenditures, compensation arrangements, financing needs, plans or intentions relating to acquisitions, business trends and other information that is not historical information. When used in this prospectus, the words *estimates*, *expects*, *anticipates*, *projects*, *plans*, *intends*, *believes*, *forecasts* and variations of such words or similar expressions are intended to identify forward-looking statements. All forward-looking statements, including, without limitation, management's examination of historical operating trends, are based upon our current expectations and various assumptions. Our expectations, beliefs and projections are expressed in good faith and we believe there is a reasonable basis for them. However, there can be no assurance that management's expectations, beliefs and projections will result or be achieved.

There are a number of risks and uncertainties that could cause our actual results to differ materially from the forward-looking statements contained in this prospectus. Important factors that could cause our actual results to differ materially from the forward-looking statements we make in this prospectus are set forth in this prospectus, including under the heading "Risk Factors." As stated elsewhere in this prospectus, such risks, uncertainties and other important factors relate to, among others:

- · retention of qualified professionals and senior management;
- conflicts resulting in our inability to represent certain clients;
- · former employees joining competing businesses;
- ability to manage utilization and pricing rates;
- · damage to our reputation as a result of claims involving the quality of our services;
- · competition;
- · costs of integrating any future acquisitions;
- · industry trends;
- · changes in demand for our services; and
- · changes in our leverage.

There may be other factors that may cause our actual results to differ materially from the forward-looking statements.

All forward-looking statements attributable to us or persons acting on our behalf apply only as of the date of this prospectus and are expressly qualified in their entirety by the cautionary statements included in this prospectus. We undertake no obligation to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statements to reflect subsequent events or circumstances and do not intend to do so.

PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

This summary contains basic information about FTI Consulting, Inc. It likely does not contain all the information that is important to you. You should read the entire prospectus, including the consolidated financial statements and related notes thereto incorporated by reference herein, before making an investment decision. Except as otherwise indicated herein, or as the context may otherwise require, the references to "FTI," "we," "us" and "our" refer to FTI Consulting, Inc., a Maryland corporation and the issuer of the notes.

Our Company

We are a leading provider of forensic/litigation/technology ("forensic"), corporate finance/restructuring ("corporate finance") and economic consulting services in the United States. Our experienced team of professionals, many of whom are widely recognized as experts in their respective fields, provide high-caliber consulting services to a broad range of clients. We began operations in 1982 as a consulting firm focused on providing forensic investigation, scientific and trial support services, and have evolved through internal growth and strategic acquisitions. We believe clients retain us because of our recognized expertise and capabilities in highly specialized areas, as well as our reputation for satisfying clients' needs. During 2004, we staffed large and complex assignments for our clients which include 95 of the top 100 U.S. law firms, 20 of the 25 largest U.S. commercial banks and 181 corporate clients in the Fortune 500. Representative clients to date include Wyeth, Tower Automotive and the U.S. Departments of Justice and the Interior.

Our professionals have experience providing testimony in many areas, including: fraud, damages, lost profits, valuation, accountant's liability and malpractice, contract disputes, patent infringement, price fixing, purchase price disputes, solvency and insolvency, fraudulent conveyance, preferences, disclosure statements, trademark and copyright infringement and the financial impact of government regulations. We have strong capabilities in highly specialized industries, including telecommunications, health care, transportation, utilities, chemicals, energy, commercial and investment banking, pharmaceuticals, tobacco, retail and information technology. As of September 30, 2005, we had 1,291 total employees, including 966 revenue-generating consultants, across 24 U.S. cities, London, England and Melbourne, Australia.

We are a publicly traded company with our common stock listed on the New York Stock Exchange, or NYSE stock market, under the symbol "FCN."

Our corporate offices are located at 900 Bestgate Road, Suite 100, Annapolis, Maryland 21401.

Conversion Conditions

The Notes

The following is a brief summary of the terms of the notes. For a more complete description of the terms of the notes, see "Description of Notes" in this prospectus.

Issuer FTI Consulting, Inc.

Securities Offered \$150,000,000 principal amount of 3 3/4% Convertible Senior Subordinated Notes due July 15, 2012.

Maturity Date July 15, 2012, unless earlier repurchased or converted.

Interest 3 3/4% per year on the principal amount, payable on July 15 and January 15 of each year, beginning on

January 15, 2006.

The notes are convertible by the holders into the consideration described below opposite the caption "Conversion Consideration" at an initial conversion rate of 31.9980 shares of our common stock per \$1,000 principal amount of notes (which is equivalent to an initial conversion price of \$31.25 per share). The convertible notes may be converted only under the following circumstances:

• prior to June 15, 2012, during any conversion period (as defined in this prospectus) if the closing sale price of our common stock for at least 20 trading days in the 30 consecutive trading day period ending on the first day of such conversion period is greater than 120% of the applicable conversion price on the first day of the conversion period;

prior to June 15, 2012, during the five consecutive business day period following any five
consecutive trading day period in which the trading price of a note for each day of that trading
period was less than 95% of the closing sale price of our common stock on such
corresponding trading day, as multiplied by the applicable conversion rate;

at any time on or after June 15, 2012; or

• upon the occurrence of specified corporate transactions.

For each \$1,000 in principal amount of notes, the conversion consideration shall consist of (i) an amount of cash equal to the lesser of (a) the principal amount of such note, or (b) the conversion value of such note, and (ii) a number of shares of our common stock (the "residual value shares") equal to the sum of the daily trading share amounts (calculated as described in this prospectus) for each of the 20 consecutive trading days during the applicable conversion reference period (as described in this prospectus). We may elect to pay cash to holders of notes surrendered for conversion in lieu of all or a portion of the residual value shares issuable upon conversion of such notes.

The notes are our general unsecured obligations and are subordinated to all of our existing and future senior indebtedness. The notes rank

Conversion Consideration

Ranking and Guarantees

Optional Redemption

Sinking Fund

pari passu with any of our future senior subordinated indebtedness and senior to any future subordinated indebtedness. Substantially all of our domestic subsidiaries have guaranteed the notes on a senior subordinated, unsecured basis.

Concurrently with the offering of the notes, we offered \$200.0 million in aggregate principal amount of $7^5/8\%$ senior notes due 2013 (the "senior notes"). The senior notes constitute our only outstanding senior indebtedness. As of September 30, 2005, we had \$91.4 million of revolving availability under our senior secured credit facility, all borrowings under which constitute senior secured indebtedness.

We do not have the right to redeem the notes.

None.

Repurchase at Option of Holder Upon a Fundamental Change

Subject to our rights described under "Description of Notes—Public Acquirer Change of Control" below, if we undergo a fundamental change (as defined under "Description of Notes—Repurchase at Option of the Holder Upon a Fundamental Change"), holders have, subject to certain exceptions, the right, at their option, to require us to purchase for cash all of their notes or any portion of the principal amount thereof that is equal to \$1,000 or an integral multiple of \$1,000. The cash price we are required to pay is equal to 100% of the principal amount of the notes to be repurchased, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to, but not including, the fundamental change repurchase date.

Adjustment to Conversion Rate Upon a Fundamental Change

Subject to our rights described under "Description of Notes—Public Acquirer Change of Control" below, if a holder elects to convert notes in connection with a fundamental change, we will in certain circumstances increase the conversion rate by a specified number of additional shares, depending on our common stock price at that time, as described under "Description of Notes—Adjustment to Conversion Rate Upon a Fundamental Change."

Public Acquirer Change of Control

In the case of a public acquirer change of control (as defined under "Description of Notes—Public Acquirer Change of Control"), we may, in lieu of permitting a repurchase at the holders' option and increasing the conversion rate of the notes as described under "Description of Notes—Adjustment to Conversion Rate upon a Fundamental Change," elect to adjust the conversion rate and the related conversion obligation such that from and after the effective date of such public acquirer change of control, holders of the notes will be entitled to convert their notes into a number of shares of public acquirer common stock by adjusting the conversion rate in effect immediately before the public acquirer change of control as described in "Description of Notes—Public Acquirer Change of Control."

Use of Proceeds

We will not receive any of the proceeds from the sale of any securities offered by this prospectus.

Trading

The notes are currently trading in the PORTAL system. Notes sold by means of this prospectus will not be eligible for trading on the PORTAL system. We do not intend to list the notes for trading on any national or other securities exchange or on the Nasdaq National Market. Our common stock is traded on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol "FCN."

Registration Rights

We have agreed, for the benefit of the holders of the notes, to use commercially reasonable efforts to cause the shelf registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, to be declared effective by February 28, 2006.

Risk Factors

See "Risk Factors" and other information in this prospectus for a discussion of factors that you should consider carefully before deciding to invest in the notes.

RISK FACTORS

In addition to the risks below, other risks and uncertainties not known to us or that we deem to be immaterial may also materially adversely affect our business operations. All of the following risks could materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition or results of operations. In such a case, you could lose all of or a part of your original investment. You should carefully consider the risks described below as well as other information and data included in this prospectus before making an investment decision with respect to the notes.

Risks Related to Our Business

Our failure to retain qualified professionals or hire additional qualified professionals would have a negative effect on our future growth and financial performance as well as on client engagements, services and relationships.

Our business involves the delivery of professional forensic, corporate finance and economic consulting services. In the consulting business, professional acumen, trust and relationships are critical elements of a company's ability to deliver high quality professional services. Our professionals have highly specialized skills. They also develop strong bonds with the clients they service. Our continued success depends upon our ability to attract and retain our staff of professionals who have expertise, reputations and client relationships critical to maintaining and developing our business. We face intense competition in recruiting and retaining highly qualified professionals that we must employ to continue our service offerings. As of September 30, 2005, substantially all of the senior managing directors had written employment agreements with us. Many of our employment agreements will expire between 2006 and 2008 because of the timing of our acquisitions and our 2004 initiative to enter into written agreements with our senior professionals. We monitor these expirations carefully to commence dialogues with professionals regarding their employment well in advance of the actual contract expiration dates. Our goal is to renew employment agreements when advisable and to stagger the expirations of the agreements if possible. Because of the high concentration of contract expirations between 2006 and 2008, we may experience high turnover or other adverse consequences, such as higher costs, loss of clients and engagements, or difficulty staffing engagements, if we are unable to renegotiate employment arrangements or the costs of retaining qualified professionals become higher. We cannot assure you that we will be able to attract and retain enough qualified professionals to maintain or expand our business. Moreover, competition has been increasing our costs of retaining or hiring qualified professionals, a trend which could harm our operating margins and results of operations.

We have begun to focus on renegotiating new long-term employment agreements with key senior managing directors. In connection with those discussions, we may offer a senior managing director the opportunity to participate in all or a portion of the benefits under an incentive compensation package that includes cash, which may be in the form of an unsecured general recourse forgivable loan, and significant additional payments upon the execution of and during the term of such employment agreement in the form of stock option and restricted stock awards, or alternatively, cash equivalents, if we do not have adequate equity securities available under stockholder approved equity plans. Any new employment agreements entered into with senior managing directors may not have staggered termination dates, so that we could face similar retention issues at the end of the terms of those agreements, although this risk could be reduced in light of our intention to include automatic one-year renewal options in the new employment agreements beginning at the end of their initial terms unless either party provides to the other prior notice that he or us do no not intend to renew. While we hope that we enter into new long-term employment contracts with a significant number of senior managing directors there is no assurance we will do so. The aggregate principal amount of all loans made to senior managing directors through 2006 could exceed \$50.0 million, of which some or all of the principal amount and accrued interest could be forgivable by us upon the passage of time or certain other events, such as death or disability or termination by us without cause or by the employee with good reason. If all the other compensation features described above were to be implemented, the equity awards to such senior managing directors would also be significant.

Our clients may preclude us from representing multiple clients in connection with the same engagement or competitive matter; our other practices may be precluded from accepting engagements from clients with respect to the same or competitive matter for which another practice has been engaged to provide services; and we may be required to forego potential business prospects in order to win engagements, which could harm our revenues, results of operations and client relationships and engagements.

We follow internal practices to assess real and potential relationships between and among our clients, engagements, practices and professionals. For example, we generally will not represent parties adverse to each other in the same matter. Under bankruptcy rules we generally may not represent both a debtor and its creditors on the same engagement. Under federal bankruptcy laws, we are required to notify the U.S. Trustee of real or potential conflicts. The U.S. Trustee could find that we no longer meet the disinterestedness standard because of real or potential conflicts, and order us to resign and refund fees that have been paid to us. In some cases we could be ordered to refund fees that were not paid to us, but rather to the sellers of businesses that we acquired. We may not have recourse to recover any or all of any refunded fees from such sellers. Future relationships may require us to decline or resign from client engagements. New acquires may require us to resign from current client engagements because of relationship issues that are not currently identifiable. In addition, businesses that we acquire may not be free to accept engagements they could have accepted prior to our acquiring them because of relationship issues. Our inability to accept engagements from clients or prospective clients, represent multiple clients in connection with the same or competitive engagements, and any requirement that we resign from client engagements may negatively impact our revenues, revenue growth and results of operations.

If our former professionals go into business in competition with us or join our competitors, our client engagements and relationships could decline, financial performance and growth could slow or decline, and employee morale could suffer, and we may not have legal recourse.

Typically, our professionals have a close relationship with the clients they serve, not only based on their expertise but also on bonds of personal trust and confidence. Although our clients generally contract for services with us as a company, and not with individual professionals, in the event that professionals leave, such clients would not be prohibited from hiring those professionals to perform future engagements. Clients could also decide to transfer active engagements to professionals who leave. The engagement letters that we typically enter into with clients do not obligate them to continue to use our services. Typically, our engagement letters permit clients to terminate our services at any time. Furthermore, while in some cases, the termination of an ongoing engagement by a client could constitute a breach of the client's contract with us, we could decide that preserving the overall client relationship is more important than seeking damages for the breach, and for that or other reasons that are not currently identifiable, decide not to pursue any legal remedies that might be available to us. We would make the determination whether to pursue any legal actions against a client on a case-by-case basis.

All of our written employment agreements with our senior managing directors include noncompetition and nonsolicitation arrangements. These noncompetition agreements have generally been drafted to comply with state "reasonableness" standards. However, states generally interpret noncompetition clauses narrowly. Therefore, a state may hold certain restrictions on competition to be unenforceable. In the case of former Ringtail employees residing in Australia, the noncompetition provisions have been drafted to comply with Australian law. In the event an employee departs, we will consider any legal remedies we may have against such professional on a case-by-case basis. However, we may decide that preserving cooperation and a professional relationship, or other concerns, outweigh the benefits of any possible legal recovery. Therefore, we may determine not to pursue legal action, even if available.

In the first quarter of 2004, we experienced the unanticipated departures of about 60 professionals in our former FTI/Policano & Manzo restructuring practice. We have strived to build relationships and reassure our professionals and clients of our interest in them and our ability to provide services comparable to those provided by the departing professionals. Those departures had a negative impact on our financial results for 2004. In the fourth quarter of 2004, we entered into a monetary settlement of arbitration proceedings brought against those former employees and the company they formed to compete with us.

Our profitability will suffer if we are not able to manage utilization and pricing rates of our professional staff.

We calculate the utilization rate for our professional staff by dividing the number of hours that all of our professionals worked on client assignments during a period by the total available working hours for all of our professionals, assuming a 40-hour work week and a 52-week year. Available working hours include vacation and professional training days, but exclude holidays. The hourly rates we charge our clients for our services and the number of hours our professionals are able to charge our clients for our services are affected by the level of expertise and experience of the professionals working on a particular engagement and, to a lesser extent, the pricing and staffing policies of our competitors. If we fail to manage our utilization rates for our professionals or maintain or increase the hourly rates we charge our clients for our services, we may experience adverse consequences, such as non-revenue generating professionals, the loss of clients and engagements and the inability to appropriately staff engagements, and our profitability will suffer.

Demand for our corporate finance professionals declined in early 2004 primarily as a result of general economic conditions, including the strengthening of the economy, the availability of credit, low interest rates, fewer mergers and acquisitions and fewer large bankruptcy proceedings. Our operating profit margins declined in 2004 due to the slow down in our corporate finance business and due to lower utilization rates in that practice and our recently acquired businesses relative to our historical experiences. We also experienced lower utilization in our forensic practice during late 2003 and the early part of 2004 resulting from the absorption of the professionals who joined us in connection with our acquisition of the dispute advisory services of KPMG LLP. Many of the billable professionals that resigned during the first quarter of 2004 were among our highest utilized and billing professionals, which also contributed to our lower utilization rates and operating profit margins in 2004.

We rely heavily on our senior management team and practice leaders for the success of our business.

We rely heavily on our senior management team and practice leaders to manage our practices. Given the highly specialized nature of our services and the scale of our operations, these people must have a thorough understanding of our service offerings as well as the skills and experience necessary to manage a large organization. If one or more members of our senior management team or our practice leaders leave and we cannot replace them with a suitable candidate quickly, we could experience difficulty in managing our business properly, and this could harm our business prospects, client relationships, employee morale and results of operations.

Any claims involving the quality of our services could harm our overall professional reputation, which could harm our ability to compete for new business opportunities, retain and attract clients and engagements, and hire and retain qualified professionals.

Many of our engagements involve complex analysis and the exercise of professional judgment. Therefore, we are subject to the risk of professional liability. Often, our engagements involve matters that, if resolved unfavorably, may result in a severe impact on the client's business, cause the client a substantial monetary loss or prevent the client from pursuing business opportunities. Since our ability to attract new clients and generate engagements depends upon our ability to maintain a high degree of client satisfaction as well as our reputation among industry professionals, any claims against us involving the quality of our services may be more damaging than similar claims against businesses in other industries.

We do not generally indemnify our clients; however, in certain cases, such as with clients who are governmental agencies or authorities, we may agree to indemnify them and their affiliates against third party liabilities. Indemnification provisions are negotiated on a contract-by-contract basis and in some cases may be reciprocal or may be coupled with limitations on the amount and type of damages that can be recovered.

Any claim by a client or a third party against us could expose us to professional or other liabilities in excess of our insurance limits. We maintain a limited amount of liability insurance. The damages and/or expenses resulting from any successful claims against us, for indemnity or otherwise, in excess of our insurance limits would have to be borne directly by us and could seriously harm our profitability, financial resources and reputation.

Our clients may terminate our engagements with little or no notice, which may cause us to experience unexpected declines in our profitability and utilization

Much of our business involves large client engagements that we staff with a substantial number of professionals. The engagement letters that we typically enter into with clients do not obligate them to continue to use our services. Typically, our engagement letters permit clients to terminate our services at any time. If our clients unexpectedly cancel engagements with us or curtail the scope of our engagements, we may be unable to replace the lost revenues from those engagements, quickly eliminate costs associated with those engagements, or quickly find other engagements to utilize our professionals. Any decrease in revenues without a corresponding reduction in our costs will likely harm our profitability.

We face intense competition in our business. If we fail to compete effectively, we may miss new business opportunities or lose existing clients and our revenues and profitability may decline. Parties from whom we acquire assets may reenter the marketplace to compete with us in the future.

The market for our consulting services is highly competitive. Our competitors range from large organizations, such as the national accounting firms and the large management consulting companies that offer a broad range of consulting services, to small firms and independent contractors that provide one specialized service. Some of our competitors have significantly more financial resources, larger professional staffs and greater brand recognition than we do. Since our business depends in a large part on professional relationships, our business has low barriers of entry for professionals wanting to start their own firms. In addition, it is relatively easy for professionals to change employers. We cannot assure you that we will continue to compete successfully for new business opportunities or retain our existing clients or professional employees.

In connection with our acquisitions, we generally obtain nonsolicitation agreements from the professionals we hire as well as noncompetition agreements from senior managers and professionals. In some cases we enter into Noncompetition or nonsolicitation arrangements generally with sellers. We cannot assure you that any one or more of the parties from whom we acquire assets or a business who do not join us, or persons who join us if upon expiration or breach of their agreements not to compete or solicit, will not compete with us in the future. Also, the duration of those agreements are limited ranging from three to five years after the acquisition date. Certain activities may be carved out of or otherwise may not be prohibited by those arrangements. Also, in some cases we may agree to restraints on our ability to compete with the sellers of those businesses with respect to certain practice areas or locations. Competition may harm our expected revenues growth and results of operations and cause the actual profitability of the business to differ materially from our expectations and the expectations of the investing public. A failure to meet these expectations could cause the price of our stock to decline. In connection with the acquisition in 2002 of certain assets and liabilities of the U.S. Business Recovery Services ("BRS") division of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP ("PwC"), we obtained a three-year agreement from PwC not to compete with us. On December 23, 2003, we filed an action in the Supreme Court of the State of New York against PwC seeking enforcement of the noncompetition covenants, damages, and injunctive and other equitable relief. On November 3, 2004, we entered into a settlement and release in the action, which enforced the current non-compete until August 31, 2005.

We may have difficulty integrating our acquisitions, or convincing clients to allow assignment of their contracts to us, which may cause our client engagements to decline, with a consequent detrimental effect on our financial results.

The process of integrating our acquisitions into our existing operations may result in unforeseen operating difficulties and may require significant financial, operational and managerial resources that would otherwise be available for the operation, development and expansion of our existing business. To the extent that we have miscalculated our ability to integrate and properly manage any or all of our acquisitions, we may have difficulty in achieving our operating and strategic objectives.

A substantial amount of our growth has been due to acquisitions. During 2002, we acquired the BRS practice. During 2003, we completed three significant acquisitions: Lexecon, the former dispute advisory business of KPMG

LLP and Ten Eyck, all of which occurred in the fourth quarter. On February 28, 2005, we acquired substantially all of the assets and assumed certain liabilities of the Ringtail group. Ringtail is a leading developer of litigation support and knowledge management technologies for law firms. On May 31, 2005, we acquired substantially all of the assets and assumed certain liabilities of Cambio from certain of the individual owners of Cambio Partners, LLC ("Cambio Partners"), the direct parent of Cambio, and certain of its investors. Cambio is a leading provider of change management solutions for hospital and health systems. The extent of integration of these businesses at this time differs. Some of the integration challenges we face include differences in corporate cultures and management styles, additional or conflicting government regulation, disparate company polices and practices and client conflict issues. All of our acquisitions in 2003 and our Ringtail and Cambio acquisitions in 2005 were structured as asset transactions. Asset transactions generally necessitate receipt of third party consents to assign client engagements. All clients might not affirmatively consent to an assignment. In addition, in some cases there are no written client contracts memorializing an engagement. Such engagements will only continue at the pleasure of those clients. In certain cases, such as government contracts and bankruptcy engagements, the consents of clients cannot be solicited until after the acquisition has closed. Further, such contracts may be subject to security clearance requirements or bidding provisions with which we might not be able to comply. There is no assurance that local, state and federal governments will agree to novate their contracts to us. In addition, in an engagement that involves a bankruptcy case, we must make a filing with the applicable U.S. Trustee, at which time such U.S. Trustee may find that we are no longer disinterested. In connection with such bankruptcy cases, we may be required to resign a

Our corporate finance practice has an increased risk of fee nonpayment.

Many of our clients have engaged us because they are experiencing financial distress. We recognize that these clients may not have sufficient funds to continue operations or to pay for our services. We typically do not receive retainers before we begin performing services on a client's behalf in connection with a significant amount of our corporate finance business. In the cases that we have received retainers, we cannot assure you that the retainers will adequately cover our fees for the services we perform on behalf of these clients. We are not always able to obtain retainers from clients in bankruptcy as the bankruptcy court must approve our retainers for those clients. Even if a bankruptcy court approves our retainer or engagement, a bankruptcy court has the discretion to require us to return all, or a portion of, our fees. Therefore, we face the risk of nonpayment, which can result in write-offs. For the three years ended December 31, 2004, and the nine months ended September 30, 2005 we wrote off a total of approximately \$17.2 million and \$2.3 million, respectively, of uncollectible fees in all practices. Our total write-offs exclude unbilled fee adjustments and amounts attributable to our applied sciences practice, which we sold in 2003. More write-offs than we expect in any period would have a negative impact on our results of operations.

If the size, complexity and number of debt defaults, bankruptcy or restructuring actions or other factors affecting demand for our corporate finance services declines, our revenues and profitability could suffer.

Our corporate finance practice provides various restructuring and restructuring-related services to companies in financial distress or their creditors or other stakeholders. A number of factors affect demand for this practice's services. These include:

- the availability and level of lending activity, interest rates and over-leveraging of companies;
- · over-expansion by various businesses;
- · merger and acquisition activity;
- management problems; and
- the general economic factors resulting in the decline in the economy in the U.S.

Notwithstanding increases in debt, we have also seen a decline of the mega-bankruptcy cases, resulting in a greater portion of our business being comprised of engagements relating to bankruptcy and restructuring matters

involving mid-size companies, primarily as a result of general economic conditions, including the strengthening of the economy, the availability of credit, low interest rates and fewer mergers and acquisitions. In our experience, mid-size bankruptcy and restructuring engagements are more susceptible to cyclical factors such as holidays and vacations. The shift to mid-size engagements could result in lower utilization during the third and fourth quarters due to these factors. Declines in demand for our restructuring, turnaround and bankruptcy services as well as smaller engagements could result in lower revenues and decrease our overall profitability.

If we fail to find suitable acquisition candidates, or if we are unable to take advantage of opportunistic acquisition situations, our ability to expand may be curtailed.

The number of suitable acquisition candidates may decline if the competition for acquisition candidates increases. As a result, we may be unable to make acquisitions or be forced to pay more or agree to less advantageous acquisition terms for the companies that we are able to acquire. Alternatively, at the time an acquisition opportunity presents itself, internal and external pressures (including, but not limited to, borrowing capacity under our senior secured credit facility or the availability of alternative financing), may cause us to be unable to pursue or complete an acquisition. Our ability to grow our business, particularly through acquisitions, may depend on our ability to raise capital by selling equity or debt securities or obtaining additional debt financing. We cannot assure you, however, that we will be able to obtain financing when we need it or on terms acceptable to us. In any case, we may be unable to grow our business or expand our service offerings as quickly as we have in the past, and our profitability may decline.

We may not manage our growth effectively, and our profitability may suffer.

We have experienced rapid growth in recent years. This rapid expansion of our business may strain our management team, human resources and information systems. We cannot assure you that we can successfully manage the integration of any businesses we may acquire or that they will result in the financial, operational and other benefits that we anticipate. To manage our growth successfully, we may need to add qualified managers and employees and periodically update our operating, financial and other systems, as well as our internal procedures and controls. We also must effectively motivate, train and manage a larger professional staff. Such expansion may result in significant expenditures. If we fail to add qualified managers or manage our growth effectively, our business, results of operations and financial condition may be harmed.

Our revenues, operating income and cash flows are likely to fluctuate.

We have experienced fluctuating revenues, operating income and cash flows and expect that this will occur from time to time in the future. We may experience fluctuations in our annual or quarterly revenues and operating income because of the timing of our client assignments, the types of assignments we are working on at different times, hiring trends and decreased productivity because of vacations taken by our professionals. This means our profitability will likely decline if we experience an unexpected variation in the number or timing of client assignments or during the third quarter when substantial numbers of professionals take vacations, which reduces their utilization rates. We may also experience future fluctuations in our cash flows because of the timing of the payment of incentive compensation to our professionals, which we generally pay during the first quarter of each year. Also, the timing of any future acquisitions and the cost of integrating them may cause fluctuations in our operating results.

A significant portion of Lexecon's revenues results from relationships with clients and industry professionals maintained by Daniel Fischel, Dennis Carlton and Joseph P. Kalt. The loss of one or more of them could decrease our revenues and our profitability.

The success of our acquisition of Lexecon will depend upon our retention of Daniel Fischel, Dennis Carlton and Joseph P. Kalt. They have reputations in the field of economics for highly specialized expertise as well as important relationships with existing clients and industry professionals. Their reputations and relationships are

critical to retaining and gaining new client engagements, particularly large, complex matters. We have written five-year employment agreements with Messrs. Fischel, Carlton and Kalt. The loss of Messrs. Fischel, Carlton or Kalt could harm the success of our acquisition of the Lexecon practice.

We have a different system of governance and management from the companies from whom we made our acquisitions, which could cause senior professionals who joined us from the acquired companies to leave us.

Lexecon, the dispute advisory services, or DAS business, of KPMG LLP that we acquired in 2003, and the BRS business shared many of the management practices and policies of their parent companies. We believe our management practices and policies differ from the practices and policies of those companies, including, but not limited to, the manner in which potential conflicts of interest were handled. In some cases, these different management practices and policies may lead to workplace dissatisfaction on the part of those professionals with our way of conducting business. The loss of one or more key professionals may harm our business and results of operations.

Risks Related to the Notes

Increased leverage may harm our financial condition and results of operations.

At September 30, 2005, we had approximately \$350.0 million of outstanding debt. The notes do not restrict our future incurrence of indebtedness and we may incur additional indebtedness in the future. Our level of indebtedness will have several important effects on our future operations, including, without limitation:

- · we will have additional cash requirements in order to support the payment of interest on our outstanding indebtedness;
- increases in our outstanding indebtedness and leverage will increase our vulnerability to adverse changes in general economic and industry conditions, as well as to competitive pressure; and depending on the levels of our outstanding debt, our ability to obtain additional financing for working capital, capital expenditures, general corporate and other purposes may be limited.

Our ability to make payments of principal and interest on our indebtedness depends upon our future performance, which will be subject to general economic conditions, industry cycles and financial, business and other factors affecting our operations, many of which are beyond our control. If we are unable to generate sufficient cash flow from operations in the future to service our debt, we may be required, among other things:

- to seek additional financing in the debt or equity markets;
- to refinance or restructure all or a portion of our indebtedness, including the notes;
- to sell selected assets;
- to reduce or delay planned capital expenditures; or
- · to reduce or delay planned operating expenditures.

Such measures might not be sufficient to enable us to service our debt. In addition, any such financing, refinancing or sale of assets might not be available on economically favorable terms.

The notes and related guarantees are subordinated to our and the guarantors' existing and future senior debt. Your right to receive payment on the notes is junior to our and the guarantors' senior obligations, including those under our senior secured credit facility and the senior notes.

The notes are unsecured, senior subordinated obligations of ours and the guarantee of the notes by certain of our subsidiaries are unsecured, senior subordinated obligations of those guarantors. By their express terms, the notes and note guarantees are junior in right of payment to all of our and the guarantors' existing and future

senior debt, including our senior secured credit facility and the senior notes. Any debt that we or the guarantors incur will be senior to the notes, unless the terms of that debt expressly provide that it ranks equal with, or is subordinated to, the notes. As a result, upon any distribution to our creditors or the creditors of the guarantors in a bankruptcy, liquidation or reorganization or similar proceeding relating to us or the guarantors or to our or their property, the holders of our and the guarantors' senior debt will be entitled to be paid in full before any payment may be made with respect to these notes or the note guarantees. In addition, under the subordination provisions contained in the indenture, we and the guarantors may be prevented from making payments in respect of the notes and the guarantees if a payment default on senior debt occurs, and the holders of senior debt may temporarily block us and the guarantors from making payments on the notes and the note guarantees if certain types of non-payment defaults on senior debt occur.

In the event of a bankruptcy, liquidation or reorganization or similar proceeding relating to us or the guarantors, holders of the notes and of any other senior subordinated debt that we or the guarantors may issue in the future will participate in the assets remaining after we and the guarantors have paid all of our and their senior debt in full. In any of these cases, we and the guarantors may not have sufficient funds to pay all of our creditors and holders of notes may receive less, ratably, than the holders of our senior debt. Furthermore, because the indenture requires that amounts otherwise payable to holders of the notes in a bankruptcy or similar proceeding be paid to holders of senior debt instead, holders of the notes may receive less, ratably, than holders of trade payables in any such proceeding, because those creditors have not agreed to be subordinated.

Our senior debt outstanding as of September 30, 2005 was \$350.0 million, which consisted exclusively of our senior notes and our convertible notes, and we also had \$100.0 million of revolving availability under our senior secured credit facility, subject to outstanding letters of credit of \$8.6 million. We are permitted to borrow substantial additional indebtedness, including senior debt, in the future under the terms of the indenture.

We may not have sufficient cash to pay, or may not be permitted to pay, the cash portion of the conversion consideration upon conversion of the notes.

Upon conversion of the notes, we will be required to pay to the holder of a note a cash payment equal to the lesser of the principal amount of the notes being converted or the conversion value of those notes as described in this prospectus. As a result, we may be required to pay significant amounts in cash to holders of the notes upon conversion. We may not have sufficient cash funds to pay the conversion consideration at the time of conversion. In addition, those payments could be construed to be a prepayment of principal on subordinated debt, and our existing and future senior debt may prohibit us from making those payments, or may restrict our ability to do so by requiring that we satisfy certain covenants relating to the making of restricted payments. The senior notes indenture generally allows these payments, and our senior secured credit facility permits these payments in some, but not all, circumstances. See "Description of Notes—Conversion Consideration" for a description of the circumstances under which our senior secured credit facility will permit us to pay the required cash portion of the conversion consideration upon conversion of the notes. Moreover, our senior secured credit facility and the indenture governing our senior notes could be subsequently amended to, and other senior debt instruments that we may enter into in the future could, further prohibit or restrict our ability to make those cash payments upon conversion of the notes. In addition, our ability to make payments on the notes, including upon conversion under any circumstance, may be restricted by the subordination provisions of the indenture governing the notes. See "Description of Notes—Subordination." If we are unable to pay the conversion consideration, we could seek consent from our lenders to make the payment. If we are unable to obtain their consent, we could attempt to refinance their debt. If we were unable to obtain a consent or refinance the debt, we would be prohibited from paying the cash portion of the conversion conside

Your right to receive payments on these notes could be adversely affected if any of our non-guarantor subsidiaries declare bankruptcy, liquidate, or reorganize.

Some but not all of our subsidiaries have guaranteed the notes. In the event of a bankruptcy, liquidation or reorganization of any of our non-guarantor subsidiaries, holders of their indebtedness and their trade creditors

will generally be entitled to payment of their claims from the assets of those subsidiaries before any assets are made available for distribution to us.

As of September 30, 2005, the notes were effectively junior to \$0.3 million of indebtedness and other liabilities (including trade payables) of our non-guarantor subsidiaries. Our non-guarantor subsidiaries generated 0.7% of our consolidated revenues in the nine-month period ended September 30, 2005 and held 3.3% of our consolidated assets as of that date.

The contingent conversion feature of the notes could result in your receiving less than the full conversion value of your notes.

The notes are convertible into conversion consideration only if specified conditions are met. If the specific conditions for conversion are not met, you will not be able to convert your notes, and you may not be able to receive the full value of the consideration into which the notes would otherwise be convertible.

We may not have sufficient cash to purchase the notes, if required, upon a fundamental change.

You may require us to purchase all or any portion of your notes upon a fundamental change, which generally is defined as the occurrence of any of the following: (i) our common stock is not traded on a national securities exchange or listed on The Nasdaq Stock Market; (ii) any person acquires more than 50% of the total voting power of all shares of our capital stock; (iii) certain mergers, consolidations, sales or transfers involving us occur; or (iv) our board of directors does not consist of continuing directors. In certain situations, you will not have a repurchase right even if a fundamental change has occurred. See "Description of Notes—Repurchase at Option of the Holder Upon a Fundamental Change" and "Description of Notes—Public Acquirer Change of Control." In addition, we may not have sufficient cash funds to repurchase the notes upon such a fundamental change. Certain instruments governing our indebtedness restrict, and instruments governing our future indebtedness may restrict, our ability to repay the purchase price. If we are prohibited from repurchasing the notes, we could seek consent from our lenders to repurchase the notes. If we are unable to obtain their consent, we could attempt to refinance their debt. If we were unable to obtain a consent or refinance the debt, we would be prohibited from repurchasing the notes upon a fundamental change. If we were unable to repurchase the notes upon a fundamental change, it would result in an event of default under the indenture could result under our other debt, which could have a significant adverse affect on our financial condition.

The make-whole adjustment for notes converted in connection with a fundamental change may not adequately compensate you for the lost option time value of your notes as a result of such fundamental change.

If a fundamental change occurs, under certain circumstances, we will increase the conversion rate according to a make-whole formula on notes converted in connection with such fundamental change. The amount of the increase will be determined based on the date on which the fundamental change becomes effective and the price paid per share of our common stock in the transaction constituting the fundamental change, as described below under "Description of the Notes—Adjustment to Conversion Rate Upon a Fundamental Change." Although the make-whole increase is designed to compensate you for the lost option time value of your notes as a result of such fundamental change, the amount of the make-whole increase is only an approximation of such lost value and may not adequately compensate you for such loss. In addition, if the market price of our common shares at the time of such fundamental change is greater than \$120.00 per common share or less than \$24.04 per common share (in each case, subject to adjustment), we will not adjust the conversion rate of the notes.

There is no public market for the notes and transfers of the notes will be restricted.

There is currently no public market for the notes. Although the notes that were sold to qualified institutional buyers under Rule 144A are eligible for trading in PORTAL, any notes resold under this prospectus will no

longer trade in the PORTAL system. We cannot predict whether an active trading market for the notes will develop or, if such market develops, how liquid it will be. We do not intend to apply for listing of the notes on any securities exchange or other stock market. Accordingly, no market for the notes may develop, and any market that develops may not last.

Even if an active trading market were to develop, the notes could trade at prices that may be lower than the initial offering price of the notes, or the holders could experience difficulty or an inability to resell the notes. Whether or not the notes will grade at lower prices depends on many factors, including prevailing interest rate, the market for similar securities, the price of our shares of common stock, our performance and other factors.

The notes are not protected by restrictive covenants.

The indenture governing the notes does not contain any financial or operating covenants or restrictions on the payment of dividends, the incurrence of indebtedness or the issuance or repurchase of securities by us or any of our subsidiaries. The indenture contains no covenants or other provisions to afford protection to holders of the notes in the event of a fundamental change involving us except to the extent described under "Description of Notes—Repurchase at Option of the Holder Upon a Fundamental Change."

If you hold notes, you are not entitled to any rights with respect to our common stock, but you are subject to all changes made with respect to our common stock.

If you hold notes, you are not entitled to any rights with respect to our common stock (including, without limitation, voting rights and rights to receive any dividends or other distributions on our common stock), but you are subject to all changes affecting the common stock. You will only be entitled to rights on the common stock if and when we deliver shares of common stock to you in exchange for your notes and in limited cases under the antidilution adjustments of the notes. For example, if an amendment is proposed to our certificate of incorporation or bylaws requiring stockholder approval and the record date for determining the stockholders of record entitled to vote on the amendment, although you will nevertheless be subject to any changes in the powers, preferences or special rights of our common stock.

If any or all of our outstanding notes are converted into shares of our common stock, existing common stockholders will experience immediate dilution and, as a result, our stock price may go down.

The notes offered hereby are convertible, at the option of the holder, into conversion consideration that may include shares of our common stock. We have reserved shares of our authorized common stock for issuance upon conversion of the notes. If any or all of the notes are converted into shares of our common stock, our existing stockholders will experience immediate dilution and our common stock price may be subject to downward pressure.

Any adverse rating of the notes may cause their trading price to fall.

In the future, one or more rating agencies may rate the notes. If any rating agency rates the notes, it may assign a lower rating than that which is expected by investors. A rating agency, following any initial or subsequent rating, may also lower ratings on the notes. If a rating agency assigns a lower than expected rating on the notes or reduces its rating on the notes in the future, the trading price of the notes could decline.

The market price of the notes could be significantly affected by the market price of our common stock, which can be volatile, and other factors.

We expect that the market price of the notes will be significantly affected by the market price of our common stock. This may result in greater volatility in the market price of the notes than would be expected for

nonconvertible debt securities. The market price of our common stock will likely continue to fluctuate in response to the following factors, some of which are beyond our control:

- quarterly fluctuations in our operating and financial results;
- changes in financial estimates and recommendations by financial analysts;
- · failure to maintain an effective system of internal controls or to implement changes to address reportable conditions;
- developments related to litigation involving us;
- fluctuations in the share price and operating results of our competitors;
- changes in government regulation or the failure to meet regulatory requirements;
- · acquisitions and financings including the issuance of substantial number of shares of our common stock as consideration in acquisitions;
- stock repurchases we may execute;
- sale of a substantial number of shares held by the existing shareholders in the public market, including shares issued upon exercise of outstanding
 options or upon the conversion of convertible debt securities; and
- general conditions in the consulting industry.

Shares eligible for public sale after the date of this prospectus could adversely affect our stock price.

As of September 30, 2005, we had approximately 3.1 million shares of common stock underlying vested stock options that, upon exercise of such options, would be currently eligible for sale in the public market. We have on file a registration statement on Form S-8 under the Securities Act covering the shares underlying these options. We cannot predict the effect, if any, that market sales of those shares of common stock or the availability of those shares of common stock for sale will have on the market price of our common stock from time to time. The sale of a substantial number of shares held by the existing stockholders in the public market, including shares issued upon exercise of outstanding options or warrants, whether pursuant to a public offering or otherwise, or the perception that these sales could occur, could adversely affect the market price of our common stock. Such sale could materially impair our ability to raise capital through an offering of equity securities in the future at a time and price we deem appropriate.

Summary Consolidated Financial Data and Other Operating Information

We have derived the following summary historical consolidated income statement, cash flow and other financial data for the years ended December 31, 2002, 2003 and 2004 from our consolidated financial statements, which have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm. We derived the summary historical consolidated income statement, cash flow and other financial data for the nine months ended September 30, 2004 and 2005 and the summary consolidated balance sheet data as of September 30, 2005 from our unaudited consolidated financial statements. We prepared the summary unaudited interim financial data on a basis consistent with the audited consolidated financial statements as of and for the year ended December 31, 2004. In management's opinion, the unaudited interim consolidated financial information reflects all adjustments that are necessary for a fair presentation of the results for the interim periods presented. All adjustments made were normal and recurring accruals. You should not expect the results of operations for the interim periods to necessarily be an indication of the results for a full year or any future period. You should read the following data in conjunction with "Selected Financial Data," "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and the consolidated financial statements and related notes thereto, which are incorporated by reference in this prospectus.

We have prepared the following summary unaudited pro forma consolidated income statement data for the year ended December 31, 2004 and for the nine months ended September 30, 2005 giving effect to the Transactions (as defined below), as if they had occurred on January 1, 2004.

As used in this prospectus, the term "Transactions" means, collectively:

- the offering of the notes and the concurrent offering of the senior notes on August 2, 2005 (which we refer to together as the "Offerings");
- the repayment, using \$142.5 million of the net proceeds from the Offerings, of all of our outstanding term loan borrowings under our senior secured credit facility;
- the repurchase, using approximately \$125.4 million of the net proceeds from the Offerings, of shares of our common stock in connection with the Offerings; and
- our payment of fees and expenses in connection with the foregoing.

The unaudited pro forma consolidated financial statements have been derived by the application of pro forma adjustments to our historical consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2004 and the nine-months ended September 30, 2005. The unaudited pro forma adjustments are based on estimates, available information and certain assumptions that we believe are reasonable and may be revised as additional information becomes available. The pro forma adjustments include:

- The elimination of interest expense due to the repayment of amounts due under our senior secured credit facility, including the amortization and write-off of deferred financing costs attributable to our prepayment of term loans in the amount of \$5.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2004 and \$6.3 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2005.
- The addition of interest expense related to the Offerings (all of which are assumed to be outstanding for each period presented) in the amount of \$22.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2004 and \$17.0 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2005. The additional interest expense includes the amortization of deferred financing costs attributable to the Offerings.
- The adjustment to the income tax provision resulting from the adjustments above was calculated using our effective tax rate which was 42.1% for the year ended December 31, 2004 and 42.0% for the nine months ended September 30, 2005.

• The weighted average shares outstanding were adjusted to reflect the weighted average effect of the repurchase of 5.2 million shares of our common stock in connection with the Offerings. The notes may have a dilutive effect on earnings per share in any period in which the market price of our common stock exceeds the conversion price for the notes even if the notes are not convertible.

The pro forma adjustments exclude the impact of the interest rate swap agreements we entered into subsequent to the closing of the Transactions and the forward contract portion of the accelerated stock repurchase transaction we finalized with one of the underwriters of the Offerings subsequent to the closing of the Transactions. For more detailed information, see notes 5 and 7 to our unaudited quarterly consolidated financial statements for the nine months ended September 30, 2005, which are incorporated by reference in this prospectus.

We have presented the unaudited pro forma financial data for informational purposes only. You should not consider the pro forma consolidated income statement and balance sheet data to be indicative of what the actual results would have been had the transactions described above been completed on the dates indicated nor should you expect the pro forma results to be an indication of the results of operations or financial condition as of any future date or for any future period. You should read the following data in conjunction with "Selected Financial Data," "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" and the consolidated financial statements and related notes thereto, which are incorporated by reference in this prospectus.

Average Billable Rate per Hour. Effective January 1, 2005, we modified our calculation of average billable rate per hour to include revenue realization adjustments and success fees earned as part of employee revenues. Average billable rates per hour for 2003 and 2004 have been adjusted to conform to our current presentation. The average billable rate per hour for 2002 is not available on a basis comparable to our current calculation. Prior to modifying our calculation, our average billable rate per hour was \$311 for the year ended December 31, 2002, \$363 for the year ended December 31, 2004 and \$353 for the nine months ended September 30, 2004.

Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges. For the purpose of computing the ratio of earnings to fixed charges, earnings consist of income from continuing operations, before income taxes plus fixed charges. Fixed charges consist of:

- · interest on all indebtedness and amortization of deferred financing costs; and
- the portion of rental expense that we believe is representative of interest.

4,113 8,104 1,647 1,033 3,329 4,717) — 8,612 3,704 4,908 2,254 7,162	\$ 375 176 81 3 	(doll	\$4 2 1	2004 thousands, e 27,005 34,970 06,730 6,836 78,469 (6,086) 1,672 74,055 31,177 42,878 —	except	Nine Month tember 30, 2004 per share and a (unaud) 322,118 176,994 76,348 4,220 64,556 (4,178) — 60,378 25,117	Sep —— verag	etember 30, 2005	Dec data)	(una 427,005 234,970 106,730 6,836 78,469 (23,388) 1,672 56,753 23,893	Sep	373,720 202,878 90,030 4,309 76,503 (20,563) (991) 54,949 23,079
8,104 1,647 1,033 3,329 4,717) — 8,612 3,704 4,908 2,254 7,162	1766 811 33 1133 (4 1099 444 (5	6,695 6,429 7,761 6,680 6,825 6,196) 7,925 6,838 6,791 6,322)	\$44 22 1	27,005 34,970 06,730 6,836 78,469 (6,086) 1,672 74,055 31,177		(unaud 322,118 176,994 76,348 4,220 64,556 (4,178) — 60,378 25,117	ited)	373,720 202,878 90,030 4,309 76,503 (9,879) (991)	\$	427,005 234,970 106,730 6,836 78,469 (23,388) 1,672		202,878 90,030 4,309 76,503 (20,563) (991) 54,949
8,104 1,647 1,033 3,329 4,717) — 8,612 3,704 4,908 2,254 7,162	1766 811 33 1133 (4 1099 444 (5	,,429 ,,761 ,,680 ,,825 ,,196) ,,629 ,,838 ,,791 ,,322)	2 1	34,970 06,730 6,836 78,469 (6,086) 1,672 74,055 31,177	\$	322,118 176,994 76,348 4,220 64,556 (4,178) — 60,378 25,117	ĺ	202,878 90,030 4,309 76,503 (9,879) (991)		427,005 234,970 106,730 6,836 78,469 (23,388) 1,672		202,878 90,030 4,309 76,503 (20,563) (991) 54,949
8,104 1,647 1,033 3,329 4,717) — 8,612 3,704 4,908 2,254 7,162	1766 811 33 1133 (4 1099 444 (5	,,429 ,,761 ,,680 ,,825 ,,196) ,,629 ,,838 ,,791 ,,322)	2 1	34,970 06,730 6,836 78,469 (6,086) 1,672 74,055 31,177	\$	176,994 76,348 4,220 64,556 (4,178) — 60,378 25,117		202,878 90,030 4,309 76,503 (9,879) (991)		234,970 106,730 6,836 78,469 (23,388) 1,672	\$	202,878 90,030 4,309 76,503 (20,563) (991) 54,949
1,647 1,033 3,329 4,717) — 8,612 3,704 4,908 2,254 7,162	113 (4 109 44 (5	,761 ,680 ,825 ,196) ,629 ,838 ,791 ,322)		06,730 6,836 78,469 (6,086) 1,672 74,055 31,177		76,348 4,220 64,556 (4,178) — 60,378 25,117	_	90,030 4,309 76,503 (9,879) (991)		106,730 6,836 78,469 (23,388) 1,672 56,753		90,030 4,309 76,503 (20,563) (991) 54,949
1,033 3,329 4,717) — 8,612 3,704 4,908 2,254 7,162	113 (4 109 44 (5	6,680 6,825 6,196) 6,629 6,838 6,791 6,322)		78,469 (6,086) 1,672 74,055 31,177	_	4,220 64,556 (4,178) — 60,378 25,117	_	4,309 76,503 (9,879) (991) 65,633	_	6,836 78,469 (23,388) 1,672 56,753	_	4,309 76,503 (20,563) (991) 54,949
3,329 4,717) — 8,612 3,704 4,908 2,254 7,162	113 (4 109 44 64 (5	0,825 -,196) 0,629 -,838 -,791 -,322)		78,469 (6,086) 1,672 74,055 31,177	_	64,556 (4,178) — 60,378 25,117	_	76,503 (9,879) (991)	_	78,469 (23,388) 1,672	_	76,503 (20,563) (991) 54,949
4,717) ———————————————————————————————————	109 44 64 (5	1,196) 		(6,086) 1,672 74,055 31,177	_	(4,178) — 60,378 25,117		(9,879) (991) 65,633		(23,388) 1,672 56,753		(20,563) (991) 54,949
4,717) ———————————————————————————————————	109 44 64 (5	1,196) 		(6,086) 1,672 74,055 31,177	_	(4,178) — 60,378 25,117	_	(9,879) (991) 65,633	_	(23,388) 1,672 56,753	_	(20,563) (991) 54,949
8,612 3,704 4,908 2,254 7,162	109 44 64 (5	,629 ,838 ,791 ,322)	_	74,055 31,177	_	60,378 25,117	_	(991) 65,633	_	1,672 56,753	_	(991) 54,949
4,908 2,254 7,162	64 (5	,838 ,791 ,322)	_	31,177	_	25,117						
4,908 2,254 7,162	64 (5	,838 ,791 ,322)	_	31,177	_	25,117	_					
4,908 2,254 7,162	64 (5	,838 ,791 ,322)	_	31,177	_	25,117			_			
4,908 2,254 7,162	64	,791 ,322)			_		_	27,500				20,070
7,162	(5	,322)	_	42,878 —		05.004						
7,162		_	<u> </u>	_		35,261		38,067		32,860		31,870
	\$ 59	,469	\$		_		_		_			_
1.16			Ψ	42,878	\$	35,261	\$	38,067	\$	32,860	\$	31,870
1.16			_		_		_		_		_	
1.16												
· ·	\$	1.45	\$	1.02	\$	0.84	\$	0.91	\$	0.89	\$	0.85
1.09	\$	1.41	\$	1.01	\$	0.83	\$	0.90	\$	0.88	\$	0.83
			_		_				_		_	
2,031	40	925		/2 0 <u>0</u> 9		42,135		41,760		36,883		37,671
								,		-		38,315
1,157		.,0 10		12,512		12,55		12, 10 1		57,250		50,515
0,657	\$ 100	.177	\$	58,443	\$	30,232	\$	43,503				
*		,			•		•					
			Ì									
2,779	127	,423	(24,811)		(18,459)		103,708				
0.555	4.0	. 640		44.000		C CO 4		40.055				
3,777	10	,612		11,939		6,694		12,077				
610		827		745		726		966				
88%		83%		77%		78%		79%				
N/A	\$	347	\$	343	\$	341	\$	337				
9.2x		15.7x		8.3x		9.0x		6.1x				3.22
											Septem	ber 30, 200
												housands) audited)
											Ì	ŕ
											>	115,25
												195,83
C 07.40												924,310
- W //IU												349,252 444,100
2	4,197 0,657 5,386) 2,779 3,777 610 88%	4,197 42 0,657 \$ 100 6,386) (231 2,779 127 3,777 10 610 88% N/A \$ 9.2x	4,197 42,046 0,657 \$100,177 5,386) (231,741) 2,779 127,423 3,777 10,612 610 827 88% 83% N/A \$347 9.2x 15.7x	4,197 42,046 0,657 \$ 100,177 \$ 5,386) (231,741) (2,779 127,423 (3,777 10,612 610 827 88% 83% N/A \$ 347 \$ 9.2x 15.7x	4,197 42,046 42,512 0,657 \$ 100,177 \$ 58,443 5,386) (231,741) (13,693) 2,779 127,423 (24,811) 3,777 10,612 11,939 610 827 745 88% 83% 77% N/A \$ 347 \$ 343 9.2x 15.7x 8.3x	4,197 42,046 42,512 0,657 \$100,177 \$58,443 \$ 5,386) (231,741) (13,693) 2,779 127,423 (24,811) 3,777 10,612 11,939 610 827 745 88% 83% 77% N/A \$347 \$343 \$ 9.2x 15.7x 8.3x	4,197 42,046 42,512 42,534 0,657 \$ 100,177 \$ 58,443 \$ 30,232 5,386) (231,741) (13,693) (8,551) 2,779 127,423 (24,811) (18,459) 3,777 10,612 11,939 6,694 610 827 745 726 88% 83% 77% 78% N/A \$ 347 \$ 343 \$ 341 9.2x 15.7x 8.3x 9.0x	4,197 42,046 42,512 42,534 0,657 \$ 100,177 \$ 58,443 \$ 30,232 \$ 53,386 (231,741) (13,693) (8,551) 2,779 127,423 (24,811) (18,459) 3,777 10,612 11,939 6,694 610 827 745 726 88% 83% 77% 78% N/A \$ 347 \$ 343 \$ 341 \$ 9.2x 15.7x 8.3x 9.0x	4,197 42,046 42,512 42,534 42,404 0,657 \$ 100,177 \$ 58,443 \$ 30,232 \$ 43,503 5,386) (231,741) (13,693) (8,551) (57,658) 2,779 127,423 (24,811) (18,459) 103,708 3,777 10,612 11,939 6,694 12,077 610 827 745 726 966 88% 83% 77% 78% 79% N/A \$ 347 \$ 343 \$ 341 \$ 337 9.2x 15.7x 8.3x 9.0x 6.1x	4,197 42,046 42,512 42,534 42,404 0,657 \$ 100,177 \$ 58,443 \$ 30,232 \$ 43,503 5,386) (231,741) (13,693) (8,551) (57,658) 2,779 127,423 (24,811) (18,459) 103,708 3,777 10,612 11,939 6,694 12,077 610 827 745 726 966 88% 83% 77% 78% 79% N/A \$ 347 \$ 343 \$ 341 \$ 337 9.2x 15.7x 8.3x 9.0x 6.1x	4,197 42,046 42,512 42,534 42,404 37,296 0,657 \$ 100,177 \$ 58,443 \$ 30,232 \$ 43,503 5,386) (231,741) (13,693) (8,551) (57,658) 2,779 127,423 (24,811) (18,459) 103,708 3,777 10,612 11,939 6,694 12,077 610 827 745 726 966 88% 83% 77% 78% 79% N/A \$ 347 \$ 343 \$ 341 \$ 337 9.2x 15.7x 8.3x 9.0x 6.1x 3.1x	4,197

RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES

The following table sets forth our ratio of earnings to fixed charges for the periods shown:

	Year E	nded Decem	ber 31,		Nine Months Septembe	
2000	2001	2002	2003	2004	2004	2005
1.7x	4.8x	9.2x	15.7x	8.3x	9.0x	6.1x

For the purpose of computing the ratio of earnings to fixed charges, earnings consist of income from continuing operations, before income taxes plus fixed charges. Fixed charges consist of:

- interest on all indebtedness and amortization of deferred financing costs; and
- the portion of rental expense that we believe is representative of interest.

USE OF PROCEEDS

The selling securityholders will receive all the proceeds from the sale of the notes and shares of our common stock sold under this prospectus. We will not receive any cash proceeds from the sale of these securities.

We used the net proceeds from the offering of the notes and the concurrent offering of the senior notes (which we refer to together as the "Offerings") to repay \$142.5 million of term loan indebtedness under our senior secured credit facility and to repurchase approximately \$125.4 million of our common stock through a combination of direct share repurchases and an accelerated stock buyback program.

PRICE RANGE AND DIVIDEND HISTORY OF OUR COMMON STOCK

Our common stock trades on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol "FCN." The following table lists the high and low sale prices per share for our common stock as reported on the New York Stock Exchange for the periods indicated. The prices for periods in 2003 have been adjusted to give effect to the three-for-two stock split that was paid as a stock dividend on June 4, 2003 to stockholders of record on May 7, 2003.

	High	Low
Fiscal Year Ended December 31, 2003		
Quarter Ended March 31	\$30.93	\$25.53
Quarter Ended June 30	32.45	22.60
Quarter Ended September 30	27.60	17.00
Quarter Ended December 31	24.58	16.79
Fiscal Year Ended December 31, 2004		
Quarter Ended March 31	\$24.14	\$13.55
Quarter Ended June 30	17.49	14.56
Quarter Ended September 30	19.65	15.37
Quarter Ended December 31	21.30	17.51
Fiscal Year Ending December 31, 2005		
Quarter Ended March 31	\$21.95	\$17.20
Quarter Ended June 30	22.66	19.02
Quarter Ended September 30	26.37	20.66

On November 11, 2005, the last reported sale price of our common stock on NYSE was \$29.81 per share.

We have not declared or paid any cash dividends on our common stock to date and we do not anticipate paying any cash dividends on our shares of common stock in the foreseeable future because we intend to retain our earnings, if any, to finance the expansion of our business, make acquisitions and for general corporate purposes. Our senior secured credit facility and the indenture governing the senior notes restrict our ability to pay dividends.

DESCRIPTION OF OTHER INDEBTEDNESS

Senior Secured Credit Facility

General. On November 28, 2003 we and certain of our subsidiaries entered into an amended and restated credit agreement with Bank of America, as administrative agent, and Wachovia Bank, SunTrust Bank, Comerica Bank, Sovereign Bank, National City Bank, PNC Bank and U.S. Bank, as lenders, providing for the senior secured credit facility.

The senior secured credit facility, as amended to date, consists of a \$100.0 million senior secured revolving line of credit maturing on November 28, 2008. In connection with the Offerings, we amended our senior secured credit facility to facilitate the offering of the senior notes and the convertible notes, adjust our financial covenants and effect certain other changes.

We use letters of credit primarily as security deposits for our office facilities. Letters of credit reduce the availability under our revolving line of credit. As of September 30, 2005, we had \$8.6 million of outstanding letters of credit.

Our obligations under the senior secured credit facility are guaranteed by substantially all of our subsidiaries. Our obligations under the senior secured credit facility are secured by substantially all of our and our subsidiaries' assets.

Interest rates and fees. The borrowings under the senior secured credit facility bear interest at an annual rate equal to the Eurodollar rate plus an applicable margin or an alternative base rate defined as the higher of (1) the lender's announced prime rate or (2) the federal funds rate plus the sum of 50 basis points and an applicable margin.

Voluntary prepayments. We are not subject to any penalties for early payment of debt under the senior secured credit facility.

Covenants. The senior secured credit facility contains financial, affirmative and negative covenants that we believe are usual and customary for a senior secured credit agreement. The negative covenants in the senior secured credit facility include, among other things, limitations on our ability to:

- · incur additional indebtedness;
- create liens;
- pay dividends;
- · make distributions or repurchases of our capital stock;
- consolidate, merge or sell all or substantially all of our assets;
- guarantee obligations of other entities;
- enter into hedging agreements;
- · enter into transactions with our affiliates; and
- engage in any business other than the consulting business.

In addition, the senior secured credit facility requires us to comply with certain financial ratios, each as defined in the amended and restated credit agreement, including, among other things:

- total indebtedness to earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization, or EBITDA;
- total senior indebtedness to EBITDA;
- · EBITDA to specified financial charges; and
- maintenance of a minimum net worth.

Senior Notes

General. Contemporaneous with the offering of the notes, we offered \$200.0 million in aggregate principal amount of our $7^{5/8}$ % senior notes due 2013. The senior notes are our general unsecured obligations and are guaranteed on a senior unsecured basis by substantially all of our existing and future domestic subsidiaries. The senior notes were issued pursuant to an indenture among us, the guarantors and Wilmington Trust Company, as trustee. Interest on the senior notes is payable at the rate of $7^{5/8}$ % per annum and is payable semi-annually in arrears in cash on each June 15 and December 15. The senior notes will mature on June 15, 2013.

Ranking. The senior notes are our senior unsecured obligations and rank *pari passu* in right of payment with all of our existing and future senior indebtedness and rank senior in right of payment to all of our existing and future subordinated indebtedness, including the notes. The senior notes are effectively subordinated to our existing and future secured indebtedness to the extent of the collateral securing such indebtedness, as well as to all liabilities, including trade payables, of our subsidiaries that do not guarantee the senior notes.

Optional Redemption. We have the right to redeem all or part of the senior notes at the redemption prices (expressed as percentages of principal amount) set forth below if redeemed during the twelve-month period beginning on June 15 of the years set forth below, plus, in each case, accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to the date of redemption:

Year	Percentage
2009	103.813%
2010	101.906%
2011 and thereafter	100.000%

We also have the right, at any time prior to June 15, 2009, to redeem on one or more occasions up to 35% of the aggregate principal amount of senior notes with the proceeds of certain sales of our equity securities at a redemption price of 107.625% of the principal amount, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to the redemption date; *provided* that at least 65% of the aggregate principal amount of senior notes originally remains outstanding after the occurrence of each such redemption and the redemption occurs within 90 days of the date we consummate a sale of our equity securities.

In addition, we may redeem the senior notes, in whole or in part, at any time prior to June 15, 2009, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the senior notes plus a "make-whole" premium, determined by reference to United States treasuries plus a spread of 50 basis points, plus accrued and unpaid interest to the date of redemption.

Repurchase at the Option of Holders. If we experience certain types of change of control, the senior note indenture requires that we make an offer to all holders of the senior notes to repurchase their senior notes at a price equal to 101% of the principal amount thereof, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to the date of redemption. In addition, if we sell certain types of assets, the senior notes indenture requires that, to the extent we do not apply the proceeds from the asset sale in accordance with the senior notes indenture, we use the net proceeds of that asset sale to make an offer to all holders of the senior notes to repurchase their senior notes, up to the amount of such net proceeds, at a price equal to 100% of the principal amount thereof, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to the date of redemption.

Covenants. The indenture governing the senior notes contains several restrictive covenants that are much more extensive than the restrictive covenants contained in the indenture governing the notes. The senior note indenture includes covenants that limit our ability and the ability of our subsidiaries to:

• incur additional indebtedness and issue preferred stock;

- · pay dividends or make other distributions in respect of our capital stock or to make other restricted payments;
- make certain investments;
- · create certain liens;
- allow restrictions on the ability of our subsidiaries to make distributions or transfer assets to us;
- enter into certain transactions with affiliates;
- sell assets;
- · enter into certain mergers and consolidations;
- · enter into new lines of business; and
- amend the subordination provisions contained in the indenture governing the notes.

The foregoing restrictive covenants are incurrence-based, meaning that they limit our ability to take certain actions or allow certain events to occur. The senior notes indenture does not contain any financial covenants, and therefore we are not required to maintain any specified financial condition.

Events of Default. The senior notes indenture contains customary events of default, in some cases subject to grace periods, that could result in the acceleration of the senior notes prior to stated maturity if those events of default are not cured or waived. The senior notes indenture contains a cross-default to any acceleration of, or default in the payment of principal on, indebtedness that has an aggregate principal amount outstanding that exceeds \$25.0 million. We also will have an event of default if we fail to pay certain judgments against us in an amount over \$25.0 million or if we or any of our significant subsidiaries experience certain types of bankruptcy or insolvency.

Special Interest. The senior notes were issued in a private placement exempt from the registration requirements of the federal securities laws. We have entered into a registration rights agreement with the initial purchasers of the senior notes in which we agreed to register a substantially identical series of senior notes with the SEC and to conduct an exchange offer pursuant to which we will offer to exchange the newly registered series of senior notes for all outstanding senior notes that were issued in the private placement. If we do not meet certain deadlines for registering the new series of senior notes or for completing the exchange offer, we will be required to pay special interest in addition to the regular interest on the senior notes. During any default in our registration obligations, special interest will accrue in an amount equal to 0.25% per annum of the principal amount during the first 90 days of the default. The rate of special interest will increase an additional 25 basis points during each subsequent 90-day period that a registration default continues, up to a maximum of 1.0% per annum.

DESCRIPTION OF NOTES

In this section of the prospectus entitled "Description of Notes," when we refer to "FTI," "we," "our," or "us," we are referring to FTI Consulting, Inc. and not to any of its subsidiaries.

We issued the notes under an indenture dated as of August 2, 2005 among us, our subsidiaries that guaranteed the notes, and Wilmington Trust Company, as trustee, in a private transaction that was not subject to the registration requirements of the Securities Act. The terms of the notes include those stated in the indenture.

The following description is a summary of the material provisions of the indenture and the registration rights agreement. It does not restate those agreements in their entirety. We urge you to read the indenture and the registration rights agreement because they, and not this description, define your rights as a holder of the notes. Copies of the indenture and the registration rights agreement are available as set forth below under "—Additional Information." Certain defined terms used in this description but not defined below have the meanings assigned to them in the indenture.

The registered holder of a note will be treated as the owner of it for all purposes. Only registered holders have rights under the indenture.

Brief Description of the Notes and Note Guarantees

The Notes

The notes are:

- · general unsecured obligations of ours;
- subordinated in right of payment to all our existing and future senior debt (as defined below), including indebtedness under the Credit Agreement and the senior notes;
- pari passu in right of payment with any of our future senior subordinated indebtedness;
- · senior in right of payment to any future indebtedness that is contractually subordinated to the notes; and
- unconditionally guaranteed on a senior subordinated, unsecured basis by the guarantors (as defined below).

The Note Guarantees

The notes are guaranteed by all of our subsidiaries that guaranteed the senior notes.

Each guarantee of the notes is:

- a general unsecured obligation of the guarantor;
- subordinated in right of payment to all existing and future senior debt of that guarantor, including such guarantor's guarantee of indebtedness under the Credit Agreement and the senior notes;
- · pari passu in right of payment with any future senior subordinated Indebtedness of that guarantor; and
- senior in right of payment to any future indebtedness that is designated by us as subordinated or otherwise contractually subordinated to the notes.

As of September 30, 2005, we and the guarantors had total senior debt of approximately \$350.0 million, which consisted exclusively of our senior notes and convertible notes, and we also had \$100.0 million of revolving availability under our senior secured credit facility, subject to outstanding letters of credit of \$8.6 million. As indicated above and as discussed in detail below under the caption "—Subordination," payments on

the notes and under the note guarantees are subordinated to the payment of senior debt. Except to the limited extent described below under "—Limitation on Layering Indebtedness," the indenture does not restrict our and the guarantors' ability to incur additional senior debt, although their ability to do so may be limited by other instruments governing our indebtedness, including the Credit Agreement and the indenture governing the senior notes. As of September 30, 2005, we did not have any indebtedness that is *pari passu* with or subordinated in right of payment to the notes.

Not all of our subsidiaries have guaranteed the notes. As of September 30, 2005, the following entities did not guarantee the notes: FTI Capital Advisors, LLC; FTI Consulting Limited; FTI Financial Services Limited; and FTI Ringtail (Aust) Pty Ltd. See "Risk Factors—The repayment of the notes will be effectively subordinated to substantially all of the debt and other liabilities of our subsidiaries that do not guarantee the notes." The notes are effectively subordinated in right of payment to all indebtedness and other liabilities and commitments (including trade payables and lease obligations) of our non-guarantor subsidiaries. In the event of a bankruptcy, liquidation or reorganization of any of these non-guarantor subsidiaries, the non-guarantor subsidiaries will pay the holders of their debt and their trade creditors before they will be able to distribute any of their assets to us. The non-guarantor subsidiaries generated 0.7% of our consolidated revenues in the nine-month period ended September 30, 2005 and held 3.3% of our consolidated assets as of September 30, 2005.

General

The notes are convertible into cash and, under some circumstances, common stock as described under "—Conversion of Notes" and "—Conversion Consideration." We issued \$150.0 million in aggregate principal amount of notes. We may, without the consent of the holders of the notes, issue additional notes having the same ranking and the same interest rate, maturity and other terms as the notes. Any of these additional notes will, together with the notes, constitute a single series of notes under the indenture. Holders of such additional notes will have the right to vote together with holders of the notes as one class. FTI issued the notes only in denominations of \$1,000 or in integral multiples of \$1,000 in excess thereof. The notes will mature on July 15, 2012, unless earlier converted by you or purchased by us at your option upon a fundamental change.

Neither we nor our subsidiaries are restricted from paying dividends, incurring debt, or issuing or repurchasing our securities under the indenture. In addition, there are no financial covenants in the indenture. You are not protected under the indenture in the event of a highly leveraged transaction or a change in control of FTI, except to the extent described under "—Repurchase at Option of the Holder Upon a Fundamental Change."

The notes bear interest at the annual rate of 3 ³/4% commencing on August 2, 2005. Interest is payable on July 15 and January 15 of each year, beginning January 15, 2006, subject to limited exceptions if the notes are converted or purchased prior to the interest payment date. The record dates for the payment of interest are July 1 and January 1. We will not, however, pay accrued interest on any notes that are converted except under the limited circumstances described under "—Conversion Consideration." We may, at our option, pay interest on the notes by check mailed to the holders. However, beneficial owners of notes issued in global form will be paid by wire transfer in immediately available funds in accordance with The Depository Trust Company's settlement procedures, and a holder of certificated notes with an aggregate principal amount in excess of \$2.0 million will be paid by wire transfer in immediately available funds upon its election if the holder has provided us with wire transfer instructions at least 10 business days prior to the payment date. Interest on the notes is paid on the basis of a 360-day year comprised of twelve 30-day months. We are not required to make any payment on the notes due on any day which is not a business day until the next succeeding business day. The payment made on the next succeeding business day is treated as though it were paid on the original due date and no interest accrues on the payment for the additional period of time.

We will maintain an office in New York, New York where the notes may be presented for registration, transfer, exchange or conversion. This office will initially be an office or agency of the trustee. The notes were issued in fully-registered book entry form, without coupons, and are represented by one or more global notes.

There will be no service charge for any registration of transfer or exchange of notes. We may, however, require holders to pay a sum sufficient to cover any tax or other governmental charge payable in connection with certain transfers or exchanges as described under "—Conversion Procedures."

Note Guarantees

The notes are guaranteed by the same subsidiaries that guarantee our senior notes. As of September 30, 2005, the guarantors were each of FTI, LLC, a Maryland limited liability company; FTI Repository Services, LLC, a Maryland limited liability company; Lexecon, LLC, a Maryland limited liability company; Technology & Financial Consulting, Inc., a Texas corporation; Teklicon, Inc., a California corporation; FTI Cambio LLC, a Maryland limited liability company; and FTI IP, LLC, a Maryland limited liability company. However, not all of our subsidiaries will guarantee the notes. The note guarantees are joint and several obligations of the guarantors. The obligations of each guarantor under its note guarantee are limited as necessary to prevent that note guarantee from constituting a fraudulent conveyance under applicable law. See "Risk Factors—Federal and state statutes allow courts, under specific circumstances, to void the notes and the guarantees and require noteholders to return payments received from us or the guarantors." A note guarantee with respect to a note will automatically terminate immediately prior to such note's conversion.

Guarantors may, without the consent of the holders of notes, consolidate with, merge with or into or transfer all or substantially all of their assets to any other corporation organized under the laws of the United States or any of its political subdivisions, *provided* that:

- the surviving corporation assumes all of the guarantor's obligations under the indenture;
- at the time of such transaction, no event of default with respect to the notes, and no event which, after notice or lapse of time, would become an event of default with respect to the notes, shall have happened and be continuing; and
- · certain other conditions are met.

The note guarantee of the guarantor will be released:

- in connection with any sale or other disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of that guarantor (including by way of merger or consolidation); or
- in connection with any sale of all of the capital stock of a guarantor.

The indenture provides that if we or any of our subsidiaries acquire or create a subsidiary after the date of the indenture, then, subject to certain exceptions, such subsidiary will execute a guarantee in accordance with the terms of the indenture and deliver an opinion of counsel.

Subordination

The indebtedness and other obligations evidenced by the notes and the note guarantees are subordinated, to the extent provided in the indenture, to the prior payment in full in cash of all of our senior debt, whether outstanding on the date of the indenture or thereafter incurred. The term "senior debt" means:

all indebtedness for money borrowed, for reimbursement of drawings under letters of credit and all hedging obligations (including, without limitation, all obligations now or hereafter existing under our senior secured credit facility (including principal, interest (including interest accruing after the filing of, or which would have accrued but for the filing of, a petition by or against us under applicable bankruptcy law, at the rate provided in the document with respect thereto, whether or not such interest is allowed as a claim after such filing in any proceeding under such law), fees and other amounts due in connection therewith) and the senior notes); and

- · any deferrals, renewals, refinancings, replacements or extensions of any of the above,
- except that senior debt does not include:
 - any liability for federal, state, local or foreign or other taxes owed or owing by us;
 - any indebtedness that by its terms expressly provides that it is *pari passu* in right of payment with the notes or subordinated in right of payment to the notes:
 - · any intercompany indebtedness of ours to any of our affiliates; or
 - · any trade payables.

As of September 30, 2005, we had \$350.0 million of senior debt outstanding, and we also had \$100.0 million of revolving availability under our senior secured credit facility, subject to outstanding letters of credit of \$8.6 million.

The indenture provides that in the event of our insolvency, bankruptcy, receivership, liquidation, reorganization or similar proceeding or liquidation, dissolution or winding up or any assignment for the benefit of creditors or marshalling of assets and liabilities, payments by us on the notes will be subordinated in right of payment to the prior payment in full in cash, or in other forms of consideration if permitted, of all of our senior debt. As a result of these subordination provisions, in the event of our liquidation, insolvency or any similar event described above, holders of our senior debt may receive more, ratably, and holders of the notes may receive less, ratably, than our other creditors. In the event of any acceleration of the notes because of an event of default with respect to the notes, holders of any of our senior debt would be entitled to payment in full in cash of all senior debt before the holders of notes are entitled to receive any payment or distribution from us other than any payment or distribution in the form of permitted junior securities (as defined below) and payments made from the trust described under "Satisfaction and Discharge." We are required to promptly notify holders of senior debt if payment of the notes is accelerated because of an event of default with respect to the notes.

The term "permitted junior securities" means any equity securities or subordinated securities of ours or any successor obligor that, in the case of any such subordinated securities, are subordinated in right of payment to all senior debt or any securities issued in exchange for senior debt that may at the time be outstanding to at least the same extent as the notes are so subordinated.

We also may not make payments of principal, interest or other amounts in respect of the notes or repurchase the notes (except for payment in the form of permitted junior securities) if any of the following occurs:

- · a default in the payment of the principal, interest or other amounts on designated senior debt (as defined below) occurs and is continuing;
- any other default on designated senior debt occurs and the maturity of such designated senior debt is accelerated and such acceleration has not been subsequently rescinded; or
- any other default (other than the ones specified above) occurs and is continuing with respect to designated senior debt that permits holders of
 designated senior debt or their representatives to accelerate the maturity of such designated senior debt, and the trustee receives a payment blockage
 notice from us or representatives of such designated senior debt.

The term "designated senior debt" means any and all indebtedness and related obligations outstanding under our senior secured credit facility and the senior notes. The instrument, agreement or other document evidencing such designated senior debt may place limitations and conditions on the right of such senior debt to exercise the rights of designated senior debt.

The foregoing prohibitions regarding payments by us on the notes will end:

- in case of a prohibition based on (1) a payment default or (2) a nonpayment default where the maturity of such designated senior debt is accelerated, when all amounts in respect of such designated senior debt have been paid in full in cash or the default is cured, waived in writing or ceases to exist and any acceleration has been rescinded; and
- in case of a prohibition based on a nonpayment default (other than the ones specified above), 179 days after the receipt of the payment blockage notice, unless (1) earlier terminated by the written notice of the person who gave the payment blockage notice, (2) all amounts on the designated senior debt have been paid in full in cash or (3) the default giving rise to the payment blockage notice is cured, waived in writing or ceases to exist, unless the designated senior debt has been accelerated.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, we are permitted to make payments on the notes if we and the trustee receive written notice approving such payment from the representative of the designated senior debt with respect to which the payment default has occurred and is continuing. No new payment blockage period based on a nonpayment default may start unless 360 days have elapsed since the beginning of the effectiveness of the prior payment blockage notice. No nonpayment default that existed or was continuing on the date of delivery of any payment blockage notice to the trustee may be the basis for a subsequent payment blockage notice, unless such default has been cured or waived for a period of at least 90 days. The subordination provisions will not prevent the occurrence of any event of default under the indenture. If the trustee or any holder receives any payment that should not have been made to it in contravention of subordination provisions before all senior debt is paid in full in cash, then such payment will be held in trust for the holders of senior debt.

Except to the limited extent described below under "—Limitation on Layering Indebtedness," the indenture does not prohibit us or our subsidiaries from incurring, creating, assuming or guaranteeing senior debt or any other indebtedness or liabilities, nor does it limit our ability to do so. We expect from time to time to incur additional indebtedness and other liabilities, including senior debt. If we or our subsidiaries incur additional indebtedness, our ability to pay our obligations on the notes could be affected. We also expect that our subsidiaries may from time to time incur additional indebtedness and other liabilities.

Conversion of Notes

Subject to the conditions described below, you may convert your notes, in denominations of \$1,000 principal amount or integral multiples thereof, into cash and, under certain circumstances, shares of our common stock, initially at a conversion rate of 31.9980 shares of our common stock per \$1,000 principal amount of notes (which is equivalent to an initial conversion price of \$31.25 per share). See "—Conversion Consideration" for the determination of the cash payment and, if applicable, the portion of the consideration deliverable in shares of our common stock. The conversion rate in effect at any given time is referred to in this prospectus as the "applicable conversion rate" and will be subject to adjustments as described below under "Anti-Dilution Adjustments" and "—Adjustments to Conversion Rate Upon a Fundamental Change," but will not be adjusted for accrued interest. The "applicable conversion price" at any given time is equal to the principal amount of a note divided by the applicable conversion rate.

You may surrender notes for conversion at the applicable conversion rate prior to the stated maturity of the notes under any of the following circumstances:

- prior to June 15, 2012, during any conversion period (as defined below) if the closing sale price (as defined below) of our common stock for at least 20 trading days in the 30 consecutive trading day period ending on the first day of such conversion period is greater than 120% of the applicable conversion price on the first day of the conversion period (the "sale price condition");
- prior to June 15, 2012, during the five consecutive business day period following any five consecutive trading day period in which the trading price (as defined below) of a note for each day of that trading

period was less than 95% of the closing sale price of our common stock on such corresponding trading day as multiplied by the applicable conversion rate (the "trading price condition");

- at any time on or after June 15, 2012; or
- upon the occurrence of specified corporate transactions discussed below.

The term "trading day" means a day during which trading in securities generally occurs on The New York Stock Exchange or, if our common stock is not then listed on The New York Stock Exchange or another United States national securities exchange nor quoted on The Nasdaq Stock Market or another established automated over-the-counter trading market in the United States, on the principal other market on which our common stock is then traded or quoted.

If the notes are subject to purchase following a fundamental change, your conversion rights on the notes so subject to purchase will expire at the close of business on the last business day before the purchase date or such earlier date as the notes are presented for purchase, unless we default in the payment of the purchase price, in which case your conversion right will terminate at the close of business on the date the default is cured and the notes are purchased. If you have submitted your notes for purchase upon a fundamental change, you may only convert your notes if you withdraw your election in accordance with the indenture.

Conversion Upon Satisfaction of Sale Price Condition

Prior to June 15, 2012, you may surrender any of your notes for conversion during any conversion period if the closing sale price (as defined below) of our common stock for at least 20 trading days in the 30 consecutive trading day period ending on the first day of such conversion period is greater than 120% of the applicable conversion price on the first day of the conversion period. A "conversion period" will be the period from and including the eleventh trading day in a fiscal quarter up to but not including the eleventh trading day of the following fiscal quarter.

The "closing sale price" of our common stock on any date means the last reported per share sale price (or, if no last sale price is reported, the average of the last bid and ask prices or, if more than one in either case, the average of the average bid and the average ask prices) on such date as reported in composite transactions for the principal U.S. securities exchange on which our common stock then is listed, or if our common stock is not listed on a U.S. national or regional exchange, as reported on the NASDAQ National Market, or if our common stock is not quoted on the NASDAQ National Market, as reported on the principal other market on which our common stock is then traded. In the absence of such quotations, our board of directors will make a good faith determination of the closing sale price.

The conversion agent, which will initially be Wilmington Trust Company, will, upon our request, determine if the notes are convertible as a result of satisfaction of the sale price condition and notify us and the trustee.

Conversion Upon Satisfaction of Trading Price Condition

Prior to June 15, 2012, you may surrender any of your notes for conversion during the five consecutive business day period following any five consecutive trading day period in which the trading price for a note for each day of that trading period was less than 95% of the closing sale price of our common stock on such corresponding trading day multiplied by the applicable conversion rate. We will pay you cash no later than the third business day following the specified five trading day averaging period.

The "trading price" of the notes on any date of determination means the average of the secondary market bid quotations per note obtained by the conversion agent for \$5.0 million principal amount of the notes at approximately 3:30 p.m., New York City time, on such determination date from two independent nationally recognized securities dealers we select, which may include either or both of the initial purchasers; provided that

if at least two such bids cannot reasonably be obtained by the conversion agent, but one such bid can reasonably be obtained by the conversion agent, this one bid will be used. If the conversion agent cannot reasonably obtain at least one bid for \$5.0 million principal amount of the notes from a nationally recognized securities dealer or, in our reasonable judgment, the bid quotations are not indicative of the secondary market value of the notes, then the trading price of the notes will equal (a) the then-applicable conversion rate of the notes multiplied by (b) the closing sale price of our common stock on such determination date. Any such determination will be conclusive absent manifest error.

The conversion agent will, on our behalf, determine if the notes are convertible as a result of satisfaction of the trading price condition and notify us and the trustee; *provided*, *however*, that the conversion agent will have no obligation to determine the trading price of the notes unless we have requested such determination and we will have no obligation to make such request unless requested to do so by a holder of the notes. At such time, we will instruct the conversion agent to determine the trading price of the notes beginning on the next trading day and on each successive trading day until the trading price of the notes is greater than or equal to 95% of the product of the closing sale price of our common stock multiplied by the applicable conversion rate.

Conversion After June 15, 2012

You may surrender any of your notes for conversion at any time on or after June 15, 2012.

Conversion Upon Specified Corporate Transactions

Even if none of the conditions described above has occurred, if we elect to:

- distribute to all or substantially all holders of our common stock certain rights or warrants entitling them to purchase, for a period expiring within 60 days of the declaration date for such distribution, our common stock at less than the current market price (as described in clause (4) under "—Anti-Dilution Adjustments" below), or
- distribute to all or substantially all holders of our common stock our assets, debt securities or certain rights or warrants to purchase our securities, which distribution has a per share value exceeding 10% of the closing sale price of our common stock on the day preceding the declaration date for such distribution,

then we must notify you at least 20 days prior to the ex-dividend date for such distribution. Once we have given that notice, even if your notes are not otherwise convertible at that time, you may surrender your notes for conversion at any time until the earlier of the close of business on the business day prior to the ex-dividend date or our announcement that such distribution will not take place. You may not exercise this right to convert if you may participate in the distribution without conversion.

In addition, if a fundamental change under clauses (2), (3) or (4) of the definition of that term set forth under "—Repurchase at Option of the Holder Upon a Fundamental Change" occurs, you may surrender any of your notes for conversion during the period starting on the 15th day prior to the anticipated effective date of the fundamental change and ending at the close of business on the 15th day after the actual effective date of such transaction or, if such transaction results in holders having a right to require us to repurchase their notes, the second business day preceding the fundamental change repurchase date (as specified in the fundamental change repurchase right notice described under "—Repurchase at Option of the Holder Upon a Fundamental Change"). In connection with such a fundamental change, we must send you a fundamental change conversion right notice at least 15 trading days prior to the anticipated effective date of the fundamental change in which we will notify you that, among other things, you will have the right to convert the notes. Upon such a conversion in connection with certain fundamental changes, as defined herein, you will receive any increase in the conversion rate described in "—Adjustment to Conversion Rate Upon a Fundamental Change" (subject to our rights described under "—Public Acquirer Change of Control"). If a fundamental change occurs, you may also have the right, at

your option, to require us to repurchase all or a portion of your notes as described under "—Repurchase at Option of the Holder Upon a Fundamental Change."

Upon any determination by us, the conversion agent or the trustee that you are or will be entitled to convert your notes in accordance with the foregoing provisions, we will issue a press release and publish the information on our website.

Conversion Consideration

If you surrender your notes for conversion, you will receive, in respect of each \$1,000 principal amount of notes:

- · cash in the amount equal to the lesser of:
 - (1) the principal amount of each note, or
 - (2) the conversion value (as described below); and
- to the extent the conversion value exceeds \$1,000, a number of shares of our common stock (which we refer to as the "*residual value shares*") equal to the sum of the daily trading share amounts (calculated as described below) for each of the 20 consecutive trading days in the applicable conversion reference period (as described below); *provided*, *however*, we will pay cash in lieu of fractional shares otherwise issuable upon conversion of the notes.

The "applicable conversion reference period" means the 20 consecutive trading days beginning on the third trading day following the conversion date or, if we elect to pay cash to holders of notes in lieu of all or a portion of the residual value shares as described below, the third trading day after the conversion retraction period (as defined below) ends.

The "conversion value" is equal to (1) the applicable conversion rate, multiplied by (2) the average of the closing sale prices of our common stock for each of the 20 consecutive trading days in the applicable conversion period.

The "daily trading share amount" for each day in the applicable conversion period is equal to the greater of:

- zero; or
- a number of shares determined by the following formula:

(Closing Sale Price x Applicable Conversion Rate) – \$1,000

20 x Closing Sale Price

The indenture governing the notes requires us to pay the required cash portion of the conversion consideration upon conversion of the notes. We expect that our senior secured credit facility will allow us to pay the required cash portion of the conversion consideration for conversions:

- at any time on or after June 15, 2012;
- upon satisfaction of the sale price condition;
- upon satisfaction of the trading price condition, but only in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$12.5 million.

Our senior secured credit facility will not allow us to pay the required cash portion of the conversion consideration for conversions:

upon satisfaction of the trading price condition, to the extent the aggregate amount of such payments exceeds \$12.5 million;

- in the event of the specified corporate transactions described above; or
- upon the occurrence of a fundamental change as described below.

Accordingly, we may not be able to pay the conversion consideration upon conversion. See "Risk Factors—Risks Related to the Notes—We may not have sufficient cash to pay, or may not be permitted to pay, the cash portion of the conversion consideration upon conversion of the notes."

We may elect to pay cash to holders of notes surrendered for conversion in lieu of all or a portion of the residual value shares issuable upon conversion of such notes. If we do so elect to pay cash, we will notify you through the trustee of the dollar amount to be satisfied in cash (expressed as a percentage of each residual value share that will be paid in cash in lieu of our common stock) at any time on or before the date that is three business days following receipt of your notice of conversion (the "cash settlement notice period"). If we timely elect to pay cash for any portion of the residual value shares otherwise issuable to you, you may retract the conversion notice at any time during the two business day period immediately following the cash settlement notice period (the "conversion retraction period"). If we do not make such an election, no retraction can be made (and a conversion notice shall be irrevocable). In addition, if we choose to settle all or any portion of the residual value shares in cash in connection with conversions within 20 days prior to the maturity date, we will send, on or prior to the maturity date, a single notice to the trustee of the residual value shares to be satisfied in cash.

The amount of cash payable in respect of each residual value share otherwise issuable upon conversion shall equal the sum of the residual cash value (as defined below) for such share calculated for each day of the conversion reference period. The "residual cash value" for each date shall be the product of (1) the percentage of each residual value share otherwise issuable upon conversion which we elect to pay in cash and (2) the cash value of the daily trading share amount for such date. The cash value of the daily trading share amount shall be determined by multiplying the daily trading share amount for such date by the closing sale price of our common stock for such date.

The number of fractional shares to be paid, if any, will be determined by the closing sale price on the applicable trading day.

We will determine the conversion value, the daily trading share amount, the calculation of the excess of the conversion value over the principal amount and the number of shares deliverable to you in satisfaction of such excess (assuming that we do not elect to pay such excess in cash). We may not have the financial resources, and we may not be able to arrange for financing, to pay the principal amount of notes that are surrendered for conversion. See "Risk Factors—Risks related to the notes and our common stock—We may be unable to repurchase notes as required upon a fundamental change or to pay the principal amount of the notes in cash upon conversion." Our senior secured credit facility and the senior notes may not allow us to pay the principal amount of the notes surrendered for conversion. Our failure to pay the principal amount of the notes when converted would result in an event of default with respect to the notes, whether or not the subordination provisions permit the payment. An event of default may, in turn, cause a default under our other indebtedness, including senior indebtedness. See "—Subordination."

Conversion Procedures

If you wish to exercise your conversion right, you must deliver an irrevocable conversion notice, together, if the notes are in certified form, with the certificated security (the date of such delivery of notice and all other requirements for conversion having been satisfied, the "conversion date"), to the conversion agent who will, on your behalf, convert the notes into the conversion consideration described above under "—Conversion Consideration." You may obtain copies of the required form of the conversion notice from the conversion agent. Upon conversion, we will satisfy our conversion obligation with respect to the principal amount of the notes to be converted in cash, with any remaining amount to be satisfied in shares of our common stock (or, at our election,

cash or a combination of cash and shares of our common stock), as described under "—Conversion Consideration." Shares of our common stock and cash deliverable upon conversion will be delivered through the conversion agent no later than the third business day following the applicable conversion reference period (except as described under "—Adjustment to Conversion Rate Upon a Fundamental Change").

We will not issue fractional shares of our common stock upon conversion of the notes. In lieu of fractional shares otherwise issuable (calculated on an aggregate basis in respect of all the notes you have surrendered for conversion), you will be entitled to receive cash in an amount equal to the value of such fractional shares, based on the applicable stock price.

Upon conversion of notes, you generally will not receive any cash payment of interest. By delivering to the holder the cash payment and the number of shares of our common stock, if any, issuable upon conversion, we will satisfy all of our obligations with respect to the notes through the conversion date. That is, accrued but unpaid interest, if any, will be deemed to be paid in full rather than canceled, extinguished or forfeited. We will not adjust the conversion rate to account for accrued interest.

If you surrender your notes for conversion between a record date and the opening of business on the next interest payment date (except for notes or portions of notes subject to purchase following a fundamental change on a purchase date occurring during the period from the close of business on a record date and ending on the opening of business on the first business day after the next interest payment date, or if that interest payment date is not a business day, the second business day after the interest payment date), you must pay funds equal to the interest payable on the principal amount being converted. As a result of the foregoing provisions, if the exception described in the preceding sentence does not apply and you surrender your notes for conversion on a date that is not an interest payment date, you will not receive any interest for the period from the interest payment date next preceding the date of conversion or for any later period. If you convert notes, we will pay any documentary stamp or similar issue or transfer tax due on the issue of shares of our common stock upon the conversion, unless the tax is due because you request the shares to be issued or delivered in a name other than your own, in which case you will pay the tax. Certificates representing our common stock will be issued or delivered only after all applicable taxes and duties payable by you, if any, have been paid.

Anti-dilution Adjustments

The conversion rate will be subject to adjustment, without duplication, upon the occurrence of any of the following events:

- (1) *stock dividends in common stock*—we pay a dividend or make a distribution on our common stock, payable exclusively in shares of our common stock:
- (2) issuance of rights or warrants—we issue to all or substantially all holders of our common stock rights or warrants that allow the holders to purchase shares of our common stock for a period expiring within 60 days from the date of issuance of the rights or warrants at less than the current market price; provided that the conversion rate will be readjusted to the extent that the rights or warrants are not exercised prior to their expiration and as a result no additional shares are delivered or issued pursuant to such rights or warrants;
- (3) stock splits and combinations—we:
 - subdivide or split the outstanding shares of our common stock into a greater number of shares;
 - combine or reclassify the outstanding shares of our common stock into a smaller number of shares; or
 - issue by reclassification of the shares of our common stock any shares of our capital stock;
- (4) *distribution of indebtedness*, *securities or assets*—we distribute to all or substantially all holders of our common stock evidences of indebtedness, securities or assets or certain rights to purchase our

securities (*provided*, *however*, that if these rights are only exercisable upon the occurrence of specified triggering events, then the conversion rate will not be adjusted until the triggering events occur), but excluding:

- dividends or distributions described in paragraph (1) above;
- rights or warrants described in paragraph (2) above;
- dividends or distributions paid exclusively in cash described in paragraph (6), (7) or (8) below (the "distributed assets"), in which event (other than in the case of a spin-off as described below), the conversion rate in effect immediately before the close of business on the record date fixed for determination of stockholders entitled to receive that distribution will be increased by multiplying:
 - the conversion rate by
 - a fraction, the numerator of which is the current market price of our common stock and the denominator of which is the current market price of our common stock minus the fair market value, as determined by our board of directors, whose determination in good faith will be conclusive, of the portion of those distributed assets applicable to one share of common stock.

For purposes of this section (unless otherwise stated), the "current market price" of our common stock means the average of the closing sale prices of our common stock for the five consecutive trading days ending on the trading day prior to the earlier of the record date or the ex-dividend trading day for such distribution, and the new conversion rate will take effect immediately after the record date fixed for determination of the stockholders entitled to receive such distribution.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, in cases where (a) the fair market value per share of the distributed assets equals or exceeds the current market price of our common stock, or (b) the current market price of our common stock exceeds the fair market value per share of the distributed assets by less than \$1.00, in lieu of the foregoing adjustment, you will have the right to receive upon conversion, in addition to shares of our common stock, if any, the amount and type of distributed assets you would have received if you had converted your notes immediately prior to the record date.

- (5) *spin-offs*—we distribute to all or substantially all holders of our common stock shares of capital stock of any class or series, or similar equity interests, of or relating to a subsidiary or other business unit, which we refer to as a "*spin-off*," in which case the conversion rate in effect immediately before the close of business on the record date fixed for determination of stockholders entitled to receive that distribution will be increased by multiplying:
 - · the conversion rate by
 - an adjustment factor equal to the sum of the daily adjustments (as described below) for each of the 10 consecutive trading days beginning on the effective date of the spin-off.

The "daily adjustment" for any given trading day is equal to a fraction:

- the numerator of which is the closing price of our common stock on that trading day plus the closing price of the portion of those shares of
 capital stock or similar equity interests so distributed applicable to one share of our common stock on that trading day, and
- the denominator of which is the product of 10 and the closing price of our common stock on that trading day.

The adjustment to the conversion rate in the event of a spin-off will occur on the tenth trading day from, and including, the effective date of the spin-off

- (6) *cash distributions*—we make a distribution consisting exclusively of cash to all or substantially all holders of outstanding shares of common stock, in which event the conversion rate will be adjusted by multiplying:
 - · the conversion rate by

 a fraction, the numerator of which is the current market price of our common stock, and the denominator of which is the current market price of our common stock, minus the amount per share of such distribution.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, in cases where (a) the per share amount of such distribution equals or exceeds the current market price of our common stock or (b) the current market price of our common stock exceeds the per share amount of such distribution by less than \$1.00, in lieu of the foregoing adjustment, you will have the right to receive upon conversion, in addition to shares of our common stock, if any, such distribution you would have received if you had converted your notes immediately prior to the record date. For purposes of this clause (6), the "current market price" of our common stock means the average of the closing sale prices of our common stock for the five consecutive trading days ending on the trading day prior to the ex-dividend trading day for such cash distribution, and the new conversion rate will take effect immediately after the record date fixed for determination of the stockholders entitled to receive such distribution.

- (7) tender or exchange offers—we (or one of our subsidiaries) make a payment in respect of a tender offer or exchange offer for our common stock, in which event, to the extent the cash and value of any other consideration included in the payment per share of our common stock exceeds the closing sale price of our common stock on the trading day next succeeding the last date on which tenders or exchanges may be made pursuant to such tender offer or exchange offer, as the case may be, the conversion rate will be adjusted by multiplying:
 - the conversion rate by
 - a fraction, the numerator of which will be the sum of (a) the fair market value, as determined by our board of directors, of the aggregate
 consideration payable for all shares of our common stock we purchase in the tender or exchange offer and (b) the product of (i) the number of
 shares of our common stock outstanding less any such purchased shares and (ii) the closing sale price of our common stock on the trading day
 next succeeding the date of the expiration of the tender or exchange offer, and the denominator of which will be the product of (a) the number of
 shares of our common stock outstanding, including any such purchased shares, and (b) the closing sale price of our common stock on the trading
 day next succeeding the date of expiration of the tender or exchange offer.
- (8) repurchases—we (or one of our subsidiaries) make a payment in respect of a repurchase for our common stock the consideration for which exceeded the then-prevailing market price of our common stock (such amount, the "repurchase premium"), and that repurchase, together with any other repurchases of our common stock by us (or one of our subsidiaries) involving a repurchase premium concluded within the preceding 12 months, resulted in the payment by us of an aggregate consideration exceeding an amount equal to 10% of the market capitalization of our common stock, the conversion rate will be adjusted by multiplying:
 - · the conversion rate by
 - a fraction, the numerator of which is the current market price of our common stock and the denominator of which is (a) the current market price of our common stock, minus (b) the quotient of (i) the aggregate amount of all of the repurchase premiums paid in connection with such repurchases and (ii) the number of shares of common stock outstanding on the day next succeeding the date of the repurchase triggering the adjustment, as determined by our board of directors;

provided that no adjustment to the conversion rate will be made to the extent the conversion rate is not increased as a result of the above calculation and provided further that the repurchases of our common stock effected by us or our agent in conformity with Rule 10b-18 under the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act") will not be included in any adjustment to the conversion rate made under this clause (8).

For purposes of this clause (8):

- the market capitalization will be calculated by multiplying the current market price of our common stock by the number of shares of common stock then outstanding on the date of the repurchase triggering the adjustment immediately prior to such repurchase,
- the current market price will be the average of the closing sale prices of our common stock for the five consecutive trading days beginning on the trading day next succeeding the date of the repurchase triggering the adjustment, and
- in determining the repurchase premium, the "then-prevailing market price" of our common stock will be the average of the closing sale prices of our common stock for the five consecutive trading days ending on the relevant repurchase date.

If a payment would cause an adjustment to the conversion rate under both clause (7) and clause (8), the provisions of clause (7) shall control.

In the event of a taxable distribution to holders of our common stock which results in an adjustment of the conversion rate, you may, in certain circumstances, be deemed to have received a distribution subject to U.S. federal income tax as a dividend. In certain other circumstances, the absence of such an adjustment may result in a taxable dividend to the holders of our common stock. See "Certain United States Federal Income Tax Consequences." In addition to these adjustments, we may increase the conversion rate as our board of directors considers advisable to avoid or diminish any income tax to holders of our common stock or rights to purchase our common stock resulting from any dividend or distribution of stock (or rights to acquire stock) or from any event treated as such for income tax purposes. We may also, from time to time, to the extent permitted by applicable law, increase the conversion rate by any amount for any period of at least 20 days if our board of directors has determined that such increase would be in our best interests. If our board of directors makes such a determination, it will be conclusive. We will give you at least 15 days' notice, with a copy to the trustee and calculation agent, of such an increase in the conversion rate. Any increase, however, will not be taken into account for purposes of determining whether the closing price of our common stock equals or exceeds 105% of the conversion price in connection with an event that otherwise would be a fundamental change as defined below.

No adjustment to the conversion rate or your ability to convert will be made if you otherwise participate in the distribution without conversion or in certain other cases.

The applicable conversion rate will not be adjusted:

- upon the issuance of any shares of our common stock pursuant to any present or future plan providing for the reinvestment of dividends or interest payable on our securities and the investment of additional optional amounts in shares of our common stock under any plan;
- upon the issuance of any shares of our common stock or options or rights to purchase those shares pursuant to any present or future employee, director or consultant benefit plan or program of or assumed by us or any of our subsidiaries;
- upon the issuance of any shares of our common stock pursuant to any option, warrant, right or exercisable, exchangeable or convertible security not described in the preceding bullet and outstanding as of the date the notes were first issued;
- for a change in the par value of the common stock; or
- · for accrued and unpaid interest, if any.

If you will receive common stock upon conversion of your notes, you will also receive the associated rights under any stockholder rights plan we may adopt, whether or not the rights have separated from the common stock at the time of conversion unless, prior to conversion, the rights have expired, terminated or been exchanged.

In the case of reclassifications, consolidations, mergers, sales or transfers of assets or other transactions that cause our common stock to be converted into the right to receive other securities, cash or property, upon conversion of your notes, you will be entitled to receive the same type of consideration that you would have been entitled to receive if you had converted the notes into our common stock immediately prior to any of these events, except as set forth below under "— Public Acquirer Change of Control."

Simultaneously with an adjustment of the conversion rate, we will disseminate a press release detailing the new conversion rate and other relevant information and publish the information on our website.

Redemption

We do not have the option to redeem the notes.

No sinking fund is provided for the notes.

Repurchase at Option of the Holder Upon a Fundamental Change

If a fundamental change (as defined below) occurs at any time prior to maturity, you will have the right (subject to our rights described under "—Public Acquirer Change of Control") to require us to repurchase any or all of your notes for cash, or any portion of the initial principal amount thereof that is equal to \$1,000 or an integral multiple thereof. The cash price we are required to pay is equal to 100% of the principal amount of the notes to be purchased plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, to (but not including) the fundamental change repurchase date, unless such fundamental change repurchase date falls after a record date and on or prior to the corresponding interest payment date, in which case we will pay the full amount of accrued and unpaid interest payable on such interest payment date to the holder of record at the close of business on the corresponding record date. For a discussion of the U.S. federal income tax treatment of a holder receiving cash, see "Certain United States Federal Income Tax Consequences."

At least 15 trading days prior to the expected effective date of a fundamental change, we will provide to all holders of the notes and the trustee and paying agent and calculation agent a notification (the "fundamental change conversion right notice") stating:

- if applicable, whether we will elect to adjust the conversion rate and related conversion obligation as described under "—Public Acquirer Change of Control" or issue additional shares upon conversion as described under "—Adjustment to Conversion Rate Upon a Fundamental Change"; or
- · whether we expect that holders will have the right to require us to repurchase their notes as described in this section.

We must also state in the fundamental change conversion right notice that the holders of the notes have the right to convert their notes in accordance with the provisions of the indenture described under "—Conversion of Notes—Conversion Upon Specified Corporate Transactions."

A "fundamental change" will be deemed to have occurred at the time after the notes are originally issued that any of the following occurs:

- (1) our common stock (or other common stock into which the notes are convertible) is neither traded on the New York Stock Exchange or another U.S. national securities exchange nor quoted on The Nasdaq Stock Market or another established automated over-the-counter trading market in the United States; or
- (2) any person, including any syndicate or group deemed to be a "person" under Section 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act, acquires beneficial ownership, directly or indirectly, through a purchase, merger or other acquisition transaction or series of transactions, of shares of our capital stock entitling the person to exercise 50% or more of the total voting power of all shares of our capital stock entitled to vote generally in elections of directors, other than an acquisition by us, any of our subsidiaries or any of our employee benefit plans; or

- (3) we merge or consolidate with or into any other person (other than a subsidiary), another person merges with or into us, or we convey, sell, transfer or lease all or substantially all of our assets to another person, other than any transaction:
 - that does not result in a reclassification, conversion, exchange or cancellation of our outstanding common stock;
 - pursuant to which the holders of our common stock immediately prior to the transaction have the entitlement to exercise, directly or indirectly, 50% or more of the voting power of all shares of capital stock entitled to vote generally in the election of directors of the continuing or surviving corporation immediately after the transaction; or
 - which is effected solely to change our jurisdiction of incorporation and results in a reclassification, conversion or exchange of outstanding shares of our common stock solely into shares of common stock of the surviving entity; or
- (4) at any time our continuing directors do not constitute a majority of our board of directors (or, if applicable, a successor person to us).

However, notwithstanding the foregoing, holders of the notes will not have the right to require us to repurchase any notes under clauses (2), (3) or (4) (and we will not be required to deliver the fundamental change repurchase right notice incidental thereto), if either:

- the closing sale price of our common stock for any five trading days within the period of 10 consecutive trading days ending immediately after the later of the fundamental change or the public announcement of the fundamental change, in the case of a fundamental change relating to an acquisition of capital stock under clause (2) above, or the period of 10 consecutive trading days ending immediately before the fundamental change, in the case of a fundamental change relating to a merger, consolidation, asset sale or otherwise under clause (3) above or a change in the board of directors under clause (4) above, equals or exceeds 105% of the applicable conversion price of the notes in effect on each of those five trading days; or
- at least 90% of the consideration paid for our common stock (excluding cash payments for fractional shares and cash payments made pursuant to dissenters' appraisal rights) in a merger or consolidation or a conveyance, sale, transfer or lease otherwise constituting a fundamental change under clause (2) and/or clause (3) above consists of shares of common stock traded on the New York Stock Exchange or another U.S. national securities exchange or quoted on The Nasdaq Stock Market or another established automated over-the-counter trading market in the United States (or will be so traded or quoted immediately following the merger or consolidation) and, as a result of the merger or consolidation, the notes become convertible into such shares of such common stock.

For purposes of these provisions, whether a person is a "beneficial owner" will be determined in accordance with Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act, and "person" includes any syndicate or group that would be deemed to be a "person" under Section 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act.

The term "continuing directors" means, as of any date of determination, any member of our board of directors who (a) was a member of our board of directors on August 2, 2005 or (b) becomes a member of our board of directors subsequent to that date and was appointed, nominated for election or elected to our board of directors with the approval of a majority of the continuing directors who were members of our board of directors at the time of such appointment, nomination or election.

The term "capital stock" means (a) in the case of a corporation, corporate stock, (b) in the case of an association or business entity, shares, interests, participations, rights or other equivalents (however designated) of corporate stock, (c) in the case of a partnership or limited liability company, partnership or membership interests (whether general or limited) and (d) any other interest or participation that confers on a person the right to receive a share of the profits and losses of, or distribution of the assets of, the issuing person.

In addition to the fundamental change conversion right notice required to be sent prior to certain fundamental changes described above, on or before the 15th day after the date on which a fundamental change transaction becomes effective (which fundamental change results in the holders of notes having the right to cause us to repurchase their notes) (the "effective date"), we will provide to all holders of the notes and the trustee and paying agent and calculation agent a notice of the occurrence of the fundamental change and of the resulting repurchase right (the "fundamental change repurchase right notice"). The fundamental change repurchase right notice will state, among other things:

- the events causing a fundamental change;
- if we have elected to adjust the conversion rate and related conversion obligation as described under "—Public Acquirer Change of Control" pursuant to a fundamental change that falls under clause (2), (3) or (4) of the definition of fundamental change, the conversion rate, any adjustments to the conversion rate and the details of the public acquirer common stock;
- the effective date of the fundamental change;
- the last date on which a holder may exercise the repurchase right;
- · the fundamental change repurchase price;
- the fundamental change repurchase date;
- · the name and address of the paying agent and the conversion agent;
- that the notes with respect to which a repurchase notice has been given by the holder may be converted only if the holder withdraws the repurchase notice in accordance with the terms of the indenture; and
- the procedures that holders must follow to require us to repurchase their notes.

Simultaneously with providing such fundamental change repurchase right notice, we will issue a press release and publish the information through a public medium customary for such press releases, as we as publish the information on our website.

To exercise the repurchase right, you must deliver, before the close of business on the second business day immediately preceding the fundamental change repurchase date, the notes to be purchased, duly endorsed for transfer, together with the repurchase notice duly completed, to the paying agent. Your repurchase notice must state:

- if certificated, the certificate numbers of the notes to be delivered for repurchase;
- · the portion of the principal amount of notes to be purchased, which must be \$1,000 or an integral multiple thereof; and
- that the notes are to be purchased by us pursuant to the applicable provisions of the notes and the indenture.

If the notes are not in certificated form, your repurchase notice must comply with appropriate procedures of The Depository Trust Company.

You may withdraw any repurchase notice (in whole or in part) by a written notice of withdrawal delivered to the paying agent prior to the close of business on the business day prior to the fundamental change repurchase date. The notice of withdrawal will state:

- the principal amount of the withdrawn notes;
- · if certificated notes have been issued, the certificate numbers of the withdrawn notes; and
- the principal amount, if any, that remains subject to the repurchase notice.

If the notes are not in certificated form, the notice of withdrawal must comply with appropriate procedures of The Depository Trust Company.

We will be required to repurchase the notes no less than 20 and no more than 35 days after the date of our mailing of the fundamental change repurchase right notice with respect to the occurrence of the relevant fundamental change, subject to extension to comply with applicable law. To receive payment of the repurchase price, you must either effect book-entry transfer or deliver the notes, together with necessary endorsements, to the office of the paying agent after delivery of the repurchase notice. Holders will receive payment of the fundamental change repurchase price promptly following the later of the fundamental change repurchase date or the time of book-entry transfer or the delivery of the notes. If the paying agent holds money or securities sufficient to pay the fundamental change repurchase price of the notes on the business day following the fundamental change repurchase date, then:

- the notes will cease to be outstanding and interest, if any, will cease to accrue (whether or not book-entry transfer of the notes is made or whether or not the note is delivered to the paying agent); and
- all other rights of the holder will terminate (other than the right to receive the fundamental change repurchase price upon delivery or transfer of the notes).

We will under the indenture:

- comply with the provisions of Rule 13e-4 and Rule 14e-1, if applicable, under the Exchange Act;
- file a Schedule TO or any successor or similar schedule, if required, under the Exchange Act; and
- otherwise comply with all applicable federal and state securities laws in connection with any offer by us to purchase the notes upon a fundamental change.

The rights of the holders to require us to repurchase their notes upon a fundamental change could discourage a potential acquirer of us. The fundamental change repurchase feature, however, is not the result of management's knowledge of any specific effort to accumulate shares of our common stock, or to obtain control of us by any means, or part of a plan by management to adopt a series of anti-takeover provisions. Instead, the fundamental change repurchase feature is a standard term contained in other offerings of debt securities similar to the notes that have been marketed by the initial purchasers. The terms of the fundamental change repurchase feature resulted from negotiations between the initial purchasers and us.

The term fundamental change is limited to specified transactions and may not include other events that might adversely affect our financial condition. In addition, the requirement, if applicable, that we offer to repurchase the notes upon a fundamental change may not protect holders in the event of a highly leveraged transaction, reorganization, merger or similar transaction involving us.

The definition of fundamental change includes a phrase relating to the conveyance, transfer, sale, lease or disposition of "all or substantially all" of our consolidated assets. There is no precise, established definition of the phrase "substantially all" under applicable law. Accordingly, the ability of a holder of the notes to require us to repurchase its notes as a result of the conveyance, transfer, sale, lease or other disposition of less than all of our assets may be uncertain.

The terms of existing or future senior debt instruments could prohibit us from repurchasing any notes, or provide that certain fundamental changes would constitute a default thereunder. If a fundamental change occurs at a time when we are prohibited from repurchasing notes, we could seek the consent of the holders of the applicable senior debt to the repurchase of notes or could attempt to refinance the applicable senior debt that contains such prohibitions. If we do not obtain such a consent or repay such senior debt, we will remain prohibited from repurchasing any notes. In such case, our failure to purchase tendered notes would constitute an event of default under the indenture, which may, in turn, constitute a default under such senior debt.

Our ability to repurchase notes may be limited by restrictions on our ability to obtain funds for such repurchase through dividends, loans or other distributions from our subsidiaries and the terms of our then existing borrowing agreements. We cannot assure you that we would have the financial resources, or would be able to arrange financing, to pay the repurchase price in cash for all the notes that might be delivered by holders of notes seeking to exercise the repurchase right. In addition, we have, and may in the future incur, other indebtedness with similar fundamental change provisions permitting holders to accelerate or to require us to repurchase our indebtedness upon the occurrence of similar events or on some specific dates.

Adjustment to Conversion Rate Upon a Fundamental Change

If and only to the extent that you convert your notes in connection with a fundamental change described in clause (2), (3) or (4) of the definition of fundamental change (and subject to our rights described under "—Public Acquirer Change of Control"), we will increase the conversion rate for the notes surrendered for conversion by a number of additional shares (the "additional shares") as described below; provided, however, that no increase will be made in the case of a fundamental change if at least 90% of the consideration paid for our common stock (excluding cash payments for fractional shares and cash payments made pursuant to dissenters' appraisal rights) in such fundamental change transaction consists of shares of capital stock traded on the New York Stock Exchange or another U.S. national securities exchange or quoted on The Nasdaq Stock Market or another established automated over-the-counter trading market in the United States (or that will be so traded or quoted immediately following the transaction) and as a result of such transaction or transactions the notes become convertible solely into such common stock.

The number of additional shares will be determined by reference to the table below, based on the effective date of the fundamental change and the price (the "stock price") paid per share of our common stock in such fundamental change transaction. If holders of our common stock receive only cash in such fundamental change transaction, the stock price will be the cash amount paid per share. Otherwise, the stock price will be the average of the last closing prices of our common stock on each of the five consecutive trading days prior to but not including the effective date of such fundamental change.

A conversion of notes by a holder will be deemed for these purposes to be "in connection with" a fundamental change if the conversion notice is received by the conversion agent on or subsequent to the effective date of the fundamental change and prior to the 45th day following the effective date of the fundamental change (or, if earlier and to the extent applicable, the close of business on the second business day immediately preceding the fundamental change repurchase date (as specified in the fundamental change repurchase right notice described under "—Repurchase at Option of the Holder Upon a Fundamental Change")).

The stock prices set forth in the first row of the following table (i.e., the column headers) will be adjusted as of any date on which the conversion rate of the notes is adjusted, as described above under "—Anti-dilution Adjustments." The adjusted stock prices will equal the stock prices applicable immediately prior to such adjustment, multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which is the conversion rate immediately prior to the adjustment giving rise to the stock price adjustment and the denominator of which is the conversion rate as so adjusted. The number of additional shares will be adjusted in the same manner and for the same events as the conversion rate as set forth under "—Anti-dilution Adjustments" above.

The following table sets forth the hypothetical increase in the conversion rate, expressed as a number of additional shares issuable per \$1,000 initial principal amount of notes as a result of a fundamental change that occurs in the corresponding period:

		Stock Trice (ψ)											
Effective Date of Change Control	24.04	27.50	30.00	32.50	35.00	40.00	45.00	50.00	55.00	60.00	80.00	100.00	120.00
August 2, 2005	9.60	7.71	6.73	5.98	5.38	4.49	3.86	3.38	3.01	2.70	1.88	1.39	1.07
July 15, 2006	9.15	7.19	6.21	5.47	4.89	4.05	3.47	3.04	2.70	2.42	1.69	1.26	0.97
July 15, 2007	8.74	6.67	5.66	4.92	4.35	3.56	3.03	2.65	2.35	2.11	1.48	1.10	0.85
July 15, 2008	8.36	6.12	5.06	4.30	3.75	3.01	2.54	2.21	1.97	1.77	1.24	0.93	0.72
July 15, 2009	8.08	5.55	4.40	3.62	3.07	2.39	2.00	1.74	1.54	1.39	0.98	0.74	0.57
July 15, 2010	7.94	4.95	3.65	2.82	2.28	1.69	1.39	1.21	1.07	0.97	0.69	0.52	0.40
July 15, 2011	7.81	4.39	2.78	1.83	1.31	0.87	0.71	0.63	0.56	0.51	0.36	0.27	0.22
July 15, 2012	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00

Stock Price (\$)

The stock prices and additional share amounts set forth above are based upon a closing sale price of \$24.04 on July 28, 2005 and an initial conversion price of \$31.25.

The exact stock price and conversion dates may not be set forth on the table; in which case, if the stock price is:

- between two stock price amounts on the table or the conversion date is between two dates on the table, the number of additional shares will be determined by straight-line interpolation between the number of additional shares set forth for the higher and lower stock price amounts and the two dates, as applicable, based on a 365-day year;
- · more than \$120.00 per share (subject to adjustment), no additional shares will be issued upon conversion; and
- less than \$24.04 per share (subject to adjustment), no additional shares will be issued upon conversion.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, in no event will the total number of shares issuable upon conversion of a note exceed 41.5973 per \$1,000 initial principal amount of the notes, after giving effect to the make whole adjustment and any related increase in the conversion rate described above, subject to anti-dilution adjustments described under "—Anti-dilution Adjustments."

Public Acquirer Change of Control

Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the case of a public acquirer change of control (as defined below), we may, in lieu of permitting a repurchase at the holder's option or adjusting the conversion rate as described under "—Adjustment to Conversion Rate Upon a Fundamental Change," elect to adjust the conversion rate and the related conversion obligation such that from and after the effective date of such public acquirer change of control, holders of the notes will be entitled to convert their notes into a number of shares of public acquirer common stock (as defined below) by adjusting the conversion rate in effect immediately before the public acquirer change of control by a fraction:

the numerator of which will be (a) in the case of a share exchange, consolidation, merger or binding share exchange, pursuant to which our common stock is converted into cash, securities or other property, the fair market value of all cash and any other consideration (as determined by our board of directors) paid or payable per share of common stock or (b) in the case of any other public acquirer change of control, the average of the last reported sale price of our common stock for the five consecutive trading days prior to but excluding the effective date of such public acquirer change of control, and

• the denominator of which will be the average of the last reported sale prices of the public acquirer common stock for the five consecutive trading days prior to but excluding the effective date of such public acquirer change of control.

If we elect to adjust the conversion rate and conversion obligation as described in this section, we must send you a fundamental change conversion right notice at least 15 trading days prior to the expected effective date of the fundamental change that is also a public acquirer change of control, as described under "—Repurchase at Option of the Holder Upon a Fundamental Change." If we elect to adjust the conversion rate and conversion obligation in connection with a public acquirer change of control, holders of the notes will not have the right to receive additional shares as described under "—Adjustment to Conversion Rate Upon a Fundamental Change" or to require us to repurchase such notes in connection with the fundamental change that is also a public acquirer change of control.

A "public acquirer change of control" means any event constituting a fundamental change that gives holders the right to cause us to repurchase the notes as described above under "—Repurchase at Option of the Holder Upon a Fundamental Change" and the acquirer has a class of common stock traded on a U.S. national securities exchange or quoted on The Nasdaq Stock Market or another established automated over-the-counter-trading market in the United States or which will be so traded or quoted when issued or exchanged in connection with such fundamental change (the "public acquirer common stock"). If an acquirer does not itself have a class of common stock satisfying the foregoing requirement, it will be deemed to have "public acquirer common stock" if the acquirer is majority owned directly or indirectly by a corporation that has a class of common stock satisfying the foregoing requirement; in such case, all references to public acquirer common stock will refer to such class of common stock. For purposes of public acquirer common stock, "majority owned" means having "beneficial ownership" (as defined in Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act) of more than 50% of the total voting power of all shares of the respective entity's capital stock that are entitled to vote generally in the election of directors.

Limitation on Layering of Indebtedness

We will not incur, create, issue, assume, guarantee or otherwise become liable for any Indebtedness that is contractually subordinate or junior in right of payment to any senior debt of ours and senior in right of payment to the notes. No such Indebtedness will be considered to be senior by virtue of being secured on a first or junior priority basis.

Consolidation, Merger and Sale of Assets

We may not consolidate with or merge into any person in a transaction in which we are not the surviving person or convey, transfer or lease our properties and assets substantially as an entirety to any successor person, unless:

- (1) the successor person, if any, is:
 - (a) a corporation organized and existing under the laws of the United States, any state of the United States, or the District of Columbia, and
 - (b) such person assumes our obligations on the notes and under the indenture;
- (2) immediately after giving effect to the transaction, no default or event of default will have occurred and be continuing; and
- (3) other conditions specified in the indenture are met.

Events of Default

Each of the following constitutes an event of default under the indenture:

(1) we fail to pay principal or premium, if any, on any note when due, whether or not prohibited by the subordination provisions of the indenture;

- (2) we fail to pay any interest, including any additional interest, on any note when due if such failure continues for 30 days, whether or not prohibited by the subordination provisions of the indenture;
- (3) we fail to perform any other agreement required of us in the indenture if such failure continues for 60 days after notice is given in accordance with the indenture:
- (4) we fail to pay the purchase price of any note when due (including, without limitation the delivery of cash as a return of principal or premium, any cash in lieu of fractional shares, and any shares, as the case may be, upon conversion of notes within the time period required by the indenture);
- (5) we fail to provide timely notice of a fundamental change, if required by the indenture, if such failure continues for 30 days after notice of our failure to do so:
- (6) any indebtedness for money borrowed by us or one of our significant subsidiaries (all or substantially all of the outstanding voting securities of which are owned, directly, or indirectly, by us) in an aggregate outstanding principal amount in excess of \$25.0 million is not paid at final maturity or upon acceleration and such indebtedness is not discharged, or such acceleration is not cured or rescinded, within 10 days after written notice as provided in the indenture;
- (7) failure by us or any of our significant subsidiaries to pay final and non-appealable judgments entered by a court or courts of competent jurisdiction, the aggregate uninsured portion of which is at least \$25.0 million, if the judgments are not paid, discharged or stayed within 30 days;
- (8) except as permitted by the indenture, any note guarantee of a significant subsidiary (or combination of note guarantees of any group of subsidiaries that, taken together, would constitute a significant subsidiary) is held in any judicial proceeding to be unenforceable, invalid or for any reason not to be in full force and effect, or any significant subsidiary (or group of subsidiaries that, taken together, would constitute a significant subsidiary), or any Person acting on its or their behalf, denies or disaffirms its or their obligations under its note guarantee or note guarantees; and
- (9) certain events in bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization of us or any of our significant subsidiaries.

The term "significant subsidiary" has the meaning set forth in Rule 1-02(w) of Regulation S-X under the Exchange Act.

If an event of default, other than an event of default described in clause (9) above with respect to us, occurs and is continuing, either the trustee or the holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding notes may declare the principal amount of the notes to be due and payable immediately; provided that so long as any indebtedness incurred pursuant to our senior secured credit facility is outstanding, such acceleration will not be effective until the earlier of (1) the acceleration of such indebtedness under an existing or future credit facility or (2) five business days after receipt by the senior debt representative for such credit facility of written notice of such acceleration. However, after such acceleration, but before a judgment or decree based on acceleration, the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of outstanding notes may, under certain circumstances, rescind and annul the acceleration if all events of default, other than the non-payment of principal of notes that have become due solely by such declaration of acceleration, have been cured or waived as provided in the indenture. If an event of default arising from events of insolvency, bankruptcy or reorganization with respect to FTI occurs, then the principal of, and accrued interest on, all the notes will automatically become immediately due and payable without any declaration or other act on the part of the holders of the notes or the trustee. For information as to waiver of defaults, see "—Meetings, Modification and Waiver" below.

Subject to the trustee's duties in the case of an event of default, the trustee will not be obligated to exercise any of its rights or powers at the request of the holders, unless the holders have offered to the trustee reasonable indemnity. Subject to the indenture, applicable law and the trustee's indemnification, the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding notes will have the right to direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the trustee or exercising any trust or power conferred on the trustee with respect to the notes.

No holder will have any right to institute any proceeding under the indenture, or for the appointment of a receiver or a trustee, or for any other remedy under the indenture unless:

- the holder has previously given the trustee written notice of a continuing event of default;
- the holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount of the notes then outstanding have made a written request and have offered reasonable indemnity to the trustee to institute such proceeding as trustee; and
- the trustee has failed to institute such proceeding within 60 days after such notice, request and offer, and has not received from the holders of a
 majority in aggregate principal amount of the notes then outstanding a direction inconsistent with such request within 60 days after such notice, request
 and offer.

However, the above limitations do not apply to a suit instituted by a holder for the enforcement of payment of the principal of or any premium or interest on any note on or after the applicable due date or the right to convert the note in accordance with the indenture.

Generally, the holders of a majority of the aggregate principal amount of outstanding notes may waive any default or event of default unless:

- · we fail to pay principal, premium or interest on any note when due;
- we fail to convert any note into common stock in accordance with the provisions of the note and the indenture; or
- · we fail to comply with any of the provisions of the indenture that would require the consent of the holder of each outstanding note affected.

We are required to furnish to the trustee, on an annual basis, a statement by our officers as to whether or not FTI, to the officers' knowledge, is in default in the performance or observance of any of the terms, provisions and conditions of the indenture, specifying any known defaults.

Meetings, Modification and Waiver

The indenture contains provisions for convening meetings of the holders of notes to consider matters affecting their interests.

We and the trustee may amend or supplement the indenture or the notes with the consent of the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding notes. In addition, the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding notes may waive our compliance in any instance with any provision of the indenture without notice to the note holders. However, no amendment, supplement or waiver may be made without the consent of the holder of each outstanding note if such amendment, supplement or waiver would:

- change the stated maturity of the principal of, or interest on, any note;
- · reduce the principal amount of or any premium or interest on any note;
- reduce the amount of principal payable upon acceleration of the maturity of any note;
- · change the place or currency of payment of principal of, or any premium or interest on, any note;
- · impair the right to institute suit for the enforcement of any payment on, or with respect to, any note;
- modify the subordination provisions of the notes in a manner adverse to holders;
- modify the provisions with respect to the purchase right of the holders upon a fundamental change in a manner adverse to holders;

- adversely affect the right of holders to convert notes other than as provided in the indenture;
- · reduce the percentage in principal amount of outstanding notes required for modification or amendment of the indenture;
- reduce the percentage in principal amount of outstanding notes necessary for waiver of compliance with certain provisions of the indenture or for waiver of certain defaults;
- reduce the percentage required for the adoption of a resolution or for a quorum required at any meeting of holders of notes at which a resolution is adopted; or
- modify provisions with respect to modification and waiver (including waiver of events of default), except to increase the percentage required for modification or waiver or to provide for consent of each affected holder of notes.

We and the trustee may amend or supplement the indenture or the notes without notice to, or the consent of, the note holders to, among other things, cure any ambiguity, defect or inconsistency or make any other change that does not adversely affect the rights of any note holder.

Registration Rights

We and the guarantors entered into a registration rights agreement with the initial purchasers of the notes. As required under the registration rights agreement, we have, at our expense, filed with the SEC a shelf registration statement, of which this prospectus is a part, covering resales of the notes and the shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes (the notes, note guarantees and common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes being referred to as the "registrable securities"). In the registration rights agreement we and the guarantors also agreed, for the benefit of the holders of the registrable securities that we and the guarantors will, at our expense:

- use our commercially reasonable efforts to cause the shelf registration statement to be declared effective under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), by February 28, 2006; and
- use our commercially reasonable efforts to keep effective the shelf registration statement until the earliest of (a) the sale of all outstanding registrable securities registered under the shelf registration statement; (b) the expiration of the period referred to in Rule 144(k) of the Securities Act with respect to the notes held by non-affiliates of FTI; and (c) two years after the effective date of the shelf registration statement.

We are permitted to suspend the use of this prospectus in connection with the sale of registrable securities during prescribed periods of time for reasons relating to pending corporate developments, the acquisition or divestiture of assets and other events, including SEC review of our periodic reports filed under the Exchange Act. The periods during which we can suspend the use of this prospectus may not, however, exceed a total of 30 days in any 90-day period or a total of 90 days in any 12-month period. We will provide to each holder of registrable securities copies of this prospectus, notify each holder when the shelf registration statement has become effective and take certain other actions required to permit public resales of the registrable securities.

Additional interest will accrue on the notes if on or prior to February 28, 2006, the shelf registration statement is not declared effective. In that case, additional interest will accrue on any notes which are then restricted securities, from and including the day following the registration default until the registration default has been cured. Additional interest will be paid semi-annually in arrears, with the first semi-annual payment due on the first interest payment date following the date on which the additional interest began to accrue. In no event will additional interest accrue on any shares of common stock into which the notes have been converted. In addition, in no event will additional interest be payable in connection with a registration default relating to a failure to register the common stock deliverable upon a conversion of the notes.

The rates at which additional interest will accrue will be as follows:

- 0.25% of the principal amount per annum to and including the 90th day after the registration default; and
- 0.50% of the principal amount per annum from and after the 91st day after the registration default.

In addition, additional interest will accrue on any notes if:

- the shelf registration statement ceases to be effective, or we otherwise prevent or restrict holders of registrable securities from making sales under the shelf registration statement, for more than 30 days, whether or not consecutive, during any 90-day period; or
- the shelf registration statement ceases to be effective, or we otherwise prevent or restrict holders of registrable securities from making sales under the shelf registration statement, for more than 90 days, whether or not consecutive, during any 12-month period.

In either event, additional interest will accrue at a rate of 0.50% *per annum* from the 31st day of the 90-day period or the 91st day of the 12-month period, until the earlier of the following:

- the time the shelf registration statement again becomes effective or the holders of registrable securities are again able to make sales under the shelf registration statement, depending on which event triggered the increase in interest rate; or
- the earliest of (a) the sale of all outstanding registrable securities registered under the shelf registration statement; (b) the expiration of the period referred to in Rule 144(k) of the Securities Act with respect to the notes held by non-affiliates of FTI; and (c) two years after the effective date of the shelf registration statement.

We agreed in the registration rights agreement to use our commercially reasonable efforts to cause the shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes to be quoted on The New York Stock Exchange. However, if the common stock is not then quoted on The New York Stock Exchange, we will use our reasonable best efforts to cause the shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes to be quoted or listed on whichever exchange or market the common stock is then primarily traded, upon effectiveness of the shelf registration statement.

This summary of certain provisions of the registration rights agreement is not complete and is subject to, and qualified in its entirety by reference to, all the provisions of the registration rights agreement, a copy of which will be made available to beneficial owners of the notes upon request to us.

Satisfaction and Discharge

We may discharge our obligations under the indenture while notes remain outstanding if all outstanding notes have or will become due and payable at their scheduled maturity within one year and we have deposited with the trustee or a paying agent an amount sufficient to pay and discharge all outstanding notes on the date of their scheduled maturity; *provided*, *however*, that the foregoing will not discharge our obligation to effect conversion, registration of transfer or exchange of securities in accordance with the terms of the indenture.

Transfer and Exchange

We have initially appointed the trustee as the security registrar, paying agent and conversion agent, acting through its corporate trust office. We reserve the right to:

- vary or terminate the appointment of the security registrar, paying agent or conversion agent;
- act as the paying agent;

- · appoint additional paying agents or conversion agents; or
- · approve any change in the office through which any security registrar or any paying agent or conversion agent acts.

Purchase and Cancellation

All notes surrendered for payment, registration of transfer or exchange or conversion will, if surrendered to any person other than the trustee, be delivered to the trustee. All notes delivered to the trustee will be cancelled promptly by the trustee. No notes will be authenticated in exchange for any notes cancelled as provided in the indenture.

We may, to the extent permitted by law, purchase notes in the open market or by tender offer at any price or by private agreement. Any notes purchased by us may, to the extent permitted by law, be reissued or resold or may, at our option, be surrendered to the trustee for cancellation. Any notes surrendered for cancellation may not be reissued or resold and will be promptly cancelled. Any notes held by us or one of our subsidiaries will be disregarded for voting purposes in connection with any notice, waiver, consent or direction requiring the vote or concurrence of note holders.

Replacement of Notes

We will replace mutilated, destroyed, stolen or lost notes at your expense upon delivery to the trustee of the mutilated notes, or evidence of the loss, theft or destruction of the notes satisfactory to us and the trustee. In the case of a lost, stolen or destroyed note, indemnity satisfactory to the trustee and us may be required at the expense of the holder of such note before a replacement note will be issued.

Calculations in Respect of the Notes

We will be responsible for making many of the calculations called for under the notes. These calculations include, but are not limited to, determination of the closing sale price of our common stock in the absence of reported or quoted prices, adjustments to the conversion rate and amounts of additional interest, if any, payable on the notes. We will make all these calculations in good faith and, absent manifest error, our calculations will be final and binding on the holders of notes. We will provide a schedule of our calculations to the trustee, and the trustee is entitled to rely conclusively on the accuracy of our calculations without independent verification.

No Personal Liability of Directors, Officers, Employees or Stockholders

No director, officer, employee, incorporator or stockholder of ours, as such, will have any liability for any of our obligations under the notes or the indenture or for any claim based on, in respect of, or by reason of, such obligations or their creation. Each holder of notes by accepting a note waives and releases all such liability. The waiver and release are part of the consideration for issuance of the notes. The waiver may not be effective to waive liabilities under the federal securities laws.

Governing Law

The indenture and the notes are governed by, and will be construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York.

Concerning the Trustee

Wilmington Trust Company has agreed to serve as the trustee under the indenture. The trustee will be permitted to deal with us and any of our affiliates with the same rights as if it were not trustee. However, under the Trust Indenture Act, if the trustee acquires any conflicting interest and there exists a default with respect to the notes, the trustee must eliminate such conflict or resign.

The holders of a majority in principal amount of all outstanding notes will have the right to direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for exercising any remedy or power available to the trustee. However, any such direction may not conflict with any law or the indenture, may not be unduly prejudicial to the rights of another holder or the trustee and may not involve the trustee in personal liability.

Listing and Trading

Notes sold by means of this prospectus will not be eligible for trading on PORTAL. Our common stock is listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the ticker symbol "FCN."

Book-Entry, Delivery and Form

The notes are evidenced by global notes. We have deposited the global notes with the trustee as custodian for The Depository Trust Company and registered the global notes in the name of Cede & Co. as The Depository Trust Company's nominee. Except as set forth below, a global note may be transferred, in whole or in part, only to another nominee of The Depository Trust Company or to a successor of The Depository Trust Company or its nominee.

Notes that were held as beneficial interests in a global note with The Depository Trust Company will remain beneficial interests in a global note after a sale of notes under this prospectus.

A holder may hold its interest in a global note directly through The Depository Trust Company if such holder is a participant in The Depository Trust Company, or indirectly through organizations that are participants in The Depository Trust Company, which are referred to as "participants." Transfers between participants will be effected in the ordinary way in accordance with The Depository Trust Company rules and will be settled in clearing house funds. The laws of some states require that certain persons take physical delivery of securities in definitive form. As a result, the ability to transfer beneficial interests in the global note to such persons may be limited.

Persons who are not participants may beneficially own interests in a global note held by The Depository Trust Company only through participants, or certain banks, brokers, dealers, trust companies and other parties that clear through or maintain a custodial relationship with a participant, either directly or indirectly, which are referred to as "indirect participants." So long as Cede & Co., as the nominee of The Depository Trust Company, is the registered owner of a global note, Cede & Co., for all purposes, will be considered the sole holder of such global note. Except as provided below, owners of beneficial interests in a global note will:

- not be entitled to have certificates registered in their names;
- · not receive physical delivery of certificates in definitive registered forms; and
- · not be considered holders of the global note.

We will make payments of principal of and interest (including any special interest) on a global note to Cede & Co., as the registered owner of the global note, by wire transfer of immediately available funds on each interest payment date. Neither we, the trustee nor any paying agent will be responsible or liable:

- for the records relating to, or payments made on account of, beneficial ownership interests in a global note; or
- · for maintaining, supervising or reviewing any records relating to the beneficial ownership interests.

We have been informed that The Depository Trust Company's practice is to credit participants' accounts on any payment date with payments in amounts proportionate to their respective beneficial interests in the principal amount represented by a global note as shown on the records of The Depository Trust Company, unless The Depository Trust Company has reason to believe that it will not receive payment on that payment date. Payments

by participants to owners of beneficial interests in the principal amount represented by a global note held through participants will be the responsibility of the participants, as is now the case with securities held for the accounts of customers registered in "street name."

Because The Depository Trust Company can only act on behalf of participants, who in turn act on behalf of indirect participants, the ability of a person having a beneficial interest in the principal amount represented by the global note to pledge such interest to persons or entities that do not participate in The Depository Trust Company system, or otherwise take actions in respect of such interest, may be affected by the lack of a physical certificate evidencing its interest.

Neither we, the trustee, registrar, paying agent nor the conversion agent have any responsibility for the performance by The Depository Trust Company or its participants or indirect participants of their respective obligations under the rules and procedures governing their operations. The Depository Trust Company has advised us that it will take any action permitted to be taken by a holder of notes, including the presentation of notes for exchange, only at the direction of one or more participants to whose account with The Depository Trust Company interests in the global note are credited, and only in respect of the principal amount of the notes represented by the global note as to which the participant or participants has or have given such direction.

The Depository Trust Company has advised us that it is:

- a limited purpose trust company organized under the laws of the State of New York;
- a member of the Federal Reserve System;
- · a "clearing corporation" within the meaning of the New York Uniform Commercial Code; and
- a "clearing agency" registered pursuant to the provisions of Section 17A of the Exchange Act.

The Depository Trust Company was created to hold securities for its participants and to facilitate the clearance and settlement of securities transactions among its participants in such securities through electronic book-entry changes to the accounts of its participants, thereby eliminating the need for physical movement of securities certificates. Participants include securities brokers and dealers, banks, trust companies, clearing corporations and certain other organizations. Access to The Depository Trust Company's book-entry system is also available to others such as banks, brokers, dealers and trust companies, that clear through or maintain a custodial relationship with a participant, whether directly or indirectly.

The Depository Trust Company has agreed to the foregoing procedures to facilitate transfers of interests in a global note among participants. However, The Depository Trust Company is under no obligation to perform or continue to perform these procedures, and may discontinue these procedures at any time.

If The Depository Trust Company notifies us that it is unwilling to be a depositary for the global note or ceases to be a clearing agency or if there is an event of default under the notes, The Depository Trust Company will exchange the global security for certificated securities which it will distribute to its participants.

DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

Our authorized capital stock consists of 75,000,000 shares of common stock, \$0.01 par value per share, and 5,000,000 shares of preferred stock, \$0.01 par value per share.

Common Stock

As of September 30, 2005, there were 39,017,955 shares of common stock outstanding held of record by 184 stockholders. The holders of our common stock are entitled to one vote for each share held of record on all matters submitted to a vote of the stockholders. Our stockholders have no right to cumulate their votes in the election of directors. Subject to preferences that may be applicable to any outstanding shares of preferred stock, the holders of our common sock are entitled to receive ratably those dividends declared from time to time by the board of directors out of funds legally available therefore. In the event of liquidation, dissolution or winding up, holders of our common stock are entitled to share ratably in all assets remaining after payment of liabilities and the liquidation preference of any outstanding shares of preferred stock. Holders of our common stock have no preemptive rights and no right to convert their common stock into any other securities. There are no redemption or sinking fund provisions applicable to the common stock. All outstanding shares of our common stock are fully-paid and nonassessable. Our common stock is listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol "FCN."

Preferred stock

There are no shares of preferred stock outstanding. The board of directors has the authority, without further action by the stockholders, to issue up to 5,000,000 shares of preferred stock, \$0.01 par value, in one or more series and to fix the powers, preferences, privileges, rights and qualifications, limitations or restrictions thereof, including dividend rights, conversion rights, voting rights, terms of redemption, liquidation preferences, sinking fund terms and the number of shares consisting any series or the designation of the series, without further vote or action by stockholders; provided that the board of directors shall not classify or reclassify any shares into common stock or into any class or series which is not prior to common stock or limited as to dividends or upon liquidation. We have no plans to issue any shares of preferred stock.

Anti-Takeover Effects of our Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws and Maryland Corporate Law

Our Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws and Maryland Corporate Law. Certain provisions of Maryland law and our amended and restated articles of incorporation and bylaws could make the following more difficult:

- the acquisition of us by means of a tender offer;
- · acquisition of us by means of a proxy contest or otherwise; or
- the removal of our incumbent officers and directors.

The provisions summarized below are expected to discourage certain types of coercive takeover practices and inadequate takeover bids. The provisions are also designed to encourage persons seeking to acquire control of us to first negotiate with our board.

Classified Board of Directors. Our amended and restated articles of incorporation provides for our board to be divided into three classes of directors serving staggered three year terms. The classification of directors could prevent a stockholder, or group of stockholders, having majority voting power, from obtaining control of our board until the second annual stockholders' meeting following the date that the stockholder, or group of stockholders, obtains majority voting power.

Election and Removal of Directors. Our bylaws provide that subject to the rights of the holders of any class of stock separately entitled to elect one or more directors, a majority of the remaining directors, whether or

not sufficient to constitute a quorum, may fill a vacancy on the board of directors which results from any cause except an increase in the number of directors, and a majority of the entire board of directors may fill a vacancy which results from an increase in the number of directors.

Stockholder Meetings. Under our bylaws, the president, chief executive officer or board of directors may call special meetings of the stockholders. Special meetings of stockholders must also be called by the secretary upon written request of the stockholders entitled to cast at least 50% of all votes entitled to be cast at the meeting.

Requirements for Advance Notification of Stockholder Nominations and Proposals. Under our bylaws, nominations for director may be made by a stockholder of record who delivers notice, along with the additional information and materials required by our bylaws, and who is a stockholder of record on the date of the annual meeting. Under our bylaws, a stockholder must deliver notice of nominees for director to our corporate secretary not less than 90 days and no more than 120 days before the first anniversary date of the mailing date of the proxy for the preceding year's annual meeting; provided, however, that in the event that the date of the annual meeting is advanced by more than 30 days or delayed by more than 60 days from the anniversary date of the preceding year's annual meeting, notice by the stockholder must be so delivered not earlier than the 90th day prior to such annual meeting and not later than the close of business on the later of the 60th day prior to such annual meeting or the tenth day following the day on which public announcement of the date of such annual meeting is first made. These provisions may prevent stockholders from bringing matters before an annual meeting of stockholders or from making nominations for directors at an annual meeting of stockholders.

Anti-Takeover Provisions of the Maryland General Corporation Law

Business Combinations. The Maryland General Corporation Law prohibits specified "business combinations" between a Maryland corporation and an "interested stockholder." These business combinations include a merger, consolidation, share exchange, an asset transfer or issuance or reclassification of equity securities. Interested stockholders are either:

- anyone who beneficially owns 10% or more of the voting power of the outstanding voting shares of the corporation; or
- an affiliate or associate of the corporation who was an interested stockholder or an affiliate or an associate of the interested stockholder at any time within the two-year period prior to the date in question.

These business combinations are prohibited for five years after the most recent date on which the stockholder became an interested stockholder. Thereafter, in addition to any other vote required by law or the charter or bylaws, any business combination must be recommended by the board of directors of the corporation and approved by the vote of at least 80% of the votes entitled to be cast by all holders of the corporation's voting shares voting as a single group and at least 66 ²/3% of the votes entitled to be cast by all holders of the corporation's voting shares held by the interested stockholder or an affiliate or associate of the interested stockholder. An interested stockholder may avoid complying with these special voting requirements if the interested stockholder pays the corporation's stockholders a minimum price for their shares (as specified in the statute) and the consideration is received in cash or in the same form previously paid by the interested stockholder for its shares.

The business combination statute does not apply to business combinations that are approved or exempted by the corporation's board of directors prior to the time that the interested stockholder becomes an interested stockholder. A Maryland corporation may also adopt an amendment to its charter electing not to be subject to these special voting requirements. Any amendment would have to be approved by at least 80% of the votes entitled to be cast by all holders of outstanding shares of voting stock voting as a class and 66 ²/₃% of the votes entitled to be cast by holders of outstanding shares of voting stock who are not interested stockholders. If passed, the amendment will not become effective until 18 months after the corporation's stockholders voted on it. Any

interested stockholders who become an interested stockholder before the adoption of an amendment will not receive relief from the requirements of the statute by the adoption of a charter amendment. We have elected to be generally subject to this statute.

Control Share Acquisitions. The Maryland General Corporation Law provides that "control shares" of a Maryland corporation acquired in a "control share acquisition" have no voting rights other than those voting rights approved by a vote of two-thirds of the votes entitled to be cast on the matter, excluding shares owned by the acquiror or by the corporation's officers or directors who are employees of the corporation. Control shares are shares of voting stock which, if aggregated with all other shares of stock previously acquired, would entitle the acquiror to exercise voting power in electing directors within any one of the following ranges of voting power:

- 10% or more but less than 33 1/3% of all voting power;
- 33 1/3% or more but less than a majority of all voting power; or
- a majority or more of all voting power.

Control shares do not include shares of stock an acquiring person is entitled to vote as a result of having previously obtained stockholder approval. A control share acquisition generally means the acquisition of, ownership of or the power to direct the exercise of voting power with respect to, control shares. An acquiring person may require the board of directors to call a special stockholders' meeting to consider the voting rights of the shares, but only if the acquiring person made or proposes to make a "control share acquisition," under specified conditions, including an undertaking to pay expenses. The special stockholders' meeting must be held within 50 days of the acquiring person's demand. If no request for a meeting is made, the corporation may itself present the question at any stockholders' meeting.

If voting rights are not approved at the meeting or if the acquiring person does not deliver an acquiring person statement as permitted by the statute, the corporation generally may redeem any or all of the control shares, except those control shares for which stockholders have previously approved voting rights. This redemption of shares must be for fair value, determined without regard to voting rights as of the date of the last control share acquisition or of any stockholders' meeting at which the voting rights of the shares are considered and not approved. If voting rights for "control shares" are approved at a stockholders' meeting and the acquiror becomes entitled to vote at least a majority of all shares entitled to vote, all other stockholders may exercise appraisal rights. The fair value of the stock determined for purposes of appraisal rights may not be less than the highest price per share paid in the control share acquisition. The limitations and restrictions otherwise applicable to the exercise of dissenters' rights do not apply in the context of a "control share acquisition."

The control share acquisition statute does not apply to stock acquired in a merger, consolidation or share exchange if the corporation is a party to the transaction, or to acquisitions previously approved or exempted by a provision in the charter or bylaws of the corporation. We have elected to be generally subject to this statute.

Limitations on Liability and Indemnification of Officers and Directors

Our amended and restated articles of incorporation and bylaws limit the liability of our directors and officers to us or our stockholders to the fullest extent permitted by Maryland law. None of our directors or officers will be personally liable to us or to our stockholders for monetary damages. Our amended and restated articles of incorporation and bylaws provide for indemnification of our officers and directors to the fullest extent permissible by Maryland corporate law.

Transfer Agent and Registrar

The transfer agent and registrar for our common stock is American Stock Transfer & Trust Company.

MATERIAL U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

This discussion describes certain material U.S. federal income tax consequences of the acquisition, ownership and disposition of the notes and, to the extent described below, our common stock received upon a conversion of the notes. It applies to you only if you hold your notes and the common stock into which such notes are convertible as a capital asset for U.S. federal income tax purposes. This section does not apply to you if you are a member of a class of holders subject to special rules, such as:

- a dealer in securities or currencies,
- a trader in securities that elects to use a mark-to-market method of accounting for your securities holdings,
- a bank or other financial institution,
- an insurance company,
- a tax-exempt organization,
- a person treated as a partnership or other pass-through entity for U.S. federal income tax purposes or an investor in such an entity,
- · a person that owns notes that are a hedge or that are hedged against interest rate risks,
- · a person that owns notes as part of a straddle, conversion or other risk-reduction transaction for U.S. federal income tax purposes,
- a person whose functional currency for U.S. federal income tax purposes is not the U.S. dollar,
- an expatriate, a certain type of former citizen or a long-term resident of the United States, or
- a person deemed to sell the notes or common stock under the constructive sale provisions of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, or the Code.

The summary below does not address all of the tax consequences that may be relevant to you. In particular, it does not address:

- the U.S. federal estate, gift or alternative minimum tax consequences of the acquisition, ownership or disposition of the notes,
- · state, local or foreign tax consequences of the acquisition, ownership or disposition of the notes, or
- state, local or foreign tax consequences of owning or disposing of our common stock.

For U.S. federal income tax purposes, income earned through a foreign or domestic partnership or other flow-through entity is attributed to its partners or owners. Accordingly, if a partnership or other flow-through entity holds the notes, the tax treatment of a holder will generally depend on the status of the partner or other owner and the activities of the partnership or other entity. A holder that is a partnership, and partners in such partnerships, should consult their own tax advisors regarding the tax consequences of the purchase, ownership and disposition of the notes and common stock.

This discussion is based on the Code, its legislative history, existing and proposed regulations under the Code, published rulings and court decisions, all as currently in effect. These laws are subject to change, possibly on a retroactive basis. No statutory, administrative or judicial authority directly addresses all of the tax consequences relating to the treatment of the notes or instruments similar to the notes for U.S. federal income tax purposes. No rulings have been sought or are expected to be sought from the IRS with respect to any of the U.S. federal income tax consequences regarding this offering. As a result, we cannot assure you that the IRS will agree with the tax characterizations and the tax consequences described below.

If you are considering purchasing the notes, you should consult your own tax advisors concerning the U.S. federal income tax consequences in light of your particular situation and any consequences arising under the laws of any other taxing jurisdiction.

For purposes of this summary, a U.S. Holder is a beneficial owner of a note that is:

- an individual who is a citizen or resident of the U.S.;
- an entity taxed as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes created or organized in or under the laws of the U.S. or any political subdivision of the U.S.;
- an estate the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income taxation regardless of its source; or
- a trust if it (1) is subject to the primary supervision of a court within the U.S. and one or more U.S. persons have authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust or (2) has a valid election in effect under applicable U.S. Treasury regulations to be treated as a U.S. person.

A beneficial owner of notes that is an individual, entity taxed as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes, estate or trust and is not a U.S. Holder is referred to herein as a "Non-U.S. Holder."

Classification of the Notes

We intend to treat the notes as indebtedness for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Such treatment, however, is not binding on the IRS, and there can be no assurance that a court would not determine that the notes should be characterized, in whole or in part, as equity for U.S. federal income tax purposes. If it is determined that for U.S. federal income tax purposes the notes do not constitute indebtedness, the tax consequences with respect to the notes may be different than that described below, possibly with adverse effects. It is assumed for the remainder of this discussion that the notes are treated as indebtedness for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Holders should consult their tax advisors concerning the tax treatment of holding the notes and particularly the tax consequences if the notes are not considered to be indebtedness for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

U.S. Holders

Taxation of Interest

U.S. Holders will be required to recognize as ordinary income the stated interest on the notes at the time it is received or accrued, in accordance with their regular method of accounting for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

Treatment of Payments upon Registration Default

A registration default with respect to the notes will cause additional amounts to accrue on the notes in the manner described under "Description of Notes—Registration Rights." This obligation may implicate the provisions of Treasury regulations relating to "contingent payment debt instruments." If the notes were deemed to be contingent payment debt instruments, a U.S. Holder might, among other things, be required to treat any gain recognized on the sale or other disposition of a note as ordinary income rather than as capital gain. We intend to take the position that the likelihood that such payments will be made is remote and therefore the notes are not subject to the rules governing contingent payment debt instruments. Accordingly, we do not intend to treat the possibility of a registration default as affecting the yield to maturity of any note. Thus, such additional amounts will be includable in the income of a U.S. Holder at the time it accrues or is received, in accordance with such U.S. Holder's method of accounting for U.S. federal income tax purposes. This determination will be binding on each U.S. Holder unless the U.S. Holder explicitly discloses that it is taking a different position in a statement attached to its timely filed U.S. federal income tax return for the taxable year that includes the acquisition date of the note. It is possible, however, that the IRS may take a contrary position from that described above, in which case the U.S. Holder may be required to accrue income on such notes in excess of the stated interest, recognize the full amount of gain on a conversion of the notes and treat as ordinary income rather than

capital gain any income realized on the taxable disposition of a note before the resolution of the contingency. Each U.S. Holder that is considering the purchase of notes should consult its tax advisor regarding the possible application of the contingent payment debt instrument rules to the notes.

Market Discount

Holders that are not initial purchasers of the notes may be affected by the market discount provisions of the Code. For this purpose, and subject to a de minimis exception, the market discount on a note generally will equal the amount, if any, by which the stated redemption price at maturity of the note (which is its stated principal amount) exceeds the U.S. Holder's adjusted tax basis in the note when purchased. Subject to a limited exception, these provisions generally require that if a U.S. Holder acquires a note at a market discount, it would include as ordinary income upon the disposition, retirement or gift of that note an amount equal to the lesser of (i) the gain realized upon the disposition, or retirement or, in the case of a gift, the appreciation in the notes, and (ii) the accrued market discount on that note at the time of disposition, maturity or gift, unless the U.S. Holder elects to include accrued market discount in income over the remaining life of the note.

The election to include market discount in income over the life of the note, once made, applies to all market discount obligations acquired on or after the first taxable year to which the election applies and may not be revoked without the consent of the IRS. In general, market discount will be treated as accruing on a straight-line basis over the remaining term of the note at the time of acquisition, or, at the U.S. Holder's election, under a constant yield method. If a U.S. Holder acquires a note at a market discount and does not elect to include accrued market discount in income over the life of the note, it may be required to defer the deduction of a portion of the interest on any indebtedness incurred or maintained to purchase or carry the note until maturity or until the note is disposed of in a taxable transaction. The rules regarding market discount are complex, and each U.S. Holder should consult its tax advisor regarding the application of these rules to the notes.

Premium

If a U.S. Holder purchases a note at a premium over its stated principal amount, plus accrued interest, it may generally elect to amortize that premium from the purchase date to the note's maturity date under a constant yield method. Amortizable premium, however, will not include any premium attributable to a note's conversion feature. The premium attributable to the conversion feature is the excess, if any, of the note's purchase price over what the note's fair market value would be if there were no conversion feature. Amortized premium, which reduces a U.S. Holder's basis in the note, can only offset interest income on a note and may not be deducted against other income. The election to amortize premium on a constant yield method, once made, applies to all debt obligations held or subsequently acquired by the U.S. Holder on or after the first day of the first taxable year to which the election applies and may not be revoked without the consent of the IRS. The rules regarding premium are complex, and each U.S. Holder should consult its tax advisors regarding the application of these rules to the notes.

Conversion of Notes for Our Common Stock and Cash

If a U.S. Holder converts the notes, and we deliver a combination of cash and our common stock in the conversion, then, in general:

- a U.S. Holder should recognize gain (but not loss) to the extent that the cash and the value of the shares exceed the U.S. Holder's adjusted tax basis in the note, but in no event should the amount of recognized gain exceed the amount of cash received;
- a U.S. Holder will be required to include in gross income all accrued and unpaid interest up to the date of conversion;
- a U.S. Holder's basis in the shares received should be the same as its basis in the note converted, which will generally be equal to the amount paid for the notes plus any amounts paid in connection with such

conversion representing interest at the time of conversion of the note (exclusive of any basis allocable to a fractional share), decreased by the amount of cash received (other than cash received in lieu of a fractional share), and increased by the amount of gain, if any, recognized by such holder (other than gain with respect to a fractional share); and

• the holding period of the shares received in the conversion should include the holding period for the note that was converted, except that the holding period of shares attributable to accrued interest may commence on the day following the date of delivery of common stock, although there is no authority precisely on point.

Sale, Exchange or Other Disposition of the Notes

Upon the sale, taxable exchange (including a conversion of notes solely into cash) or other taxable disposition of notes, a U.S. Holder will generally recognize capital gain or loss equal to the difference between (i) the amount of cash and the fair market value of any property received upon such sale, taxable exchange, or other taxable disposition and (ii) the U.S. Holder's adjusted tax basis in the notes, which will generally be equal to the amount paid for the notes. Such gain or loss will be long-term if the U.S. Holder's holding period in respect of such notes is more than one year. The portion of any proceeds that is attributable to accrued interest will not be taken into account in computing the holder's capital gain or loss. Instead, that portion will be recognized as ordinary interest income to the extent that the holder has not previously included the accrued interest in income. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to limitations.

Dividends and Constructive Dividends on Common Stock

If, after a U.S. Holder converts a note into our common stock, we make a distribution in respect of that stock, the distribution will be treated as a dividend to the extent it is paid from our current or accumulated earnings and profits and taxable as ordinary dividend income. With respect to non-corporate U.S. Holders, however, for taxable years beginning before January 1, 2009, such dividends are generally taxed at the lower applicable long-term capital gains rates provided certain holding period requirements are satisfied. If the distribution exceeds our current and accumulated earnings and profits, the excess will be treated first as a tax-free return of the U.S. Holder's investment, up to the U.S. Holder's basis in its common stock. Any remaining excess will be treated as capital gain. If the U.S. Holder is a U.S. corporation, it would generally be able to claim a dividends received deduction equal to a portion of any dividends received.

The terms of the notes allow for changes in the conversion price of the notes in certain circumstances. A change in conversion price that allows noteholders to receive more shares of common stock on conversion may increase the noteholders' proportionate interests in our earnings and profits or assets. In that case, the noteholders would be treated as though they received a dividend in the form of our stock. Such a constructive stock dividend could be taxable to the noteholders, although they would not actually receive any cash or other property. A taxable constructive stock dividend would result, for example, if the conversion price were adjusted to compensate noteholders for distributions of cash or property to our stockholders. Not all changes in the conversion price that allow noteholders to receive more stock on conversion, however, increase the noteholders' proportionate interests in the company. For instance, a change in conversion price could simply prevent the dilution of the noteholders' interests upon a stock split or other change in capital structure. Changes of this type, if made by a bona fide, reasonable adjustment formula, are not treated as constructive stock dividends. Conversely, if an event occurs that dilutes the noteholders' interests and the conversion price is not adjusted, the resulting increase in the proportionate interests of our stockholders could be treated as a taxable stock dividend to them. Any taxable constructive stock dividends resulting from a change to, or failure to change, the conversion price would be treated as distributions paid in cash or other property. They would generally result in dividend income to the recipient, to the extent of our current or accumulated earnings and profits, with any excess treated first as a tax-free return of capital and then as capital gain, as described above.

Sale or Exchange of Common Stock

A U.S. Holder will generally recognize capital gain or loss on a sale or taxable exchange of common stock. The holder's gain or loss will equal the difference between the amount of cash and the fair market value of any property received by the holder and the holder's adjusted tax basis in the stock. The gain or loss recognized by a holder on a sale or exchange of stock will be long-term capital gain or loss if the holder held the stock for more than one year. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to limitations.

Backup Withholding and Information Reporting

Information returns will be filed with the IRS, other than with respect to corporations and other exempt holders, with respect to interest on the notes, dividends paid on the common stock and proceeds received from a disposition of the notes or shares of common stock including pursuant to a repurchase. A U.S. Holder may be subject to backup withholding with respect to interest paid on the notes, dividends paid on the common stock or with respect to proceeds received from a disposition of the notes or shares of common stock. Certain holders (including, among others, corporations and certain tax-exempt organizations) are generally not subject to backup withholding. A U.S. Holder will be subject to backup withholding if it is not otherwise exempt and such holder fails to furnish its taxpayer identification number ("TIN"), which, for an individual, is ordinarily his or her social security number or furnishes an incorrect TIN; or, in the case of payments of interest or dividends, is notified by the IRS that it has failed to properly report payments of interest or dividends or fails to certify, under penalties of perjury, that it has furnished a correct TIN and that the IRS has not notified it that it is subject to backup withholding.

Backup withholding is not an additional tax but, rather, is a method of tax collection. A U.S. Holder generally will be entitled to credit any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules against its U.S. federal income tax liability and may be entitled to a refund provided that the required information is furnished to the IRS in a timely manner.

Non-U.S. Holders

Taxation of Interest

Payments of interest to Non-U.S. Holders are generally subject to U.S. federal income tax at a rate of 30 percent, collected by means of withholding. Payments of interest on the notes to most Non-U.S. Holders, however, will qualify as "portfolio interest," and thus will be exempt from the withholding tax, if the holders certify their nonresident status as described below. The portfolio interest exception will not apply to payments of interest to a Non-U.S. Holder that:

- owns, actually or constructively, at least 10 percent of the total combined voting power of all classes of our stock entitled to vote within the meaning of section 871(h)(3) of the Code, or
- is a "controlled foreign corporation" that is related, directly or indirectly, to us.

Even if the portfolio interest exception does not apply, payments of interest to a nonresident person or entity might not be subject to withholding tax at a 30 percent rate, or might be subject to withholding tax at a reduced rate, under the terms of a tax treaty between the U.S. and the Non-U.S. holder's country of residence.

The portfolio interest exception, entitlement to treaty benefits and several of the special rules for Non-U.S. Holders described below apply only if the holder certifies its nonresident status. A Non-U.S. Holder can generally meet this certification requirement by providing an accurate and complete Form W-8BEN or appropriate substitute or successor form under penalties of perjury to us or our paying agent. The portfolio interest exception, described above, may not apply to Non-U.S. Holders holding the notes in connection with the conduct of a U.S. trade or business (through a U.S. permanent establishment, in the case of a Non-U.S. Holder entitled to the benefits of an applicable tax treaty where such tax treaty so requires as a condition for taxation) on

a net income basis generally in the same manner as if such holder were a U.S. person as defined under the Code. and, if the Non-U.S. Holder is a corporation, a U.S. branch profits tax equal to 30% of its "effectively connected earnings and profits," subject to adjustments, unless the holder qualifies for an exemption from such tax or a lower tax rate under an applicable treaty.

Treatment of Payments Upon Registration Default

As described under "Description of Notes—Registration Rights," we may be required to pay holders additional amounts as a result of a registration default. It is possible that such payments might be subject to U.S. federal withholding tax at a rate of 30% or lower treaty rate, if applicable. Each Non-U.S. Holder that is considering the purchase of notes should consult its tax advisor regarding the tax considerations that relate to the potential payment of additional interest.

Dividends and Constructive Dividends on Common Stock

Dividends paid or constructive dividends deemed paid to a Non-U.S. Holder generally will be subject to U.S. federal withholding tax at a 30% rate unless a tax treaty applies and the Non-U.S. Holder provides an IRS Form W-8BEN certifying that it is entitled to such treaty benefits; or, upon the receipt of an IRS Form W-8ECI from a Non-U.S. Holder claiming that the payments are effectively connected with the conduct of a U.S. trade or business. A Non-U.S. Holder that is engaged in the conduct of a U.S. trade or business (through a U.S. permanent establishment, in the case of a Non-U.S. Holder entitled to benefits of an applicable tax treaty where such tax treaty so requires as a condition for taxation) will be subject to U.S. federal income tax on receipt of a dividend or a constructive dividend in the same manner as a U.S. Holder. See "U.S. Holders—Dividends and Constructive Dividends on Common Stock." Any such effectively connected dividends received by a Non-U.S. Holder that is a corporation may also, under certain circumstances, be subject to the branch profits tax at a 30% rate or such lower rate as may be prescribed under an applicable U.S. income tax treaty.

Sale, Other Conversion, Exchange or Other Disposition of Notes or Common Stock

A Non-U.S. Holder generally will not be subject to U.S. federal income tax on gain recognized upon the sale, conversion, exchange or other disposition of the notes or disposition of common stock unless (i) the gain is effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business within the United States by the Non-U.S. Holder (through a U.S. permanent establishment, in the case of a Non-U.S. Holder entitled to the benefits of an applicable tax treaty where such tax treaty so requires as a condition for taxation), (ii) in the case of a Non-U.S. Holder who is a nonresident alien individual, such holder is present in the U.S. for 183 or more days during the taxable year and certain other requirements are met, or (iii) we are or have been a "United States real property holding corporation" (a "USRPHC") for U.S. federal income tax purposes at any time during the shorter of the five-year period ending on the date of disposition or the period that the Non-U.S. Holder held the notes or our common stock, and certain other conditions are met. See "U.S. Holders—Conversion of Notes for Our Common Stock and Cash," "U.S. Holders—Sale, Exchange or Other Disposition of the Notes" and "U.S. Holders—Sale or Exchange of Common Stock" above regarding the calculation of gain. Any gain described in (i) or (iii) above will be subject to U.S. federal income tax on a net income basis and, if such Non-U.S. Holder is a corporation in the case of gain described in (i) above, may also be subject to the branch profits tax described above. A Non-U.S. Holder described in (ii) above will be subject to a flat 30% (or lower applicable treaty rate) U.S. federal income tax on the gain derived from the sale, which may be offset by U.S. source capital losses, even though the Non-U.S. Holder is not considered a resident of the United States. Such holders are urged to consult their tax advisors regarding the tax consequences of the acquisition, ownership and disposition of the notes or the common stock. The portion of any proceeds that is attributable

We believe that we are not currently and will not become a USRPHC. However, because the determination of whether we are a USRPHC depends on the fair market value of our U.S. real property interests relative to the fair market value of our business assets, there can be no assurance that we will not become a USRPHC in the future.

Backup Withholding and Information Reporting

Backup withholding generally will not apply to interest payments made to holders in respect of the notes or dividends paid in respect of common stock if the holder furnishes appropriate documentation of its non-U.S. status, provided that we do not have actual knowledge or reason to know that the holder is a U.S. person. However, certain information reporting will apply with respect to interest and dividend payments even if certification is provided. The payment of proceeds from a conversion or disposition of notes or disposition of common stock to or through the U.S. office of any broker, domestic or foreign, will be subject to information reporting and possible backup withholding unless a holder certifies as to its non-U.S. status under penalties of perjury or otherwise establishes an exemption, provided that the broker does not have actual knowledge that it is a U.S. person or that the conditions of an exemption are not, in fact, satisfied. The payment of the proceeds from a conversion or disposition of notes or disposition of common stock to or through a non-U.S. office of either a U.S. broker or a non-U.S. broker that is a U.S.-related person will be subject to information reporting, but not backup withholding, unless such broker has documentary evidence in its files that the holder is not a U.S. person and the broker has no knowledge to the contrary, or the holder establishes an exemption. For this purpose, a "U.S.-related person" is (i) a CFC for U.S. federal income tax purposes, (ii) a foreign person 50% or more of whose gross income from all sources for certain periods is derived from activities that are effectively connected with the conduct of a U.S. trade or business or (iii) a foreign partnership that is either engaged in the conduct of a trade or business in the United States or of which 50% or more of its income or capital interests are held by U.S. persons. Neither information reporting nor backup withholding will apply to a payment of the proceeds of a conversion or disposition of notes or dispo

Backup withholding is not an additional tax. A holder generally will be entitled to credit any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules against its U.S. federal income tax liability, provided that the required information is furnished to the IRS in a timely manner.

THE PRECEDING DISCUSSION OF U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS IS FOR GENERAL INFORMATION ONLY. IT IS NOT TAX ADVICE. EACH PROSPECTIVE INVESTOR SHOULD CONSULT ITS OWN TAX ADVISOR REGARDING THE PARTICULAR U.S. FEDERAL, STATE, LOCAL, AND FOREIGN TAX CONSEQUENCES OF PURCHASING, HOLDING AND DISPOSING OF OUR NOTES OR COMMON STOCK, INCLUDING THE CONSEQUENCES OF ANY PROPOSED CHANGE IN APPLICABLE LAWS.

SELLING SECURITYHOLDERS

We originally sold the notes to Goldman, Sachs & Co. and Banc of America Securities LLC, as initial purchasers, in July 2005, in a private placement that was exempt from the registration requirements of the Securities Act. The notes were resold by the initial purchasers to persons reasonably believed by the initial purchasers to be "qualified institutional buyers," as defined in Rule 144A under the Securities Act, in transactions exempt from the registration requirements of the Securities Act. Selling securityholders who may use this prospectus from time to time to offer or sell any or all of their notes and shares of our common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes include the initial purchasers' transferees, pledgees, donees and their successors.

The following table sets forth information with respect to the selling securityholders and the respective principal amounts of notes and shares of our common stock beneficially owned by each selling securityholder that may be offered under this prospectus. The information is based on information that has been provided to us by or on behalf of the selling securityholders. Unless otherwise indicated below, none of the selling securityholders has, or within the past three years has had, any position, office or other material relationship with us or any of our predecessors or affiliates. Because the selling securityholders may from time to time use this prospectus to offer all or some portion of the notes or the common stock offered hereby, we cannot provide an estimate as to the amount or percentage of any such type of security that will be held by any selling securityholder upon termination of any particular offering or sale under this prospectus. In addition, the principal amount of notes beneficially owned prior to the offering and offered hereby and the number of shares of our common stock beneficially owned prior to the offering and offered hereby may be in excess of the total amount registered under the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part, due to sales or transfers by selling securityholders of such notes or shares in transactions exempt from the registration requirements of the Securities Act after the date on which they provided us information regarding their holdings of notes and our shares of common stock.

For the purposes of the following table, the number of shares of our common stock beneficially owned has determined in accordance with Rule 13d-3 of the Exchange Act, and such information is not necessarily indicative of beneficial ownership for any other purpose. Under Rule 13d-3, beneficial ownership includes any shares as to which a selling securityholder has sole or shared voting power or investment power and also any shares which that selling securityholder has the right to acquire within 60 days of the date of this prospectus through the exercise of any stock option, warrant or other rights.

	Principal Amou	ant of Notes(1)	Number of Shares of Common Stock(1)(2)			
Selling Securityholder(1)	Beneficially Owned Prior to the Offering and Offered Hereby	Percentage of Notes Outstanding	Beneficially Owned Prior to the Offering	Offered Hereby		
Holders of convertible notes or shares issuable upon conversion thereof:						
Aloha Airlines Non-Pilots Pension Trust	5,000	*	160	160		
Anthony Munk	100,000	*	3,200	3,200		
Arkansas PERS	55,000	*	1,760	1,760		
Astraszencea Holdings Pension	15,000	*	480	480		
Attorney's Title Insurance Fund	5,000	*	160	160		
Bancroft Convertible Fund, Inc.	1,125,000	*	35,998	35,998		
Bank Austria Cayman Islands, Ltd.	1,500,000	1.0%	47,997	47,997		
Barclay's Global Distribution Bonds(3)	100,000	*	3,200	3,200		
Basso Fund Ltd.(3).	130,000	*	4,160	4,160		
Basso Holdings Ltd.(3)	490,000	*	15,679	15,679		
Basso Multi-Strategy Holding Fund Ltd.(4)	380,000	*	12,159	12,159		
BNP Paribas Equity Strategies, SNC(5)(6)(7)	2,504,000	1.7%	81,337	80,123		
Boilermakers Blacksmith Pension Trust	75,000	*	2,400	2,400		
C&H Sugar Company Inc.	5,000	*	160	160		

	Principal Amou	nt of Notes(1)	of Common Stock(1)(2)		
Selling Securityholder(1)	Beneficially Owned Prior to the Offering and Offered Hereby	Percentage of Notes Outstanding	Beneficially Owned Prior to the Offering	Offered Hereby	
Calamos® Global Growth and Income Fund—Calamos® Investment Trust	1,930,000	1.3%	61,756	61,756	
Calamos® Growth and Income Fund—Calamos® Investment Trust	27,700,000	18.5%	886,345	886,345	
Calamos® Growth and Income Portfolio—Calamos® Advisors Trust	180,000	*	5,760	5,760	
Cervantes Portfolio LLC(8)	200,000	*	6,400	6,400	
Chrysler Corporation Mater Retirement Trust(5)(9)	2,160,000	1.4%	69,116	69,116	
CooperNeff Convertible Strategies (Cayman) Master Fund, LP(6)	716,000	*	22,911	22,911	
CQS Capital Structure Arbitrage Master Fund Limited(10)	6,000,000	4.0%	191,988	191,988	
Delaware PERS	30,000	*	960	960	
Delta Airlines Master Trust	15,000	*	480	480	
Delta Airlines Master Trust—CV(5)(9)	460,000	*	14,719	14,719	
Delta Pilots Disability & Survivorship Trust—CV(5)(9)	210,000	*	6,720	6,720	
Deutsche Bank Securities Inc.(11)	1,000,000	*	31,998	31,998	
Duke Endowment	15,000	*	480	480	
EarthamFoundation(8)	50,000	*	1,600	1,600	
Ellington Overseas Partners, LTD(12)	11,000,000	7.3%	351,978	351,978	
Ellsworth Convertible Growth and Income Funds, Inc.	1,125,000	*	35,998	35,998	
F.M. Kirby Foundation, Inc.(5)(9)	320,000	*	10,239	10,239	
Fore Convertible Master Fund, Ltd.(13)	12,000,000	8.0%	383,976	383,976	
Fore ERISA Fund, Ltd.(13)	3,000,000	2.0%	95,994	95,994	
Fore Multi Strategy Master Fund, Ltd.(13)	4,000,000	2.7%	127,992	127,992	
Grace Convertible Arbitrage Fund, Ltd.(14)	2,250,000	1.5%	71,996	71,996	
Guggenheim Portfolio Company VIII (Cayman) Ltd.(15)(5)	2,000,000	1.3%	63,996	63,996	
Hallmark Convertible Securities Fund	5,000	*	160	160	
HarborCapital Advisors, Inc.(8)	125,000	*	4,000	4,000	
HarborHigh-Yield Bond Fund(8)	125,000	*	4,000	4,000	
HFR CA Select Fund(16)	750,000	*	23,999	23,999	
Honeywell International Inc. Master Retirement Trust(8)	750,000	*	23,999	23,999	
ICI American Holdings Trust	10,000	*	320	320	
Inova Health Care Services	190,000	*	6,080	6,080	
Institutional Benchmark Series (Master Feeder Ltd.)(16)	1,800,000	1.2	57,596	57,596	
International Truck & Engine Corporation Non-Contributory Retirement Plan Trust(5)(9)	250,000	*	8,000	8,000	
International Truck & Engine Corporation Retirement Plan for Salaried Employees					
Trust(5)(9)	130,000	*	4,160	4,160	
International Truck & Engine Corporation Retiree Health Benefit Trust(5)(9)	90,000	*	2,880	2,880	

Number of Shares

	Principal Amou	of Common Stock(1)(2)		
Selling Securityholder(1)	Beneficially Owned Prior to the Offering and Offered Hereby	Percentage of Notes Outstanding	Beneficially Owned Prior to the Offering	Offered Hereby
KBC Financial Products USA Inc.(17)	1,500,000	1.0%	47,997	47,997
LDG Limited(18)	146,000	*	4,672	4,672
Lyxor/Convertible Arbitrage Fund Limited(6)	228,000	*	7,296	7,296
Man Mac I Limited(13)	6,000,000	4.0%	191,988	191,988
McMahan Securities Co., L.P.(19)(10)	1,000,000	*	31,998	31,998
Microsoft Corporation(5)	395,000	*	12,639	12,639
Mohican VCA Master Fund, Ltd.(20)	750,000	*	23,999	23,999
MSS Convertible Arbitrage I(18)	26,000	*	832	832
Newport Alternative Income Fund	400,000	*	12,799	12,799
Nuveen Preferred and Convertible Fund JQC	310,000	*	9,919	9,919
Nuveen Preferred and Convertible Income Fund JPC	235,000	*	7,520	7,520
OCLC Online Computer Library Center Inc.	5,000	*	160	160
OCM Convertible Trust(5)(9)	765,000	*	24,478	24,478
OCM Global Convertible Securities Fund(5)(9)	85,000	*	2,720	2,720
Pebble Limited Partnership	1,000,000	*	31,998	31,998
PM Securities (Barbados) Inc.	450,000	*	14,399	14,399
Polygon Global Opportunities Master Fund(21)	3,000,000	2.0%	95,994	95,994
Prudential Insurance Co. of America	5,000	*	160	160
Putnam Convertible Income—Growth Trust(5)	3,600,000	2.4%	115,193	115,193
Qwest Occupational Health Trust(5)(9)	190,000	*	6,080	6,080
Qwest Pension Trust(5)(9)	450,000	*	14,399	14,399
RCG Halifax Fund, Ltd.	500,000	*	15,999	15,999
RCG Latitude Master Fund, Ltd.	3,000,000	2.0%	95,994	95,994
S.A.C. Arbitrage Fund, LLC(22)(23)	1,000,000	*	58,598	31,998
Sage Capital Management, LLC(24)	2,500,000	1.7%	79,995	79,995
San Diego County Employees Retirement Association(16)	1,500,000	1.0%	47,997	47,997
SG Americas Securities, LLC	250,000	*	8,000	8,000
SG Americas Securities, LLC	5,000,000	3.3%	159,990	159,990
Silvercreek II Limited	1,070,000	*	34,238	34,238
Silvercreek Limited Partnership	1,230,000	*	39,358	39,358
Singlehedge US Convertible Arbitrage Fund(6)	224,000	*	7,168	7,168
Southern Farm Bureau Life Insurance	25,000	*	800	800
Sphinx Fund(18)	208,000	*	6,656	6,656
State Employees' Retirement Fund of the State of Delaware(5)(9)	525,000	*	16,799	16,799
State of Oregon Equity	175,000	*	5,600	5,600
Sturgeon Limited(6)	328,000	*	10,495	10,495
Syngenta AG	10,000	*	320	320
The Salvation Army—Eastern Territory(8)	100,000	*	3,200	3,200
The St. Paul Travelers Companies, Inc.—Commercial Lines(5)(9)	665,000	*	21,279	21,279
TQA Master Fund, LTD(18)	146,000	*	4,672	4,672
TQA Master Plus Fund, LTD(18)	2,084,000	1.4%	66,684	66,684
UnumProvident Corporation(5)	205,000	*	6,560	6,560
Vanguard Convertible Securities Fund, Inc.(5)(9)	3,215,000	2.1%	102,874	102,874
Vicis Capital Master Fund(25)	7,000,000	4.7%	223,986	223,986
Virginia Retirement System(5)(9)	785,000	*	25,118	25,118
Waterstone Market Neutral MAC 51, Ltd.(26)	1,179,000	*	37,726	37,726
Waterstone Market Neutral Master Fund, Ltd.(26)	7,821,000	5.2%	250,256	250,256
Wyeth Retirement Plan—U.S. Master Trust(8)	250,000	*	8,000	8,000

Number of Shares

	Principal Amou	unt of Notes(1)	Number of Shares of Common Stock(1)(2)			
Selling Securityholder(1)	Beneficially Owned Prior to the Offering and Offered Hereby	Percentage of Notes Outstanding	Beneficially Owned Prior to the Offering	Offered Hereby		
Zazove Convertible Arbitrage Fund, L.P.(16)	6,200,000	4.1%	198,388	198,388		
Zazove Hedged Convertible Fund, L.P.(16)	2,750,000	1.8%	87,995	87,995		
Zurich Institutional Benchmark Master Fund(18)	242,000	*	7,744	7,744		
Any other selling securityholder of notes or future transferee from any such holder(27)	*	*	*	*		
Total	150,000,000	100%	4,827,514	4,799,700		
Zazove Convertible Arbitrage Fund, L.P.(16) Zazove Hedged Convertible Fund, L.P.(16) Zurich Institutional Benchmark Master Fund(18) Any other selling securityholder of notes or future transferee from any such holder(27)	and Offered Hereby 6,200,000 2,750,000 242,000 *	Notes Outstanding 4.1% 1.8% *	Owned Prior to the Offering 198,388 87,995 7,744	198 8		

- * Less than 1%.
- (1) Information concerning the selling securityholders may change from time to time. Any such changed information will be set forth in supplements to this prospectus if and when necessary. The amount of notes and the number of shares of our common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes indicated may be in excess of the total amount registered under the shelf registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part, due to sales or transfers by selling securityholders of such notes or shares in transactions exempt from the registration requirements of the Securities Act after the date on which they provided us information regarding their holdings of notes and such shares of common stock.
- (2) For purposes of presenting the number of shares of our common stock beneficially owned by holders of notes, we assume a conversion rate of 31.9980 shares of our common stock per \$1,000 in principal amount of notes, which is equal to an initial conversion price of \$31.25 per share. However, the conversion price is subject to adjustment as described under "Description of the Notes—Conversion Rights." As a result, the number of shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes, and as a consequence, the number of shares beneficially owned by the holders of notes, may increase or decrease in the future.
- (3) David Clott has voting and dispositive power over the securities listed above that are held by this selling securityholder.
- (4) Basso Capital Management, L.P. is the investment manager of this selling securityholder, and consequently has voting and dispositive power over the securities listed above that are held by this selling securityholder. Howard Fischer has ultimate trading responsibility with respect to this selling securityholder. Mr. Fischer disclaims ultimate beneficial ownership of the securities listed above that are held by this selling securityholder.
- (5) This selling securityholder has advised us that it is an affiliate of a broker-dealer and that it purchased the securities reflected in this table as being owned by it and offered for sale in the ordinary course of business and, at the time of purchase, it had no agreements or understandings, directly or indirectly, with any person to distribute those securities.
- (6) CooperNeff Advisors Inc. has sole investment control and shared voting control over the securities listed above that are held by this selling securityholder. Christian Menestrier is the chief executive officer of CooperNeff Advisors Inc.
- (7) Under common control with BNP Paribas Securities Corp. Number of shares of common stock offered hereby excludes 1,214 shares beneficially owned by the selling securityholder that may not be sold pursuant to this prospectus or the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part.
- (8) Shenkman Capital Management, Inc. ("Shenkman") acts as investment manager for this selling securityholder, and as such has the power to direct the voting and disposition of securities held by this selling securityholder. Mark Shenkman is the chief investment officer of Shenkman and has oversight authority over all portfolio managers at Shenkman.
- (9) Oaktree Capital Management, LLC ("Oaktree") is the investment manager of this selling securityholder and consequently has voting and dispositive power over the securities listed above that are held by this selling securityholder. Lawrence W. Keele is a principal of Oaktree and is the portfolio manager of this selling securityholder. Mr. Keele, Oaktree and all employees and members of Oaktree disclaim beneficial ownership of the registrable securities held by this selling securityholder, except for their pecuniary interest therein.

- (10) Michael Hintze has voting and dispositive power over the securities listed above that are held by this selling securityholder.
- (11) This selling securityholder has advised us that it is a broker-dealer. Accordingly under interpretations by the staff of the SEC, this selling secuirtyholder may be deemed to be an "underwriter" within the meaning of the Securities Act. This selling secuirtyholder has advised us that it purchased the securities reflected in this table as being owned by it and offered for sale for investment purposes and that such securities were not acquired as compensation for underwriting activities.
- (12) Ellington Management Group, LLC is the investment adviser of this selling securityholder. Michael Vranos, as principal of Ellington Management Group, LLC, has voting and investment control of the securities offered hereby. Mr. Vranos disclaims beneficial owernship over the securities offered hereby except to the extent of any indirect ownership interest he may have in such securities through his economic participation in this selling securityholder.
- (13) David Egglishaw has voting and dispositive power over the securities listed above that are held by this selling securityholder.
- (14) Bradford Whitmore and Michael Brailov have voting and dispositive power over the securities listed above that are held by this selling securityholder.
- (15) Matthew Li has voting and dispositive power over the securities listed above that are held by this selling securityholder. The sole shareholder of the selling securityholder is Guggenheim Portfolio Company VIII, LLC. The limited liability company manager of Guggenheim Portfolio Company VIII, LLC is Guggenheim Advisors, LLC. Certain affiliates of Guggenheim Advisors LLC are broker-dealers.
- (16) Gene T. Prelti has voting and dispositive power over the securities listed above that are held by this selling securityholder.
- (17) This selling securityholder is an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of KBC Bank N.V., which is a direct wholly-owned subsidiary of KBC Bank & Insurance Holding Company N.V., a publicly traded entity.
- (18) TQA Investors LLC has voting and dispositive power over the securities listed above that are held by this selling securityholder. The members of TQA Investors LLC are Robert Buttman, John Idone, George Esser, Paul Bucci and Bartholomew Tesoriero.
- (19) The executive committee of this selling securityholder has voting and dispositive power over the securities listed above that are held by this selling securityholder. The members of the executive committee are Jay Glassman, Ronald Fertig, Joe Dwyer, D. Bruce McMahan, Scott Dillinger and Norman Ziegler.
- (20) Eric Hage and Daniel Hage have voting and dispositive power over the securities listed above that are held by this selling securityholder.
- (21) The board of directors of this selling securityholder has voting and dispositive power over the securities listed above that are held by this selling securityholder. The members of the board of directors of this selling securityholder are Alex Jackson, Andrew Farquhar, Byron Knief, Greville Ward and Reade Griffith.
- (22) S.A.C. Capital Advisors, LLC and S.A.C. Capital Management LLC share all investment and voting power over the securities listed above that are held by this selling securityholder. S.A.C. Capital Advisors, LLC and S.A.C. Capital Management LLC are each controlled by Steven A. Cohen. S.A.C. Capital Advisors, LLC, S.A.C. Capital Management LLC and Mr. Cohen each disclaim beneficial ownership of the securities listed above that are held by this selling securityholder.
- (23) Number of shares of common stock offered hereby excludes 26,600 shares beneficially owned by the selling securityholder that may not be sold pursuant to this prospectus or the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part.
- (24) Peter deLisser, as managing member of this selling securityholder, has voting and dispositive power over the securities listed above that are held by this selling securityholder.
- (25) John Succo, Sky Lucas and Shad Stastney have voting and dispositive power over the securities listed above that are held by this selling securityholder.
- (26) Shawn Bergerson, the Chief Executive Officer of this selling securityholder, has voting and dispositive power over the securities listed above that are held by this selling securityholder.
- (27) We are unable to provide the names of certain selling security holders who hold notes and/or shares of our common stock issuable upon conversion of the notes at this time, because these selling securityholders have not provided us with information and/or their notes are evidenced by a global note that has been deposited with The Depository Trust Company and registered in the name of Cede & Co., as The Depository Trust Company's nominee. Information concerning any such selling securityholders who are not listed in the above table will be set forth in prospectus supplements from time to time, if and when required.

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

We will not receive any of the proceeds of the sale of the notes or our common stock offered by this prospectus. The notes and common stock offered by this prospectus may be sold from time to time to purchasers:

- directly by the selling securityholders, or
- through underwriters, broker-dealers or agents who may receive compensation in the form of discounts, concessions or commissions from the selling securityholders or the purchasers of the notes or the common stock offered by this prospectus.

The aggregate proceeds to the selling securityholders from the sale of the notes or shares of common stock offered by this prospectus will be the purchase price paid for such securities, less discounts and commissions, if any. Each of the selling securityholders reserves the right to accept and, together with their agents from time to time, reject, in whole or in part any proposed purchase of notes or common stock to be made directly or through agents.

The selling securityholders and any such broker-dealers or agents who participate in the distribution of the notes or common stock offered by this prospectus may be deemed to be "underwriters" within the meaning of Section 2(11) of the Securities Act. As a result, any profits on the sale of such securities by selling securityholders and any discounts, commissions or concessions received by any such broker-dealers or agents might be deemed to be underwriting discounts and commissions under the Securities Act. Selling securityholders who are deemed to be underwriters may be subject to certain statutory liabilities, including, but not limited to, those under Sections 11, 12 and 17 of the Securities Act and Rule 10b-5 under the Exchange Act. Selling securityholders who are deemed to be underwriters will also be subject to the prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act.

If the notes or common stock are sold through underwriters or broker-dealers, the selling securityholders will be responsible for underwriting discounts or commissions or agent's commissions.

The notes and the common stock may be sold in one or more transactions at:

- fixed prices,
- prevailing market prices at the time of sale or prices related to prevailing market prices at the time of sale,
- · varying prices determined at the time of sale, or
- · negotiated prices.

These sales may be effected in transactions:

- on any national securities exchange or quotation service on which the common stock may be listed or quoted at the time of the sale, including the New York Stock Exchange,
- · in the over-the-counter market,
- · in transactions otherwise than on such exchanges or services or in the over-the-counter market, or
- through the writing of options.

These transactions may include block transactions or crosses. Crosses are transactions in which the same broker acts as an agent on both sides of the trade. If any such method of distribution takes the form of an underwritten offering, the selection of the underwriter by the relevant selling securityholders' shall be subject to our consent, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld.

In connection with sales of the notes and common stock offered by this prospectus or otherwise, the selling securityholders may enter into hedging transactions with broker-dealers. These broker-dealers may in turn engage in short sales of the notes and common stock in the course of hedging their positions. The selling securityholders may also sell the notes and common stock short and deliver notes and common stock to close out short positions, or loan or pledge the notes and common stock to broker-dealers that in turn may sell the notes and common stock.

To our knowledge, there are currently no plans, arrangements or understandings between any selling securityholders and any underwriter, broker-dealer or agent regarding the sale of the notes or common stock offered hereby. Selling securityholders might not sell any or all of the notes or the common stock offered by them using this prospectus. Any selling securityholder might instead transfer, devise or gift any such securities by other means not described in this prospectus. In addition, any such securities covered by this prospectus that qualify for sale pursuant to Rule 144A of the Securities Act may be sold under Rule 144 or Rule 144A rather than pursuant to this prospectus.

Our common stock trades on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol "FCN." The notes are currently designated for trading in PORTAL. Notes sold by means of this prospectus will not be eligible for trading in PORTAL. We do not intend to list the notes on any national or other securities exchange or on the Nasdaq National Market. No assurance can be given as to the development of liquidity or any trading market for the notes. See "Risk Factors—An active trading market for the notes may not develop."

The selling securityholders and any other person participating in a distribution of securities offered by this prospectus will be subject to the Exchange Act. The Exchange Act rules include, without limitation, Regulation M, which may limit the timing of purchases and sales of any of the notes and common stock by the selling securityholders and any other such person. In addition, Regulation M of the Exchange Act may restrict the ability of any person engaged in the distribution of the notes and common stock to engage in market-making activities with respect to the particular notes and common stock being distributed for a period of time prior to the commencement of such distribution. This may affect the marketability of the notes and common stock and the ability of any person or entity to engage in market-making activities with respect to the notes and common stock.

To the extent required, the specific notes or shares of common stock to be sold, the names of the selling securityholders, the respective purchase prices and public offering prices, the names of any agent, dealer or underwriter, and any applicable commissions or discounts with respect to a particular offer will be set forth in an accompanying prospectus supplement or, if appropriate, a post-effective amendment, to the shelf registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part.

Pursuant to the registration rights agreement filed as an exhibit to this registration statement, each of FTI and the selling securityholders will be indemnified by the other against certain liabilities, including certain liabilities under the Securities Act, or will be entitled to contribution in connection with these liabilities.

Subject to certain exceptions, we have agreed to pay substantially all of the expenses incidental to the registration, offering and sale of the notes and underlying common stock to the public other than commissions, fees and discounts of underwriters, brokers, dealers and agents.

We may suspend the use of this prospectus for any period and at any time, including, without limitation, in the event of pending corporate developments, public filings with the SEC, and similar events.

LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of the notes and the guarantees, other than the guarantee of Technology & Financial Consulting Inc., a Texas corporation, will be passed upon for us by O'Melveny & Myers LLP. The validity of the guarantee of Technology & Financial Consulting, Inc. will be passed upon for us by Baker Botts LLP, special Texas counsel to Technology & Financial Consulting, Inc.

INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

Ernst & Young LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, has audited our consolidated financial statements and schedule included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2004, and management's assessment of the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2004, as set forth in their reports, which are incorporated by reference in this prospectus and elsewhere in the registration statement. Our financial statements and schedule and management's assessment are incorporated by reference in reliance on Ernst & Young LLP's reports, given on their authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

No dealer, salesperson or other person is authorized to give any information or to represent anything not contained in this prospectus. You must not rely on any unauthorized information or representations. This prospectus does not constitute an offer to sell or a solicitation of an offer to buy any securities other than the registered securities to which it relates, nor does this prospectus constitute an offer to sell or a solicitation to buy securities in any jurisdiction to any person to whom it is unlawful to make such offer or solicitation in such jurisdiction. The information contained in this prospectus is current only as of its date.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Prospectus

	Page
Additional Information	ii
Incorporation of Certain Documents by Reference	
Cautionary Notice Regarding Forward-Looking Statements	ii
Cautionary Notice Regarding Forward-Looking Statements	
	iv
Prospectus Summary Risk Factors	1 5
Summary Consolidated Financial Data and Other Operating Information	3
	16
Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges	19
<u>Use of Proceeds</u>	19
<u>Price Range and Dividend History of Our Common Stock</u>	
	19
<u>Description of Other Indebtedness</u>	20
Description of Notes Description of Conital Stack	23 50
Description of Capital Stock Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences	50
Material 610/1 ederal mediae 1air Goldequenees	
Calling Constituted days	53 60
Selling Securityholders Plan of Distribution	65
Legal Matters	67
<u>Independent</u> Registered Public Accounting Firm	
	67



\$150,000,000

FTI Consulting, Inc.

3 ³ /4%	Convertible Senior Subordinated Notes due	July 15, 2012 and the	Common Stock Issuable upon
	Conversion	of the Notes	

Prospectus				
	[], 2006		

PART II: INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN THE PROSPECTUS

Item 14. Other Expenses of Issuance and Distribution

The following are the expenses incurred in connection with the registration and sale of the notes and the shares of our common stock issuable upon conversion thereof. We will pay all of these expenses. All amounts are estimates except the SEC registration fee.

SEC registration fee	\$ 17,655
Printing and engraving costs	164,000
Legal fees and expenses	287,000
Accounting fees and expenses	128,000
Transfer Agent and Registrar	3,000
Miscellaneous expenses	250,345
Total	\$850,000

Item 15. Indemnification of Directors and Officers

§ 2-418. "Indemnification of directors, officers, employees, and agents," of the Corporations and Associations Article of the Maryland Annotated Code.

This provision reads as follows:

- § 2-418. Indemnification of directors, officers, employees, and agents.
- (a) Definitions.—In this section the following words have the meanings indicated.
- (1) "Director" means any person who is or was a director of a corporation and any person who, while a director of a corporation, is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, partner, trustee, employee, or agent of another foreign or domestic corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust, other enterprise, or employee benefit plan.
- (2) "Corporation" includes any domestic or foreign predecessor entity of a corporation in a merger, consolidation, or other transaction in which the predecessor's existence ceased upon consummation of the transaction.
 - (3) "Expenses" include attorney's fees.
 - (4) "Official capacity" means the following:
 - (i) When used with respect to a director, the office of director in the corporation; and
 - (ii) When used with respect to a person other than a director as contemplated in subsection (j), the elective or appointive office in the corporation held by the officer, or the employment or agency relationship undertaken by the employee or agent in behalf of the corporation.
 - (iii) "Official capacity" does not include service for any other foreign or domestic corporation or any partnership, joint venture, trust, other enterprise, or employee benefit plan.
 - (5) "Party" includes a person who was, is, or is threatened to be made a named defendant or respondent in a proceeding.
 - (6) "Proceeding" means any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative, or investigative.

- (b) Permitted indemnification of director.—
 - (1) A corporation may indemnify any director made a party to any proceeding by reason of service in that capacity unless it is established that:
 - (i) The act or omission of the director was material to the matter giving rise to the proceeding; and
 - 1. was committed in bad faith; or
 - 2. was the result of active and deliberate dishonesty; or
 - (ii) The director actually received an improper personal benefit in money, property, or services; or
 - (iii) In the case of any criminal proceeding, the director had reasonable cause to believe that the act or omission was unlawful.
- (2) (i) Indemnification may be against judgments, penalties, fines, settlements, and reasonable expenses actually incurred by the director in connection with the proceeding.
 - (ii) However, if the proceeding was one by or in the right of the corporation, indemnification may not be made in respect of any proceeding in which the director shall have been adjudged to be liable to the corporation.
- (3) (i) The termination of any proceeding by judgment, order, or settlement does not create a presumption that the director did not meet the requisite standard of conduct set forth in this subsection.
 - (ii) The termination of any proceeding by conviction, or a plea of nolo contendere or its equivalent, or an entry of an order of probation prior to judgment, creates a rebuttable presumption that the director did not meet that standard of conduct.
- (4) A corporation may not indemnify a director or advance expenses under this section for a proceeding brought by that director against the corporation, except:
 - (i) For a proceeding brought to enforce indemnification under this section; or
 - (ii) If the charter or bylaws of the corporation, a resolution of the board of directors of the corporation, or an agreement approved by the board of directors of the corporation to which the corporation is a party expressly provide otherwise.
- (c) No indemnification of director liable for improper personal benefit.—A director may not be indemnified under subsection (b) of this section in respect of any proceeding charging improper personal benefit to the director, whether or not involving action in the director's official capacity, in which the director was adjudged to be liable on the basis that personal benefit was improperly received.
- (d) Required indemnification against expenses incurred in successful defense.—Unless limited by the charter:
- (1) A director who has been successful, on the merits or otherwise, in the defense of any proceeding referred to in subsection (b) of this section shall be indemnified against reasonable expenses incurred by the director in connection with the proceeding.
- (2) A court of appropriate jurisdiction, upon application of a director and such notice as the court shall require, may order indemnification in the following circumstances:
 - (i) If it determines a director is entitled to reimbursement under paragraph (1) of this subsection, the court shall order indemnification, in which case the director shall be entitled to recover the expenses of securing such reimbursement; or

- (ii) If it determines that the director is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnification in view of all the relevant circumstances, whether or not the director has met the standards of conduct set forth in subsection (b) of this section or has been adjudged liable under the circumstances described in subsection (c) of this section, the court may order such indemnification as the court shall deem proper. However, indemnification with respect to any proceeding by or in the right of the corporation or in which liability shall have been adjudged in the circumstances described in subsection (c) shall be limited to expenses.
- (3) A court of appropriate jurisdiction may be the same court in which the proceeding involving the director's liability took place.
- (e) Determination that indemnification is proper.—
- (1) Indemnification under subsection (b) of this section may not be made by the corporation unless authorized for a specific proceeding after a determination has been made that indemnification of the director is permissible in the circumstances because the director has met the standard of conduct set forth in subsection (b) of this section.
 - (2) Such determination shall be made:
 - (i) By the board of directors by a majority vote of a quorum consisting of directors not, at the time, parties to the proceeding, or, if such a quorum cannot be obtained, then by a majority vote of a committee of the board consisting solely of two or more directors not, at the time, parties to such proceeding and who were duly designated to act in the matter by a majority vote of the full board in which the designated directors who are parties may participate;
 - (ii) By special legal counsel selected by the board of directors or a committee of the board by vote as set forth in subparagraph (i) of this paragraph, or, if the requisite quorum of the full board cannot be obtained therefor and the committee cannot be established, by a majority vote of the full board in which directors who are parties may participate; or
 - (iii) By the stockholders.
- (3) Authorization of indemnification and determination as to reasonableness of expenses shall be made in the same manner as the determination that indemnification is permissible. However, if the determination that indemnification is permissible is made by special legal counsel, authorization of indemnification and determination as to reasonableness of expenses shall be made in the manner specified in subparagraph (ii) of paragraph (2) of this subsection for selection of such counsel.
 - (4) Shares held by directors who are parties to the proceeding may not be voted on the subject matter under this subsection.
- (f) Payment of expenses in advance of final disposition of action.—
- (1) Reasonable expenses incurred by a director who is a party to a proceeding may be paid or reimbursed by the corporation in advance of the final disposition of the proceeding upon receipt by the corporation of:
 - (i) A written affirmation by the director of the director's good faith belief that the standard of conduct necessary for indemnification by the corporation as authorized in this section has been met; and
 - (ii) A written undertaking by or on behalf of the director to repay the amount if it shall ultimately be determined that the standard of conduct has not been met.
- (2) The undertaking required by subparagraph (ii) of paragraph (1) of this subsection shall be an unlimited general obligation of the director but need not be secured and may be accepted without reference to financial ability to make the repayment.

- (3) Payments under this subsection shall be made as provided by the charter, bylaws, or contract or as specified in subsection (e) of this section.
- (g) *Validity of indemnification provision.*—The indemnification and advancement of expenses provided or authorized by this section may not be deemed exclusive of any other rights, by indemnification or otherwise, to which a director may be entitled under the charter, the bylaws, a resolution of stockholders or directors, an agreement or otherwise, both as to action in an official capacity and as to action in another capacity while holding such office.
- (h) *Reimbursement of director's expenses incurred while appearing as witness.*—This section does not limit the corporation's power to pay or reimburse expenses incurred by a director in connection with an appearance as a witness in a proceeding at a time when the director has not been made a named defendant or respondent in the proceeding.
- (i) *Director's service to employee benefit plan.*—For purposes of this section:
- (1) The corporation shall be deemed to have requested a director to serve an employee benefit plan where the performance of the director's duties to the corporation also imposes duties on, or otherwise involves services by, the director to the plan or participants or beneficiaries of the plan;
 - (2) Excise taxes assessed on a director with respect to an employee benefit plan pursuant to applicable law shall be deemed fines; and
- (3) Action taken or omitted by the director with respect to an employee benefit plan in the performance of the director's duties for a purpose reasonably believed by the director to be in the interest of the participants and beneficiaries of the plan shall be deemed to be for a purpose which is not opposed to the best interests of the corporation.
- (j) Officer, employee or agent.—Unless limited by the charter:
- (1) An officer of the corporation shall be indemnified as and to the extent provided in subsection (d) of this section for a director and shall be entitled, to the same extent as a director, to seek indemnification pursuant to the provisions of subsection (d);
- (2) A corporation may indemnify and advance expenses to an officer, employee, or agent of the corporation to the same extent that it may indemnify directors under this section; and
- (3) A corporation, in addition, may indemnify and advance expenses to an officer, employee, or agent who is not a director to such further extent, consistent with law, as may be provided by its charter, bylaws, general or specific action of its board of directors, or contract.
- (k) Insurance or similar protection.—
- (1) A corporation may purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of any person who is or was a director, officer, employee, or agent of the corporation, or who, while a director, officer, employee, or agent of the corporation, is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, partner, trustee, employee, or agent of another foreign or domestic corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust, other enterprise, or employee benefit plan against any liability asserted against and incurred by such person in any such capacity or arising out of such person's position, whether or not the corporation would have the power to indemnify against liability under the provisions of this section.
 - (2) A corporation may provide similar protection, including a trust fund, letter of credit, or surety bond, not inconsistent with this section.

- (3) The insurance or similar protection may be provided by a subsidiary or an affiliate of the corporation.
- (1) Report of indemnification to stockholders.—Any indemnification of, or advance of expenses to, a director in accordance with this section, if arising out of a proceeding by or in the right of the corporation, shall be reported in writing to the stockholders with the notice of the next stockholders' meeting or prior to the meeting.

The Registrant has provided for indemnification of directors, officers, employees, and agents in ARTICLE EIGHTH of its Articles of Amendment and Restatement.

This provision reads as follows:

5. The Corporation shall indemnify (a) its directors and officers, whether serving the Corporation of at its request any other entity, to the full extent required or permitted by the General Laws of the State of Maryland nor or hereafter in force, including the advance of expenses under the procedures and to the full extent permitted by law, and (b) its other employees and agents to such extent as shall be authorized by the Board of Directors or in the Corporation's By-Laws and be permitted by law. The foregoing shall not be exclusive of any other rights to which those seeking indemnification may be entitled. The Board may take such actions as are necessary to carry out these indemnification provisions and is expressly empowered to adopt, approve, and amend from time to time such By-Laws, resolutions and contracts implementing such provisions or such further indemnification arrangements as may be permitted by law. No amendment to the charter of the Corporation shall limit or eliminate the right to indemnification provided hereunder with respect to acts or omissions occurring prior to such amendment or appeal.

The Registrant has provided for indemnification of directors, officers, employees, and agents in ARTICLE XI of its By-Laws.

This provision reads as follows:

SECTION 1. *Definitions*. As used in this Article XI, any word or words that are defined in Section 2-418 of the Corporations and Associations Article of the Annotated Code of Maryland (the "Indemnification Section"), as amended from time to time, shall have the same meanings as provided in the Indemnification Section.

SECTION 2. *Indemnification of Directors and Officers*. The Corporation shall indemnify and advance expenses to a director or officer of the Corporation in connection with a proceeding to the fullest extent permitted by and in accordance with the Indemnification Section.

SECTION 3. *Indemnification of Other Agents and Employees*. With respect to an employee or agent, other than a director or officer of the Corporation, the Corporation may, as determined by and in the discretion of the Board of Directors of the Corporation, indemnify and advance expenses to such employees or agents in connection with a proceeding to the extent permitted by and in accordance with the Indemnification Section.

§ 2-405.2. "Corporate limitations on director liability," of the Corporations and Associations Article of the Maryland Annotated Code.

This provision reads as follows:

§ 2-405.2. Corporate limitations on director liability.

The charter of the corporation may include any provision expanding or limiting the liability of its directors and officers to the corporation or its stockholders as described under § 5-418 of the Courts and Judicial Proceedings Article.

§ 5.418. "Same—Charter provisions governing liability of corporate directors or officers," of the Courts and Judicial Proceedings Article of the Maryland Annotated Code.

This provision reads as follows:

- § 5-418. Same—Charter provisions governing liability of corporate directors or officers.
- (a) Expansion or limitation of liability.—The charter, as defined under § 1-101 of the Corporations and Associations Article, of a Maryland corporation may include any provision expanding or limiting the liability of its directors and officers to the corporation or its stockholders for money damages, but may not include any provision that restricts or limits the liability of its directors or officers to the corporation or its stockholders:
- (1) To the extent that it is proved that the person actually received an improper benefit or profit in money, property, or services for the amount of the benefit or profit in money, property, or services actually received;
- (2) To the extent that a judgment or other final adjudication adverse to the person is entered in a proceeding based on a finding in the proceeding that the person's action, or failure to act, was the result of active and deliberate dishonesty and was material to the cause of action adjudicated in the proceeding; or
 - (3) With respect to any action described in subsection (b) of this section.
- (b) *Exceptions.*—This section does not apply to an action brought by or on behalf of a State governmental entity, receiver, conservator, or depositor against a director or officer of:
 - (1) A banking institution as defined in § 1-101 of the Financial Institutions Article;
 - (2) A credit union as described in § 6-301 of the Financial Institutions Article;
 - (3) A savings and loan association as defined in § 8-101 of the Financial Institutions Article; or
 - (4) A subsidiary of a banking institution, credit union, or savings and loan association described in this subsection.
- (c) Construction.—This section may not be construed to affect the liability of a person in any capacity other than the person's capacity as a director or officer.

The Registrant has provided for the limitation of liability of directors, officers, employees, and agents in ARTICLE EIGHTH of its Articles of Amendment and Restatement.

This provision reads as follows:

6. To the fullest extent permitted by Maryland statutory or decisional law, as amended or interpreted, no director or officer of this Corporation shall be personally liable to the Corporation or its stockholders for money damages. No amendment of the Charter of the Corporation or repeal of any of its provisions shall limit or eliminate the benefits provided to directors and officers under this provision with respect to any act or omission that occurred prior to such amendment or repeal.

Item 16. Exhibits

The following exhibits are attached hereto:

Exhibit Number	Description of Exhibit
1.1	Purchase Agreement, dated as of July 28, 2005, by and among FTI, the guarantors named therein and the Initial Purchasers named therein, relating to the Senior Notes. (Filed with the SEC on August 3, 2005 as an exhibit to FTI Consulting, Inc.'s Form 8-K dated July 28, 2005 and incorporated herein by reference).
1.2	Purchase Agreement, dated as of July 28, 2005, by and among FTI, the guarantors named therein and the Initial Purchasers named therein, relating to the Convertible Notes. (Filed with the SEC on August 3, 2005 as an exhibit to FTI Consulting, Inc.'s Form 8-K dated July 28, 2005 and incorporated herein by reference).
4.1	Indenture dated August 2, 2005 among FTI Consulting, Inc., the Guarantors as defined therein and Wilmington Trust Company, as Trustee. (Filed with the SEC on August 3, 2005 as an exhibit to FTI's current report on Form 8-K, and incorporated herein by reference.)
4.3	Registration Rights Agreement, dated as of August 2, 2005, among FTI Consulting, Inc., Goldman, Sachs & Co. and Banc of America Securities LLC. (Filed with the SEC on August 3, 2005 as an exhibit to FTI's current report on Form 8-K, and incorporated herein by reference.)
5.1	Opinion of O'Melveny & Myers LLP regarding the validity of the 3 3/4% Convertible Senior Subordinated Notes due July 15, 2012
5.2	Opinion of Baker Botts LLP
12.1	Statement regarding Computation of Ratios
23.1	Consent of O'Melveny & Myers LLP (included in Exhibit 5.1)
23.2	Consent of Ernst & Young LLP
24.1	Power of Attorney (included in signature pages)
25.1	Form T-1 (Wilmington Trust Company)

Item 17. Undertakings

The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes:

- (a) (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement:
 - (i) To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act;
- (ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than 20% change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the effective registration statement; and
- (iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement.
- (2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial *bona fide* offering thereof.

- (3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering;
- (b) To respond to requests for information that is incorporated by reference into the prospectus pursuant to Item 4, 10(b), 11, or 13 of this form, within one business day of receipt of such request, and to send the incorporated documents by first class mail or other equally prompt means. This includes information contained in documents filed subsequent to the effective date of the registration statement through the date of responding to the request; and
- (c) To supply by means of a post-effective amendment all information concerning a transaction, and the company being acquired involved therein, that was not the subject of and included in the registration statement when it became effective.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, the registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the requirements for filing on Form S-3 and has duly caused this registration statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the city of Annapolis, state of Maryland, on November 15, 2005.

FTI CONSULTING, INC.

By: /s/ JACK B. DUNN, IV

Name: Jack B. Dunn, IV
Title: President and Chief Executive Officer

POWER OF ATTORNEY

Each person whose signature appears below constitutes and appoints Jack B. Dunn, IV and Theodore I. Pincus, and each of them, his true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, each with full power of substitution and resubstitution, for him or her and in his or her name, place and stead, in any and all capacities, to sign any and all amendments, including post-effective amendments, to this registration statement, and any registration statement relating to the offering covered by this registration statement and filed pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act of 1933, and to file the same, with exhibits thereto and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each of them, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done, as fully to all intents and purposes as he or she might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that each of said attorneys-in-fact and agents or their substitute or substitutes may lawfully so or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, this registration statement has been signed below by the following persons in the capacities and on the date indicated.

Signature	Title	Date
/s/ Dennis J. Shaughnessy	Chairman of the Board	November 15, 2005
Dennis J. Shaughnessy	-	
/s/ JACK B. DUNN, IV	Chief Executive Officer, President and	November 15, 2005
Jack B. Dunn, IV	- Director (Principal Executive Officer)	
/S/ DOMINIC DINAPOLI	Executive Vice President and	November 15, 2005
Dominic DiNapoli	- Chief Operating Officer	
/s/ Theodore I. Pincus	Executive Vice President and	November 15, 2005
Theodore I. Pincus	- Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)	
/s/ Charles Boryenace	Vice President and Controller	November 15, 2005
Charles Boryenace	- (Principal Accounting Officer)	
/S/ MARK H. BEREY	Director	November 15, 2005
Mark H. Berey	-	
/s/ Denis J. Callaghan	Director	November 15, 2005
Denis J. Callaghan	_	

Signature	Title	e	Date
/s/ James A. Flick, Jr.	Director	N	Tovember 15, 2005
James A. Flick, Jr. /S/ GERARD E. HOLTHAUS	Director	N	Jovember 15, 2005
Gerard E. Holthaus /S/ MATTHEW F. MCHUGH	Director	N	Tovember 15, 2005
Matthew F. McHugh /S/ PETER F. O'MALLEY	Director	N	Tovember 15, 2005
Peter F. O'Malley /S/ GEORGE P. STAMAS	Director	N	Tovember , 2005
George P. Stamas			

November 14, 2005

FTI Consulting, Inc. 900 Bestgate Road, Suite 100 Annapolis, Maryland 21401

Re: Registration of Securities of FTI Consulting, Inc.

Ladies and Gentlemen:

At your request, we have examined the Registration Statement on Form S-3 (the "Registration Statement") of FTI Consulting, Inc., a Maryland corporation (the "Company"), in connection with the registration under the Securities Act of 1933 of (i) \$150,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of 3¾% Convertible Senior Subordinated Notes due July 15, 2012 (the "Notes"), (ii) such indeterminate number of shares of common stock, par value \$0.01 per share ("Common Stock") of the Company as may be issuable from time to time upon conversion of the Notes (the "Conversion Shares"), and (iii) the guarantees of the Notes (the "Guarantees") by each of the parties listed on <u>Schedule I</u> hereto (the "Maryland Guarantors"), Teklicon, Inc., a California corporation ("Teklicon" and, together with the Maryland Guarantors, the "Opinion Guarantors") and Technology & Financial Consulting, Inc., a Texas corporation ("Technology & Financial Consulting" and, together with the Opinion Guarantors, the "Guarantors").

We are of the opinion that:

- 1. The Notes have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of the Company and are the legally valid and binding obligations of the Company, enforceable against the Company in accordance with their terms, except as may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or similar laws relating to or affecting creditors' rights generally (including, without limitation, fraudulent conveyance laws) and by general principles of equity, including, without limitation, concepts of materiality, reasonableness, good faith and fair dealing and the possible unavailability of specific performance or injunctive relief, regardless of whether considered in a proceeding in equity or at law.
- 2. The Conversion Shares have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of the Company and, when issued upon conversion of the Notes in accordance

FTI Consulting, Inc.
Page 2 – November 14, 2005

with the terms of the Indenture, dated as of August 2, 2005, by and between the Company and Wilmington Trust Company, as trustee, will be validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable.

3. The Guarantees to be issued by the Opinion Guarantors have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate or other action, as applicable, on the part of the Opinion Guarantors and the Guarantee of each Guarantor is a legally valid and binding obligation of such Guarantor, enforceable against such Guarantor in accordance with its terms, except as may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or similar laws relating to or affecting creditors' rights generally (including, without limitation, fraudulent conveyance laws) and by general principles of equity, including, without limitation, concepts of materiality, reasonableness, good faith and fair dealing and the possible unavailability of specific performance or injunctive relief, regardless of whether considered in a proceeding in equity or law.

For purposes of our opinion in paragraph 3 above, we have assumed that Technology & Financial Consulting has duly authorized the Guarantees.

We hereby consent to the use of this opinion as an exhibit to the Registration Statement and to the reference to this firm under the heading "Legal Matters" in the prospectus included as part of the Registration Statement.

Respectfully submitted,

/s/ O'MELVENY & MYERS LLP

FTI Consulting, Inc. Page 3 – November 14, 2005

SCHEDULE I

MARYLAND GUARANTORS

FTI, LLC, a Maryland limited liability company
FTI Repository Services, LLC, a Maryland limited liability company
Lexecon, LLC, a Maryland limited liability company
FTI Cambio LLC, a Maryland limited liability company
FTI IP, LLC, a Maryland limited liability company

[Letterhead of Baker Botts LLP]

November15, 2005

FTI Consulting, Inc. 900 Bestgate Road, Suite 100 Annapolis, Maryland 21401

Ladies and Gentlemen:

As set forth in the Registration Statement on Form S-3 (the "Registration Statement") to be filed by FTI Consulting, Inc., a Maryland corporation (the "Company"), Technology & Financial Consulting, Inc., a Texas corporation and a subsidiary of the Company (the "Texas Guarantor"), and certain other subsidiaries of the Company (the "Non-Texas Guarantors" and, together with the Texas Guarantor, the "Guarantors") with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission") under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), relating to the registration by the Company of \$150,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 3 ³/4% Convertible Senior Subordinated Notes due July 15, 2012 (the "Notes") and the issuance by the Guarantors of guarantees (the "Guarantees") with respect to the Notes, we are passing upon certain legal matters in connection with the Guarantee of the Texas Guarantor (the "Texas Guarantee"). The Notes were issued by the Company in a private placement in August 2005, along with the Guarantees, and both are now being registered on the Registration Statement. The Notes and the Guarantees were issued under an Indenture dated as of August 2, 2005 (the "Indenture") among the Company, the Guarantors and Wilmington Trust Company, as trustee. At your request, this opinion is being furnished to you for filing as Exhibit 5.2 to the Registration Statement.

In our capacity as special counsel to the Texas Guarantor in the connection referred to above, we have examined the Registration Statement, the Indenture (including the Texas Guarantee set forth therein) and the form of the Notes, each of which will be filed with the Commission as an exhibit to the Registration Statement. We have also examined originals, or copies certified or otherwise identified, of (i) the articles of incorporation and bylaws of the Texas Guarantor, each as amended to date, (ii) corporate records of the Texas Guarantor and the Company, including resolutions and written consents of the Boards of Directors of the Texas Guarantor and the Company as furnished to us, (iii) certificates of public officials and of representatives of the Texas Guarantor, and (iv) statutes and other instruments and documents as a basis for the opinions hereinafter expressed. In giving the opinions set forth below, we have relied upon certificates of officers or other representatives of the Texas Guarantor with respect to the accuracy of the factual matters contained in such certificates.

In making our examination, we have assumed that all signatures on documents examined by us are genuine, all documents submitted to us as originals are authentic and complete and all documents submitted to us as certified or photostatic copies conform to the originals thereof. We have further assumed, with your consent, that (i) the Company and the Non-Texas Guarantors have duly authorized, executed and delivered the Indenture, under the laws of their respective jurisdictions of incorporation or organization, and (ii) the execution, delivery and performance by the Company and the Non-Texas Guarantors of the Indenture, do not and will not violate the laws of their respective jurisdictions of incorporation or organization.

On the basis of the foregoing, and subject to the assumptions, limitations and qualifications set forth herein, we are of the opinion that the Texas Guarantee constitutes a legal, valid and binding obligation of the Texas Guaranter enforceable against it in accordance with its terms.

BAKER BOTTS LLP

FTI Consulting, Inc.

November 15, 2005

Our opinion set forth above is subject to the effects of (i) bankruptcy, insolvency, fraudulent conveyance, reorganization, moratorium and other similar laws relating to or affecting creditors' rights generally, (ii) general principles of equity and public policy (regardless of whether considered in a proceeding in equity or at law) and (iii) an implied covenant of good faith and fair dealing. Furthermore, the opinion set forth above is based on and limited in all respects to matters of the law of the State of Texas as currently in effect.

We hereby consent to the filing of this opinion with the Commission as Exhibit 5.2 to the Registration Statement. We also consent to the reference to our Firm under the heading "Legal Matters" in the Prospectus forming a part of the Registration Statement. In giving this consent, we do not hereby admit that we are in the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the Securities Act or the rules and regulations of the Commission thereunder.

Very truly yours, /s/ BAKER BOTTS LLP

FTI Consulting, Inc. Statement Regarding Computation of Ratios of Earnings to Fixed Charges (dollars in thousands) (unaudited)

	Year Ended December 31,							Pro l	Forma		
					Nine Months Ended September 30,		Year Ended December 31,		Nine Months Ended September 30,		
	2000	2001	2002	2003	2004	2004	2005	2004 20		2005	
Income from continuing operations before income tax Add: Fixed charges	\$ 7,920 11,783	\$ 21,567 5,706	\$ 58,612 7,172	\$ 109,629 7,471	\$ 74,055 10,149	\$ 60,378 7,543	\$ 65,633 12,849	\$	56,753 27,451	\$	54,949 25,220
Income from continuing operations before income tax and fixed charges	\$ 19,703	\$ 27,273	\$ 65,784	\$ 117,100	\$ 84,204	\$ 67,921	\$ 78,482	\$	84,204	\$	80,169
Fixed charges:											
Interest expense on indebtedness, including amortization of debt financing costs Portion of rent expense representative of interest	\$ 11,024 759	\$ 4,518 1,188	\$ 4,872 2,300	\$ 4,621 2,850	\$ 6,399 3,750	\$ 4,753 2,790	\$ 9,080 3,769	\$	23,701 3,750	\$	21,451 3,769
Total fixed charges	\$ 11,783	\$ 5,706	\$ 7,172	\$ 7,471	\$ 10,149	\$ 7,543	\$ 12,849	\$	27,451	\$	25,220
Ratio of earnings to fixed charges	1.7	4.8	9.2	15.7	8.3	9.0	6.1		3.1		3.2

Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

We consent to the reference to our firm under the caption "Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm" in the Registration Statement on Form S-3 and related Prospectus of FTI Consulting, Inc. dated November 15, 2005 for the registration of \$150,000,000 of 3.75% Convertible Senior Subordinated Notes due July 15, 2012 and to the incorporation by reference therein of our reports dated March 9, 2005 with respect to the consolidated financial statements and schedule of FTI Consulting, Inc., FTI Consulting, Inc. management's assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting, and the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting of FTI Consulting, Inc., included in its Annual Report (Form 10-K) for the year ended December 31, 2004, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

/s/ ERNST & YOUNG LLP

Baltimore, Maryland November 14, 2005

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM T-1

STATEMENT OF ELIGIBILITY UNDER THE TRUST INDENTURE ACT OF 1939 OF A CORPORATION DESIGNATED TO ACT AS TRUSTEE

Check if an Application to Determine Eligibility of a Trustee Pursuant to Section 305(b)(2)___

WILMINGTON TRUST COMPANY

(Exact name of Trustee as specified in its charter)

Delaware

(Jurisdiction of incorporation of organization if not a U.S. national bank)

51-0055023 (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

1100 North Market Street Wilmington, Delaware 19890-0001 (302) 651-1000

(Address of principal executive offices, including zip code)

Cynthia L. Corliss
Vice President and Assistant General Counsel
Wilmington Trust Company
1100 North Market Street
Wilmington, Delaware 19890-0001
(302) 651-8516

(Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent of service)

FTI CONSULTING, INC.

(Exact name of obligor as specified in its charter)

SUBSIDIARY GUARANTORS LISTED ON SCHEDULE A HERETO

Maryland

(State or other jurisdiction or incorporation or organization)

52-1261113

(I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

900 Bestgate Road
Annapolis, Maryland
(410) 224-8770
(Address of principal executive offices, including zip code)

3³/₄% Convertible Senior Subordinated Notes due July 15, 2012

Guarantees of $3^{3}/4\%$ Convertible Senior Subordinated Notes due July 15, 2012 (Title of the indenture securities)

		SCHEDULE A
Subsidiary Guarantor	State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization	I.R.S. Employer Identification Number
FTI, LLC	Maryland	34-2025396
FTI Repository Services, LLC	Maryland	02-0736098
Lexecon, LLC	Maryland	20-0302099
Technology & Financial Consulting, Inc.	Texas	76-0663038
Teklicon, Inc.	California	94-3000753
FTI Cambio LLC	Maryland	11-3750355
FTI IP, LLC	Maryland	11-3755429

ITEM 1. GENERAL INFORMATION.

Philadelphia, PA

Furnish the following information as to the trustee:

(a) Name and address of each examining or supervising authority to which it is subject.

Federal Deposit Insurance Corp. Five Penn Center Suite #2901 State Bank Commissioner

Dover, Delaware

(b) Whether it is authorized to exercise corporate trust powers.

The trustee is authorized to exercise corporate trust powers.

ITEM 2. AFFILIATIONS WITH THE OBLIGOR.

If the obligor is an affiliate of the trustee, describe each affiliation:

Based upon an examination of the books and records of the trustee and information available to the trustee, the obligor is not an affiliate of the trustee.

ITEM 16. LIST OF EXHIBITS.

List below all exhibits filed as part of this Statement of Eligibility and Qualification.

- A copy of the Charter of Wilmington Trust Company (Exhibit 1), which includes the certificate of authority of Wilmington Trust Company
 to commence business (Exhibit 2) and the authorization of Wilmington Trust Company to exercise corporate trust powers (Exhibit 3).
- A copy of the existing By-Laws of Wilmington Trust Company (Exhibit 4).
- Consent of Wilmington Trust Company required by Section 321(b) of the Trust Indenture Act (Exhibit 6).
- A copy of the latest Report of Condition of Wilmington Trust Company (Exhibit 7).

Pursuant to the requirements of the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended, the trustee, Wilmington Trust Company, a corporation organized and existing under the laws of Delaware, has duly caused this Statement of Eligibility to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, all in the City of Wilmington and State of Delaware on the 25th day of October, 2005.

SEAL]		WILMINGTON TRUST COMPANY		
Attest:	/s/ Michael G. Oller, Jr.	By:	/s/ Denise M. Geran	
	Assistant Secretary	Name: Title:	Denise M. Geran Vice President	

EXHIBIT 1

AMENDED CHARTER

Wilmington Trust Company

Wilmington, Delaware

As existing on May 9, 1987

Amended Charter or Act of Incorporation of Wilmington Trust Company

Wilmington Trust Company, originally incorporated by an Act of the General Assembly of the State of Delaware, entitled "An Act to Incorporate the Delaware Guarantee and Trust Company", approved March 2, A.D. 1901, and the name of which company was changed to "Wilmington Trust Company" by an amendment filed in the Office of the Secretary of State on March 18, A.D. 1903, and the Charter or Act of Incorporation of which company has been from time to time amended and changed by merger agreements pursuant to the corporation law for state banks and trust companies of the State of Delaware, does hereby alter and amend its Charter or Act of Incorporation so that the same as so altered and amended shall in its entirety read as follows:

First: – The name of this corporation is **Wilmington Trust Company**.

Second: – The location of its principal office in the State of Delaware is at Rodney Square North, in the City of Wilmington, County of New Castle; the name of its resident agent is **Wilmington Trust Company** whose address is Rodney Square North, in said City. In addition to such principal office, the said corporation maintains and operates branch offices in the City of Newark, New Castle County, Delaware, the Town of Newport, New Castle County, Delaware, at Claymont, New Castle County, Delaware, and at Milford Cross Roads, New Castle County, Delaware, and shall be empowered to open, maintain and operate branch offices at Ninth and Shipley Streets, 418 Delaware Avenue, 2120 Market Street, and 3605 Market Street, all in the City of Wilmington, New Castle County, Delaware, and such other branch offices or places of business as may be authorized from time to time by the agency or agencies of the government of the State of Delaware empowered to confer such authority.

Third: – (a) The nature of the business and the objects and purposes proposed to be transacted, promoted or carried on by this Corporation are to do any or all of the things herein mentioned as fully and to the same extent as natural persons might or could do and in any part of the world, viz.:

- (1) To sue and be sued, complain and defend in any Court of law or equity and to make and use a common seal, and alter the seal at pleasure, to hold, purchase, convey, mortgage or otherwise deal in real and personal estate and property, and to appoint such officers and agents as the business of the Corporation shall require, to make by-laws not inconsistent with the Constitution or laws of the United States or of this State, to discount bills, notes or other evidences of debt, to receive deposits of money, or securities for money, to buy gold and silver bullion and foreign coins, to buy and sell bills of exchange, and generally to use, exercise and enjoy all the powers, rights, privileges and franchises incident to a corporation which are proper or necessary for the transaction of the business of the Corporation hereby created.
- (2) To insure titles to real and personal property, or any estate or interests therein, and to guarantee the holder of such property, real or personal, against any claim or claims, adverse to his interest therein, and to prepare and give certificates of title for any lands or premises in the State of Delaware, or elsewhere.
- (3) To act as factor, agent, broker or attorney in the receipt, collection, custody, investment and management of funds, and the purchase, sale, management and disposal of property of all descriptions, and to prepare and execute all papers which may be necessary or proper in such business.
- (4) To prepare and draw agreements, contracts, deeds, leases, conveyances, mortgages, bonds and legal papers of every description, and to carry on the business of conveyancing in all its branches.
- (5) To receive upon deposit for safekeeping money, jewelry, plate, deeds, bonds and any and all other personal property of every sort and kind, from executors, administrators, guardians, public officers, courts, receivers, assignees, trustees, and from all fiduciaries, and from all other persons

- and individuals, and from all corporations whether state, municipal, corporate or private, and to rent boxes, safes, vaults and other receptacles for such property.
- (6) To act as agent or otherwise for the purpose of registering, issuing, certificating, countersigning, transferring or underwriting the stock, bonds or other obligations of any corporation, association, state or municipality, and may receive and manage any sinking fund therefor on such terms as may be agreed upon between the two parties, and in like manner may act as Treasurer of any corporation or municipality.
- (7) To act as Trustee under any deed of trust, mortgage, bond or other instrument issued by any state, municipality, body politic, corporation, association or person, either alone or in conjunction with any other person or persons, corporation or corporations.
- (8) To guarantee the validity, performance or effect of any contract or agreement, and the fidelity of persons holding places of responsibility or trust; to become surety for any person, or persons, for the faithful performance of any trust, office, duty, contract or agreement, either by itself or in conjunction with any other person, or persons, corporation, or corporations, or in like manner become surety upon any bond, recognizance, obligation, judgment, suit, order, or decree to be entered in any court of record within the State of Delaware or elsewhere, or which may now or hereafter be required by any law, judge, officer or court in the State of Delaware or elsewhere.
- (9) To act by any and every method of appointment as trustee, trustee in bankruptcy, receiver, assignee, assignee in bankruptcy, executor, administrator, guardian, bailee, or in any other trust capacity in the receiving, holding, managing, and disposing of any and all estates and property, real, personal or mixed, and to be appointed as such trustee in bankruptcy, receiver, assignee, assignee in bankruptcy, executor, administrator, guardian or bailee by any persons, corporations, court, officer, or authority, in the State of Delaware or elsewhere; and whenever this Corporation is so appointed by any person, corporation, court, officer or authority such trustee, trustee in bankruptcy, receiver, assignee, assignee in bankruptcy, executor, administrator, guardian, bailee, or in any other trust capacity, it shall not be required to give bond with surety, but its capital stock shall be taken and held as security for the performance of the duties devolving upon it by such appointment.
- (10) And for its care, management and trouble, and the exercise of any of its powers hereby given, or for the performance of any of the duties which it may undertake or be called upon to perform, or for the assumption of any responsibility the said Corporation may be entitled to receive a proper compensation.
- (11) To purchase, receive, hold and own bonds, mortgages, debentures, shares of capital stock, and other securities, obligations, contracts and evidences of indebtedness, of any private, public or municipal corporation within and without the State of Delaware, or of the Government of the United States, or of any state, territory, colony, or possession thereof, or of any foreign government or country; to receive, collect, receipt for, and dispose of interest, dividends and income upon and from any of the bonds, mortgages, debentures, notes, shares of capital stock, securities, obligations, contracts, evidences of indebtedness and other property held and owned by it, and to exercise in respect of all such bonds, mortgages, debentures, notes, shares of capital stock, securities, obligations, contracts, evidences of indebtedness and other property, any and all the rights, powers and privileges of individual owners thereof, including the right to vote thereon; to invest and deal in and with any of the moneys of the Corporation upon such securities and in such manner as it may think fit and proper, and from time to time to vary or realize such investments; to issue bonds and secure the same by pledges or deeds of trust or mortgages of or upon the whole or any part of the property held or owned by the Corporation, and to sell and pledge such bonds, as and when the Board of Directors shall determine, and in the promotion of its said corporate business of investment and to the extent authorized by law, to lease, purchase, hold, sell, assign, transfer, pledge, mortgage and convey real and personal property of any name and nature and any estate or interest therein.

- (b) In furtherance of, and not in limitation, of the powers conferred by the laws of the State of Delaware, it is hereby expressly provided that the said Corporation shall also have the following powers:
 - (1) To do any or all of the things herein set forth, to the same extent as natural persons might or could do, and in any part of the world.
 - (2) To acquire the good will, rights, property and franchises and to undertake the whole or any part of the assets and liabilities of any person, firm, association or corporation, and to pay for the same in cash, stock of this Corporation, bonds or otherwise; to hold or in any manner to dispose of the whole or any part of the property so purchased; to conduct in any lawful manner the whole or any part of any business so acquired, and to exercise all the powers necessary or convenient in and about the conduct and management of such business.
 - (3) To take, hold, own, deal in, mortgage or otherwise lien, and to lease, sell, exchange, transfer, or in any manner whatever dispose of property, real, personal or mixed, wherever situated.
 - (4) To enter into, make, perform and carry out contracts of every kind with any person, firm, association or corporation, and, without limit as to amount, to draw, make, accept, endorse, discount, execute and issue promissory notes, drafts, bills of exchange, warrants, bonds, debentures, and other negotiable or transferable instruments.
 - (5) To have one or more offices, to carry on all or any of its operations and businesses, without restriction to the same extent as natural persons might or could do, to purchase or otherwise acquire, to hold, own, to mortgage, sell, convey or otherwise dispose of, real and personal property, of every class and description, in any State, District, Territory or Colony of the United States, and in any foreign country or place.
 - (6) It is the intention that the objects, purposes and powers specified and clauses contained in this paragraph shall (except where otherwise expressed in said paragraph) be nowise limited or restricted by reference to or inference from the terms of any other clause of this or any other paragraph in this charter, but that the objects, purposes and powers specified in each of the clauses of this paragraph shall be regarded as independent objects, purposes and powers.

Fourth: – (a) The total number of shares of all classes of stock which the Corporation shall have authority to issue is forty-one million (41,000,000) shares, consisting of:

- (1) One million (1,000,000) shares of Preferred stock, par value \$10.00 per share (hereinafter referred to as "Preferred Stock"); and
- (2) Forty million (40,000,000) shares of Common Stock, par value \$1.00 per share (hereinafter referred to as "Common Stock").
- (b) Shares of Preferred Stock may be issued from time to time in one or more series as may from time to time be determined by the Board of Directors each of said series to be distinctly designated. All shares of any one series of Preferred Stock shall be alike in every particular, except that there may be different dates from which dividends, if any, thereon shall be cumulative, if made cumulative. The voting powers and the preferences and relative, participating, optional and other special rights of each such series, and the qualifications, limitations or restrictions thereof, if any, may differ from those of any and all other series at any time outstanding; and, subject to the provisions of subparagraph 1 of Paragraph (c) of this Article **Fourth**, the Board of Directors of the Corporation is hereby expressly granted authority to fix by resolution or resolutions adopted prior to the issuance of any shares of a particular series of Preferred Stock, the voting powers and the designations, preferences and relative, optional and other special rights, and the qualifications, limitations and restrictions of such series, including, but without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the following:
 - (1) The distinctive designation of, and the number of shares of Preferred Stock which shall constitute such series, which number may be increased (except where otherwise provided by the Board of

- Directors) or decreased (but not below the number of shares thereof then outstanding) from time to time by like action of the Board of Directors;
- (2) The rate and times at which, and the terms and conditions on which, dividends, if any, on Preferred Stock of such series shall be paid, the extent of the preference or relation, if any, of such dividends to the dividends payable on any other class or classes, or series of the same or other class of stock and whether such dividends shall be cumulative or non-cumulative;
- (3) The right, if any, of the holders of Preferred Stock of such series to convert the same into or exchange the same for, shares of any other class or classes or of any series of the same or any other class or classes of stock of the Corporation and the terms and conditions of such conversion or exchange;
- (4) Whether or not Preferred Stock of such series shall be subject to redemption, and the redemption price or prices and the time or times at which, and the terms and conditions on which, Preferred Stock of such series may be redeemed.
- (5) The rights, if any, of the holders of Preferred Stock of such series upon the voluntary or involuntary liquidation, merger, consolidation, distribution or sale of assets, dissolution or winding-up, of the Corporation.
- (6) The terms of the sinking fund or redemption or purchase account, if any, to be provided for the Preferred Stock of such series; and
- (7) The voting powers, if any, of the holders of such series of Preferred Stock which may, without limiting the generality of the foregoing include the right, voting as a series or by itself or together with other series of Preferred Stock or all series of Preferred Stock as a class, to elect one or more directors of the Corporation if there shall have been a default in the payment of dividends on any one or more series of Preferred Stock or under such circumstances and on such conditions as the Board of Directors may determine.
- (c) (1) After the requirements with respect to preferential dividends on the Preferred Stock (fixed in accordance with the provisions of section (b) of this Article **Fourth**), if any, shall have been met and after the Corporation shall have complied with all the requirements, if any, with respect to the setting aside of sums as sinking funds or redemption or purchase accounts (fixed in accordance with the provisions of section (b) of this Article **Fourth**), and subject further to any conditions which may be fixed in accordance with the provisions of section (b) of this Article **Fourth**, then and not otherwise the holders of Common Stock shall be entitled to receive such dividends as may be declared from time to time by the Board of Directors.
- (2) After distribution in full of the preferential amount, if any, (fixed in accordance with the provisions of section (b) of this Article **Fourth**), to be distributed to the holders of Preferred Stock in the event of voluntary or involuntary liquidation, distribution or sale of assets, dissolution or winding-up, of the Corporation, the holders of the Common Stock shall be entitled to receive all of the remaining assets of the Corporation, tangible and intangible, of whatever kind available for distribution to stockholders ratably in proportion to the number of shares of Common Stock held by them respectively.
- (3) Except as may otherwise be required by law or by the provisions of such resolution or resolutions as may be adopted by the Board of Directors pursuant to section (b) of this Article **Fourth**, each holder of Common Stock shall have one vote in respect of each share of Common Stock held on all matters voted upon by the stockholders.
- (d) No holder of any of the shares of any class or series of stock or of options, warrants or other rights to purchase shares of any class or series of stock or of other securities of the Corporation shall have any preemptive right to purchase or subscribe for any unissued stock of any class or series or any additional

shares of any class or series to be issued by reason of any increase of the authorized capital stock of the Corporation of any class or series, or bonds, certificates of indebtedness, debentures or other securities convertible into or exchangeable for stock of the Corporation of any class or series, or carrying any right to purchase stock of any class or series, but any such unissued stock, additional authorized issue of shares of any class or series of stock or securities convertible into or exchangeable for stock, or carrying any right to purchase stock, may be issued and disposed of pursuant to resolution of the Board of Directors to such persons, firms, corporations or associations, whether such holders or others, and upon such terms as may be deemed advisable by the Board of Directors in the exercise of its sole discretion.

- (e) The relative powers, preferences and rights of each series of Preferred Stock in relation to the relative powers, preferences and rights of each other series of Preferred Stock shall, in each case, be as fixed from time to time by the Board of Directors in the resolution or resolutions adopted pursuant to authority granted in section (b) of this Article **Fourth** and the consent, by class or series vote or otherwise, of the holders of such of the series of Preferred Stock as are from time to time outstanding shall not be required for the issuance by the Board of Directors of any other series of Preferred Stock whether or not the powers, preferences and rights of such other series shall be fixed by the Board of Directors as senior to, or on a parity with, the powers, preferences and rights of such outstanding series, or any of them; provided, however, that the Board of Directors may provide in the resolution or resolutions as to any series of Preferred Stock adopted pursuant to section (b) of this Article **Fourth** that the consent of the holders of a majority (or such greater proportion as shall be therein fixed) of the outstanding shares of such series voting thereon shall be required for the issuance of any or all other series of Preferred Stock.
- (f) Subject to the provisions of section (e), shares of any series of Preferred Stock may be issued from time to time as the Board of Directors of the Corporation shall determine and on such terms and for such consideration as shall be fixed by the Board of Directors.
- (g) Shares of Common Stock may be issued from time to time as the Board of Directors of the Corporation shall determine and on such terms and for such consideration as shall be fixed by the Board of Directors.
- (h) The authorized amount of shares of Common Stock and of Preferred Stock may, without a class or series vote, be increased or decreased from time to time by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the stock of the Corporation entitled to vote thereon.
- **Fifth:** (a) The business and affairs of the Corporation shall be conducted and managed by a Board of Directors. The number of directors constituting the entire Board shall be not less than five nor more than twenty-five as fixed from time to time by vote of a majority of the whole Board, provided, however, that the number of directors shall not be reduced so as to shorten the term of any director at the time in office, and provided further, that the number of directors constituting the whole Board shall be twenty-four until otherwise fixed by a majority of the whole Board.
- (b) The Board of Directors shall be divided into three classes, as nearly equal in number as the then total number of directors constituting the whole Board permits, with the term of office of one class expiring each year. At the annual meeting of stockholders in 1982, directors of the first class shall be elected to hold office for a term expiring at the next succeeding annual meeting, directors of the second class shall be elected to hold office for a term expiring at the third succeeding annual meeting. Any vacancies in the Board of Directors for any reason, and any newly created directorships resulting from any increase in the directors, may be filled by the Board of Directors, acting by a majority of the directors then in office, although less than a quorum, and any directors so chosen shall hold office until the next annual election of directors. At such election, the stockholders shall elect a successor to such director to hold office until the next election of the class for which such director shall have been chosen and until his successor shall be elected and qualified. No decrease in the number of directors shall shorten the term of any incumbent director.

- (c) Notwithstanding any other provisions of this Charter or Act of Incorporation or the By-Laws of the Corporation (and notwithstanding the fact that some lesser percentage may be specified by law, this Charter or Act of Incorporation or the By-Laws of the Corporation), any director or the entire Board of Directors of the Corporation may be removed at any time without cause, but only by the affirmative vote of the holders of two-thirds or more of the outstanding shares of capital stock of the Corporation entitled to vote generally in the election of directors (considered for this purpose as one class) cast at a meeting of the stockholders called for that purpose.
- (d) Nominations for the election of directors may be made by the Board of Directors or by any stockholder entitled to vote for the election of directors. Such nominations shall be made by notice in writing, delivered or mailed by first class United States mail, postage prepaid, to the Secretary of the Corporation not less than 14 days nor more than 50 days prior to any meeting of the stockholders called for the election of directors; provided, however, that if less than 21 days' notice of the meeting is given to stockholders, such written notice shall be delivered or mailed, as prescribed, to the Secretary of the Corporation not later than the close of the seventh day following the day on which notice of the meeting was mailed to stockholders. Notice of nominations which are proposed by the Board of Directors shall be given by the Chairman on behalf of the Board.
- (e) Each notice under subsection (d) shall set forth (i) the name, age, business address and, if known, residence address of each nominee proposed in such notice, (ii) the principal occupation or employment of such nominee and (iii) the number of shares of stock of the Corporation which are beneficially owned by each such nominee.
- (f) The Chairman of the meeting may, if the facts warrant, determine and declare to the meeting that a nomination was not made in accordance with the foregoing procedure, and if he should so determine, he shall so declare to the meeting and the defective nomination shall be disregarded.
- (g) No action required to be taken or which may be taken at any annual or special meeting of stockholders of the Corporation may be taken without a meeting, and the power of stockholders to consent in writing, without a meeting, to the taking of any action is specifically denied.
- **Sixth:** The Directors shall choose such officers, agents and servants as may be provided in the By-Laws as they may from time to time find necessary or proper.
- **Seventh:** The Corporation hereby created is hereby given the same powers, rights and privileges as may be conferred upon corporations organized under the Act entitled "An Act Providing a General Corporation Law", approved March 10, 1899, as from time to time amended.
 - **Eighth:** This Act shall be deemed and taken to be a private Act.
 - **Ninth:** This Corporation is to have perpetual existence.
- **Tenth:** The Board of Directors, by resolution passed by a majority of the whole Board, may designate any of their number to constitute an Executive Committee, which Committee, to the extent provided in said resolution, or in the By-Laws of the Company, shall have and may exercise all of the powers of the Board of Directors in the management of the business and affairs of the Corporation, and shall have power to authorize the seal of the Corporation to be affixed to all papers which may require it.
 - **Eleventh:** The private property of the stockholders shall not be liable for the payment of corporate debts to any extent whatever.
 - **Twelfth:** The Corporation may transact business in any part of the world.

Thirteenth: – The Board of Directors of the Corporation is expressly authorized to make, alter or repeal the By-Laws of the Corporation by a vote of the majority of the entire Board. The stockholders may make, alter or repeal any By-Law whether or not adopted by them, provided however, that any such additional By-Laws, alterations or repeal may be adopted only by the affirmative vote of the holders of two-thirds or more of the outstanding shares of capital stock of the Corporation entitled to vote generally in the election of directors (considered for this purpose as one class).

Fourteenth: – Meetings of the Directors may be held outside of the State of Delaware at such places as may be from time to time designated by the Board, and the Directors may keep the books of the Company outside of the State of Delaware at such places as may be from time to time designated by them.

Fifteenth: – (a) (1) In addition to any affirmative vote required by law, and except as otherwise expressly provided in sections (b) and (c) of this Article **Fifteenth:**

- (A) any merger or consolidation of the Corporation or any Subsidiary (as hereinafter defined) with or into (i) any Interested Stockholder (as hereinafter defined) or (ii) any other corporation (whether or not itself an Interested Stockholder), which, after such merger or consolidation, would be an Affiliate (as hereinafter defined) of an Interested Stockholder, or (B) any sale, lease, exchange, mortgage, pledge, transfer or other disposition (in one transaction or a series of related transactions) to or with any Interested Stockholder or any Affiliate of any Interested Stockholder of any assets of the Corporation or any Subsidiary having an aggregate fair market value of \$1,000,000 or more, or
- (C) the issuance or transfer by the Corporation or any Subsidiary (in one transaction or a series of related transactions) of any securities of the Corporation or any Subsidiary to any Interested Stockholder or any Affiliate of any Interested Stockholder in exchange for cash, securities or other property (or a combination thereof) having an aggregate fair market value of \$1,000,000 or more, or
- (D) the adoption of any plan or proposal for the liquidation or dissolution of the Corporation, or
- (E) any reclassification of securities (including any reverse stock split), or recapitalization of the Corporation, or any merger or consolidation of the Corporation with any of its Subsidiaries or any similar transaction (whether or not with or into or otherwise involving an Interested Stockholder) which has the effect, directly or indirectly, of increasing the proportionate share of the outstanding shares of any class of equity or convertible securities of the Corporation or any Subsidiary which is directly or indirectly owned by any Interested Stockholder, or any Affiliate of any Interested Stockholder,

shall require the affirmative vote of the holders of at least two-thirds of the outstanding shares of capital stock of the Corporation entitled to vote generally in the election of directors, considered for the purpose of this Article **Fifteenth** as one class ("Voting Shares"). Such affirmative vote shall be required notwithstanding the fact that no vote may be required, or that some lesser percentage may be specified, by law or in any agreement with any national securities exchange or otherwise.

- (2) The term "business combination" as used in this Article **Fifteenth** shall mean any transaction which is referred to in any one or more of clauses (A) through (E) of paragraph 1 of the section (a).
- (b) The provisions of section (a) of this Article **Fifteenth** shall not be applicable to any particular business combination and such business combination shall require only such affirmative vote as is required by law and any other provisions of the Charter or Act of Incorporation or By-Laws if such business combination has been approved by a majority of the whole Board.

- (c) For the purposes of this Article **Fifteenth**:
- (1) A "person" shall mean any individual, firm, corporation or other entity.
- (2) "Interested Stockholder" shall mean, in respect of any business combination, any person (other than the Corporation or any Subsidiary) who or which as of the record date for the determination of stockholders entitled to notice of and to vote on such business combination, or immediately prior to the consummation of any such transaction:
 - (A) is the beneficial owner, directly or indirectly, of more than 10% of the Voting Shares, or
 - (B) is an Affiliate of the Corporation and at any time within two years prior thereto was the beneficial owner, directly or indirectly, of not less than 10% of the then outstanding voting Shares, or
 - (C) is an assignee of or has otherwise succeeded in any share of capital stock of the Corporation which were at any time within two years prior thereto beneficially owned by any Interested Stockholder, and such assignment or succession shall have occurred in the course of a transaction or series of transactions not involving a public offering within the meaning of the Securities Act of 1933.
- (3) A person shall be the "beneficial owner" of any Voting Shares:
 - (A) which such person or any of its Affiliates and Associates (as hereafter defined) beneficially own, directly or indirectly, or
 - (B) which such person or any of its Affiliates or Associates has (i) the right to acquire (whether such right is exercisable immediately or only after the passage of time), pursuant to any agreement, arrangement or understanding or upon the exercise of conversion rights, exchange rights, warrants or options, or otherwise, or (ii) the right to vote pursuant to any agreement, arrangement or understanding, or
 - (C) which are beneficially owned, directly or indirectly, by any other person with which such first mentioned person or any of its Affiliates or Associates has any agreement, arrangement or understanding for the purpose of acquiring, holding, voting or disposing of any shares of capital stock of the Corporation.
- (4) The outstanding Voting Shares shall include shares deemed owned through application of paragraph (3) above but shall not include any other Voting Shares which may be issuable pursuant to any agreement, or upon exercise of conversion rights, warrants or options or otherwise.
- (5) "Affiliate" and "Associate" shall have the respective meanings given those terms in Rule 12b-2 of the General Rules and Regulations under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as in effect on December 31, 1981.
- (6) "Subsidiary" shall mean any corporation of which a majority of any class of equity security (as defined in Rule 3a11-1 of the General Rules and Regulations under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as in effect on December 31, 1981) is owned, directly or indirectly, by the Corporation; provided, however, that for the purposes of the definition of Investment Stockholder set forth in paragraph (2) of this section (c), the term "Subsidiary" shall mean only a corporation of which a majority of each class of equity security is owned, directly or indirectly, by the Corporation.

(d) majority of the directors shall have the power and duty to determine for the purposes of this Article **Fifteenth** on the basis of information known to them, (1) the number of Voting Shares beneficially owned by any person (2) whether a person is an Affiliate or Associate of another, (3) whether a person has an agreement, arrangement or understanding with another as to the matters referred to in paragraph (3) of section (c), or (4) whether the assets subject to any business combination or the consideration received for the issuance or transfer of securities by the Corporation, or any Subsidiary has an aggregate fair market value of \$1,000,000 or more.

(e) Nothing contained in this Article **Fifteenth** shall be construed to relieve any Interested Stockholder from any fiduciary obligation imposed by law.

Sixteenth: Notwithstanding any other provision of this Charter or Act of Incorporation or the By-Laws of the Corporation (and in addition to any other vote that may be required by law, this Charter or Act of Incorporation by the By-Laws), the affirmative vote of the holders of at least two-thirds of the outstanding shares of the capital stock of the Corporation entitled to vote generally in the election of directors (considered for this purpose as one class) shall be required to amend, alter or repeal any provision of Articles **Fifth, Thirteenth, Fifteenth** or **Sixteenth** of this Charter or Act of Incorporation.

Seventeenth:

- (a) a Director of this Corporation shall not be liable to the Corporation or its stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty as a Director, except to the extent such exemption from liability or limitation thereof is not permitted under the Delaware General Corporation Laws as the same exists or may hereafter be amended.
- (b) Any repeal or modification of the foregoing paragraph shall not adversely affect any right or protection of a Director of the Corporation existing hereunder with respect to any act or omission occurring prior to the time of such repeal or modification."

EXHIBIT 4

BY-LAWS

WILMINGTON TRUST COMPANY WILMINGTON, DELAWARE

As existing on December 16, 2004

BY-LAWS OF WILMINGTON TRUST COMPANY

ARTICLE 1 Stockholders' Meetings

- Section 1. <u>Annual Meeting</u>. The annual meeting of stockholders shall be held on the third Thursday in April each year at the principal office at the Company or at such other date, time or place as may be designated by resolution by the Board of Directors.
- Section 2. <u>Special Meetings</u>. Special meetings of stockholders may be called at any time by the Board of Directors, the Chairman of the Board, the Chief Executive Officer or the President.
- Section 3. <u>Notice</u>. Notice of all meetings of the stockholders shall be given by mailing to each stockholder at least ten (10) days before said meeting, at his last known address, a written or printed notice fixing the time and place of such meeting.
- Section 4. Quorum. A majority in the amount of the capital stock of the Company issued and outstanding on the record date, as herein determined, shall constitute a quorum at all meetings of stockholders for the transaction of any business, but the holders of a smaller number of shares may adjourn from time to time, without further notice, until a quorum is secured. At each annual or special meeting of stockholders, each stockholder shall be entitled to one vote, either in person or by proxy, for each share of stock registered in the stockholder's name on the books of the Company on the record date for any such meeting as determined herein.

ARTICLE 2 <u>Directors</u>

- Section 1. Management. The affairs and business of the Company shall be managed by or under the direction of the Board of Directors.
- Section 2. <u>Number</u>. The authorized number of directors that shall constitute the Board of Directors shall be fixed from time to time by or pursuant to a resolution passed by a majority of the Board of Directors within the parameters set by the Charter of the Company. No more than two directors may also be employees of the Company or any affiliate thereof.
- Section 3. <u>Qualification</u>. In addition to any other provisions of these Bylaws, to be qualified for nomination for election or appointment to the Board of Directors, a person must have not attained the age of sixty-nine years at the time of such election or appointment, provided however, the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee may waive such qualification as to a particular candidate otherwise qualified to serve as a director upon a good faith determination by such committee that such a waiver is in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders. The Chairman of the Board and the Chief Executive Officer shall not be qualified to continue to serve as directors upon the termination of their service in those offices for any reason.
- Section 4. <u>Meetings</u>. The Board of Directors shall meet at the principal office of the Company or elsewhere in its discretion at such times to be determined by a majority of its members, or at the call of the Chairman of the Board of Directors, the Chief Executive Officer or the President.

- Section 5. <u>Special Meetings</u>. Special meetings of the Board of Directors may be called at any time by the Chairman of the Board, the Chief Executive Officer or the President, and shall be called upon the written request of a majority of the directors.
- Section 6. Quorum. A majority of the directors elected and qualified shall be necessary to constitute a quorum for the transaction of business at any meeting of the Board of Directors.
- Section 7. <u>Notice</u>. Written notice shall be sent by mail to each director of any special meeting of the Board of Directors, and of any change in the time or place of any regular meeting, stating the time and place of such meeting, which shall be mailed not less than two days before the time of holding such meeting.
- Section 8. <u>Vacancies</u>. In the event of the death, resignation, removal, inability to act or disqualification of any director, the Board of Directors, although less than a quorum, shall have the right to elect the successor who shall hold office for the remainder of the full term of the class of directors in which the vacancy occurred, and until such director's successor shall have been duly elected and qualified.
- Section 9. <u>Organization Meeting</u>. The Board of Directors at its first meeting after its election by the stockholders shall appoint an Audit Committee, a Compensation Committee and a Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee, and shall elect from its own members a Chairman of the Board, a Chief Executive Officer and a President, who may be the same person. The Board of Directors shall also elect at such meeting a Secretary and a Chief Financial Officer, who may be the same person, and may appoint at any time such committees as it may deem advisable. The Board of Directors may also elect at such meeting one or more Associate Directors. The Board of Directors, or a committee designated by the Board of Directors may elect or appoint such other officers as they may deem advisable.
- Section 10. <u>Removal</u>. The Board of Directors may at any time remove, with or without cause, any member of any committee appointed by it or any associate director or officer elected by it and may appoint or elect his successor.
- Section 11. <u>Responsibility of Officers</u>. The Board of Directors may designate an officer to be in charge of such departments or divisions of the Company as it may deem advisable.
- Section 12. <u>Participation in Meetings</u>. The Board of Directors or any committee of the Board of Directors may participate in a meeting of the Board of Directors or such committee, as the case may be, by conference telephone, video facilities or other communications equipment. Any action required or permitted to be taken at any meeting of the Board of Directors or any committee thereof may be taken without a meeting if all of the members of the Board of Directors or the committee, as the case may be, consent thereto in writing, and the writing or writings are filed with the minutes of the Board of Directors or such committee.

ARTICLE 3 Committees of the Board of Directors

Section 1. Audit Committee.

- (A) The Audit Committee shall be composed of not more than five (5) members, who shall be selected by the Board of Directors from its own members, none of whom shall be an officer or employee of the Company, and shall hold office at the pleasure of the Board.
- (B) The Audit Committee shall have general supervision over the Audit Services Division in all matters however subject to the approval of the Board of Directors; it shall consider all matters brought to its attention by the officer in charge of the Audit Services Division, review all reports of examination of the

Company made by any governmental agency or such independent auditor employed for that purpose, and make such recommendations to the Board of Directors with respect thereto or with respect to any other matters pertaining to auditing the Company as it shall deem desirable.

(C) The Audit Committee shall meet whenever and wherever its Chairperson, the Chairman of the Board, the Chief Executive Officer, the President or a majority of the Committee's members shall deem it to be proper for the transaction of its business. A majority of the Committee's members shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business. The acts of the majority at a meeting at which a quorum is present shall constitute action by the Committee.

Section 2. Compensation Committee.

- (A) The Compensation Committee shall be composed of not more than five (5) members, who shall be selected by the Board of Directors from its own members, none of whom shall be an officer or employee of the Company, and shall hold office at the pleasure of the Board of Directors.
- (B) The Compensation Committee shall in general advise upon all matters of policy concerning compensation, including salaries and employee benefits.
- (C) The Compensation Committee shall meet whenever and wherever its Chairperson, the Chairman of the Board, the Chief Executive Officer, the President or a majority of the Committee's members shall deem it to be proper for the transaction of its business. A majority of the Committee's members shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business. The acts of the majority at a meeting at which a quorum is present shall constitute action by the Committee.

Section 3. Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee.

- (A) The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee shall be composed of not more than five members, who shall be selected by the Board of Directors from its own members, none of whom shall be an officer or employee of the Company, and shall hold office at the pleasure of the Board of Directors.
- (B) The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee shall provide counsel and make recommendations to the Chairman of the Board and the full Board with respect to the performance of the Chairman of the Board and the Chief Executive Officer, candidates for membership on the Board of Directors and its committees, matters of corporate governance, succession planning for the Company's executive management and significant shareholder relations issues.
- (C) The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee shall meet whenever and wherever its Chairperson, the Chairman of the Board, the Chief Executive Officer, the President, or a majority of the Committee's members shall deem it to be proper for the transaction of its business. A majority of the Committee's members shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business. The acts of the majority at a meeting at which a quorum is present shall constitute action by the Committee.
- Section 4. Other Committees. The Company may have such other committees with such powers as the Board may designate from time to time by resolution or by an amendment to these Bylaws.

Section 5. Associate Directors.

- (A) Any person who has served as a director may be elected by the Board of Directors as an associate director, to serve at the pleasure of the Board of Directors.
- (B) Associate directors shall be entitled to attend all meetings of directors and participate in the discussion of all matters brought to the Board of Directors, but will not have a right to vote.

Section 6. <u>Absence or Disqualification of Any Member of a Committee.</u> In the absence or disqualification of any member of any committee created under Article III of these Bylaws, the member or members thereof present at any meeting and not disqualified from voting, whether or not he or they constitute a quorum, may unanimously appoint another member of the Board of Directors to act at the meeting in the place of any such absent or disqualified member.

ARTICLE 4 Officers

- Section 1. <u>Chairman of the Board</u>. The Chairman of the Board shall preside at all meetings of the Board of Directors and shall have such further authority and powers and shall perform such duties the Board of Directors may assign to him from time to time.
- Section 2. <u>Chief Executive Officer</u>. The Chief Executive Officer shall have the powers and duties pertaining to the office of Chief Executive Officer conferred or imposed upon him by statute, incident to his office or as the Board of Directors may assign to him from time to time. In the absence of the Chairman of the Board, the Chief Executive Officer shall have the powers and duties of the Chairman of the Board.
- Section 3. <u>President</u>. The President shall have the powers and duties pertaining to the office of the President conferred or imposed upon him by statute, incident to his office or as the Board of Directors may assign to him from time to time. In the absence of the Chairman of the Board and the Chief Executive Officer, the President shall have the powers and duties of the Chairman of the Board.
- Section 4. <u>Duties</u>. The Chairman of the Board, the Chief Executive Officer or the President, as designated by the Board of Directors, shall carry into effect all legal directions of the Board of Directors and shall at all times exercise general supervision over the interest, affairs and operations of the Company and perform all duties incident to his office.
- Section 5. <u>Vice Presidents</u>. There may be one or more Vice Presidents, however denominated by the Board of Directors, who may at any time perform all of the duties of the Chairman of the Board, the Chief Executive Officer and/or the President and such other powers and duties incident to their respective offices or as the Board of Directors, the Chairman of the Board, the Chief Executive Officer or the President or the officer in charge of the department or division to which they are assigned may assign to them from time to time.
- Section 6. Secretary. The Secretary shall attend to the giving of notice of meetings of the stockholders and the Board of Directors, as well as the committees thereof, to the keeping of accurate minutes of all such meetings, recording the same in the minute books of the Company and in general notifying the Board of Directors of material matters affecting the Company on a timely basis. In addition to the other notice requirements of these Bylaws and as may be practicable under the circumstances, all such notices shall be in writing and mailed well in advance of the scheduled date of any such meeting. He shall have custody of the corporate seal, affix the same to any documents requiring such corporate seal, attest the same and perform other duties incident to his office.
- Section 7. Chief Financial Officer. The Chief Financial Officer shall have general supervision over all assets and liabilities of the Company. He shall be custodian of and responsible for all monies, funds and valuables of the Company and for the keeping of proper records of the evidence of property or indebtedness and of all transactions of the Company. He shall have general supervision of the expenditures of the Company and periodically shall report to the Board of Directors the condition of the Company, and perform such other duties incident to his office or as the Board of Directors, the Chairman of the Board, the Chief Executive Officer or the President may assign to him from time to time.

Section 8. <u>Controller</u>. There may be a Controller who shall exercise general supervision over the internal operations of the Company, including accounting, and shall render to the Board of Directors or the Audit

Committee at appropriate times a report relating to the general condition and internal operations of the Company and perform other duties incident to his office.

There may be one or more subordinate accounting or controller officers however denominated, who may perform the duties of the Controller and such duties as may be prescribed by the Controller.

Section 9. <u>Audit Officers</u>. The officer designated by the Board of Directors to be in charge of the Audit Services Division of the Company, with such title as the Board of Directors shall prescribe, shall report to and be directly responsible to the Audit Committee and the Board of Directors.

There shall be an Auditor and there may be one or more Audit Officers, however denominated, who may perform all the duties of the Auditor and such duties as may be prescribed by the officer in charge of the Audit Services Division.

Section 10. Other Officers. There may be one or more officers, subordinate in rank to all Vice Presidents with such functional titles as shall be determined from time to time by the Board of Directors, who shall ex officio hold the office of Assistant Secretary of the Company and who may perform such duties as may be prescribed by the officer in charge of the department or division to which they are assigned.

Section 11. <u>Powers and Duties of Other Officers</u>. The powers and duties of all other officers of the Company shall be those usually pertaining to their respective offices, subject to the direction of the Board of Directors, the Chairman of the Board, the Chief Executive Officer or the President and the officer in charge of the department or division to which they are assigned.

Section 12. <u>Number of Offices</u>. Any one or more offices of the Company may be held by the same person, except that (A) no individual may hold more than one of the offices of Chief Financial Officer, Controller or Audit Officer and (B) none of the Chairman of the Board, the Chief Executive Officer or the President may hold any office mentioned in Section 12(A).

ARTICLE 5 Stock and Stock Certificates

Section 1. <u>Transfer</u>. Shares of stock shall be transferable on the books of the Company and a transfer book shall be kept in which all transfers of stock shall be recorded.

Section 2. <u>Certificates</u>. Every holder of stock shall be entitled to have a certificate signed by or in the name of the Company by the Chairman of the Board, the Chief Executive Officer or the President or a Vice President, and by the Secretary or an Assistant Secretary, of the Company, certifying the number of shares owned by him in the Company. The corporate seal affixed thereto, and any of or all the signatures on the certificate, may be a facsimile. In case any officer, transfer agent or registrar who has signed or whose facsimile signature has been placed upon a certificate shall have ceased to be such officer, transfer agent or registrar before such certificate is issued, it may be issued by the Company with the same effect as if he were such officer, transfer agent or registrar at the date of issue. Duplicate certificates of stock shall be issued only upon giving such security as may be satisfactory to the Board of Directors.

Section 3. Record Date. The Board of Directors is authorized to fix in advance a record date for the determination of the stockholders entitled to notice of, and to vote at, any meeting of stockholders and any adjournment thereof, or entitled to receive payment of any dividend, or to any allotment of rights, or to exercise any rights in respect of any change, conversion or exchange of capital stock, or in connection with obtaining the consent of stockholders for any purpose, which record date shall not be more than 60 nor less than 10 days preceding the date of any meeting of stockholders or the date for the payment of any dividend, or the date for the

allotment of rights, or the date when any change or conversion or exchange of capital stock shall go into effect, or a date in connection with obtaining such consent.

ARTICLE 6 Seal

The corporate seal of the Company shall be in the following form:

Between two concentric circles the words "Wilmington Trust Company" within the inner circle the words "Wilmington, Delaware."

ARTICLE 7
Fiscal Year

The fiscal year of the Company shall be the calendar year.

ARTICLE 8

Execution of Instruments of the Company

The Chairman of the Board, the Chief Executive Officer, the President or any Vice President, however denominated by the Board of Directors, shall have full power and authority to enter into, make, sign, execute, acknowledge and/or deliver and the Secretary or any Assistant Secretary shall have full power and authority to attest and affix the corporate seal of the Company to any and all deeds, conveyances, assignments, releases, contracts, agreements, bonds, notes, mortgages and all other instruments incident to the business of this Company or in acting as executor, administrator, guardian, trustee, agent or in any other fiduciary or representative capacity by any and every method of appointment or by whatever person, corporation, court officer or authority in the State of Delaware, or elsewhere, without any specific authority, ratification, approval or confirmation by the Board of Directors, and any and all such instruments shall have the same force and validity as though expressly authorized by the Board of Directors.

ARTICLE 9

Compensation of Directors and Members of Committees

Directors and associate directors of the Company, other than salaried officers of the Company, shall be paid such reasonable honoraria or fees for attending meetings of the Board of Directors as the Board of Directors may from time to time determine. Directors and associate directors who serve as members of committees, other than salaried employees of the Company, shall be paid such reasonable honoraria or fees for services as members of committees as the Board of Directors shall from time to time determine and directors and associate directors may be authorized by the Company to perform such special services as the Board of Directors may from time to time determine in accordance with any guidelines the Board of Directors may adopt for such services, and shall be paid for such special services so performed reasonable compensation as may be determined by the Board of Directors.

ARTICLE 10 Indemnification

Section 1. <u>Persons Covered</u>. The Company shall indemnify and hold harmless, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law as it presently exists or may hereafter be amended, any person who was or is made or is threatened to be made a party or is otherwise involved in any action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal,

administrative or investigative (a "proceeding") by reason of the fact that he, or a person for whom he is the legal representative, is or was a director or associate director of the Company, a member of an advisory board the Board of Directors of the Company or any of its subsidiaries may appoint from time to time or is or was serving at the request of the Company as a director, officer, employee, fiduciary or agent of another corporation, partnership, limited liability company, joint venture, trust, enterprise or non-profit entity that is not a subsidiary or affiliate of the Company, including service with respect to employee benefit plans, against all liability and loss suffered and expenses reasonably incurred by such person. The Company shall be required to indemnify such a person in connection with a proceeding initiated by such person only if the proceeding was authorized by the Board of Directors.

The Company may indemnify and hold harmless, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law as it presently exists or may hereafter be amended, any person who was or is made or threatened to be made a party or is otherwise involved in any proceeding by reason of the fact that he, or a person for whom he is the legal representative, is or was an officer, employee or agent of the Company or a director, officer, employee or agent of a subsidiary or affiliate of the Company, against all liability and loss suffered and expenses reasonably incurred by such person. The Company may indemnify any such person in connection with a proceeding (or part thereof) initiated by such person only if such proceeding (or part thereof) was authorized by the Board of Directors.

Section 2. <u>Advance of Expenses</u>. The Company shall pay the expenses incurred in defending any proceeding involving a person who is or may be indemnified pursuant to Section 1 in advance of its final disposition, provided, however, that the payment of expenses incurred by such a person in advance of the final disposition of the proceeding shall be made only upon receipt of an undertaking by that person to repay all amounts advanced if it should be ultimately determined that the person is not entitled to be indemnified under this Article 10 or otherwise.

Section 3. Certain Rights. If a claim under this Article 10 for (A) payment of expenses or (B) indemnification by a director, associate director, member of an advisory board the Board of Directors of the Company or any of its subsidiaries may appoint from time to time or a person who is or was serving at the request of the Company as a director, officer, employee, fiduciary or agent of another corporation, partnership, limited liability company, joint venture, trust, enterprise or nonprofit entity that is not a subsidiary or affiliate of the Company, including service with respect to employee benefit plans, is not paid in full within sixty days after a written claim therefor has been received by the Company, the claimant may file suit to recover the unpaid amount of such claim and, if successful in whole or in part, shall be entitled to be paid the expense of prosecuting such claim. In any such action, the Company shall have the burden of proving that the claimant was not entitled to the requested indemnification or payment of expenses under applicable law.

Section 4. <u>Non-Exclusive</u>. The rights conferred on any person by this Article 10 shall not be exclusive of any other rights which such person may have or hereafter acquire under any statute, provision of the Charter or Act of Incorporation, these Bylaws, agreement, vote of stockholders or disinterested directors or otherwise.

Section 5. <u>Reduction of Amount</u>. The Company's obligation, if any, to indemnify any person who was or is serving at its request as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust, enterprise or nonprofit entity shall be reduced by any amount such person may collect as indemnification from such other corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust, enterprise or nonprofit entity.

Section 6. Effect of Modification. Any amendment, repeal or modification of the foregoing provisions of this Article 10 shall not adversely affect any right or protection hereunder of any person in respect of any act or omission occurring prior to the time of such amendment, repeal or modification.

ARTICLE 11 Amendments to the Bylaws

These Bylaws may be altered, amended or repealed, in whole or in part, and any new Bylaw or Bylaws adopted at any regular or special meeting of the Board of Directors by a vote of a majority of all the members of the Board of Directors then in office.

ARTICLE 12 Miscellaneous

Whenever used in these Bylaws, the singular shall include the plural, the plural shall include the singular unless the context requires otherwise and the use of either gender shall include both genders.

EXHIBIT 6

Section 321(b) Consent

Pursuant to Section 321(b) of the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended, Wilmington Trust Company hereby consents that reports of examinations by Federal, State, Territorial or District authorities may be furnished by such authorities to the Securities and Exchange Commission upon request therefor.

WILMINGTON TRUST COMPANY

Dated: October 25, 2005 By: /s/ Denise M. Geran

Name: Denise M. Geran Title: Vice President

EXHIBIT 7

NOTICE

This form is intended to assist state nonmember banks and savings banks with state publication requirements. It has not been approved by any state banking authorities. Refer to your appropriate state banking authorities for your state publication requirements.

REPORT OF CONDITION

Consolidating domestic subsidiaries of the

WILMINGTON TRUST COMPANY	of	WILMINGTON
Name of Bank	_	City

in the State of $\underline{\mbox{DELAWARE}}$, at the close of business on June 30, 2005.

ASSETS

	Thousands of dollars
Cash and balances due from depository institutions:	
Noninterest-bearing balances and currency and coins	252,628
Interest-bearing balances	0
Held-to-maturity securities	2,754
Available-for-sale securities	1,556,160
Federal funds sold in domestic offices	364,797
Securities purchased under agreements to resell	11,106
Loans and lease financing receivables:	
Loans and leases held for sale	0
Loans and leases, net of unearned income	6,544,540
LESS: Allowance for loan and lease losses	83,071
Loans and leases, net of unearned income, allowance, and reserve	6,461,469
Assets held in trading accounts	0
Premises and fixed assets (including capitalized leases)	137,660
Other real estate owned	199
Investments in unconsolidated subsidiaries and associated companies	1,609
Customers' liability to this bank on acceptances outstanding	0
Intangible assets:	
a. Goodwill	157
b. Other intangible assets	9,709
Other assets	156,764
Total assets	8,955,012

CONTINUED ON NEXT PAGE

LIABILITIES

Deposits:	
In domestic offices	7,018,170
Noninterest-bearing	1,126,816
Interest-bearing.	5,891,354
Federal funds purchased in domestic offices	322,675
Securities sold under agreements to repurchase	338,964
Trading liabilities (from Schedule RC-D)	0
Other borrowed money (includes mortgage indebtedness and obligations under capitalized leases:	406,251
Bank's liability on acceptances executed and outstanding	0
Subordinated notes and debentures	0
Other liabilities (from Schedule RC-G)	157,959
Total liabilities	8,244,019
EQUITY CAPITAL	
Perpetual preferred stock and related surplus	0
Common Stock	500
Surplus (exclude all surplus related to preferred stock)	112,358
a. Retained earnings	625,947
b. Accumulated other comprehensive income	(27,812)
Total equity capital	710,993
Total liabilities, limited-life preferred stock, and equity capital	8,955,012